UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-K

ANNUAL REPORT UNDER SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2005

□ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

Commission File Number 000-51470



(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

DELAWARE (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) 6033 Schumacher Park Drive, West Chester, OH (Address of principal executive offices)

(I.R.S. Employer Identification Number) 45069 (Zip Code)

34-1940305

Registrant's telephone number including area code: (513) 755-4100

Securities Degistered Dursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Securities Registered Fursuant to Section 12(0) of the Act:	
Title of each class	Name of each exchange on which registered
None	N/A
Securities Registered Pursuant	to Section 12(g) of the Act:
Common Stock, \$.001 Par Value Per Share	
(Title of C	Class)

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes 🗆 No 🗵

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Act. Yes 🗆 No 🗵

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes \boxtimes No \square

Indicate by check mark whether disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of the registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, or a non-accelerated filer. See definition of "accelerated filer and large accelerated filer" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act (check one): Large Accelerated Filer
Accelerated Filer
Non-accelerated Filer
Non-accelerated Filer

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes 🗌 No 🗵

The aggregate market value of the voting Common Stock held by non-affiliates of the registrant, based upon the closing sale price of the Common Stock on December 30, 2005 (which is the last business day of the registrant's most recently completed fourth fiscal quarter), as reported on the Nasdaq National Market was approximately \$45.6 million. We were not a reporting company as of June 30, 2005. Shares of Common Stock held by each executive officer and director and by each person who owns 5% or more of the outstanding Common Stock have been excluded in that such persons may be deemed affiliates. This determination of affiliate status is not necessarily a conclusive determination for other purposes.

As of March 15, 2006, there were outstanding 12,117,337 shares of Common Stock, \$.001 par value.

DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

Items 10, 11, 12, 13 and 14 of Part III of this Form 10-K incorporate information by reference from the registrant's definitive proxy statement to be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission within 120 days after the close of the fiscal year covered by this Form 10-K.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>PART I</u>		Page <u>Number</u> 1
	ITEM 1: Business	1
	ITEM 1A: Risk Factors	24
	ITEM 1B: Unresolved Staff Comments	45
	ITEM 2: Properties	45
	ITEM 3: Legal Proceedings	45
	ITEM 4: Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders	
	Executive Officers of the Registrant	46
<u>PART II</u>		49
	ITEM 5: Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities	49
	ITEM 6: Selected Financial Data	51
	ITEM 7: Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	52
	ITEM 7A: Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	62
	ITEM 8: Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	63
	ITEM 9: Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	86
	ITEM 9A: Controls and Procedures	86
	ITEM 9B: Other Information	86
PART III		87
	ITEM 10: Directors and Executive Officers of the Registrant	87
	ITEM 11: Executive Compensation	87
	ITEM 12: Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters	87
	ITEM 13: Certain Relationships and Related Transactions	87
	ITEM 14: Principal Accountant Fees and Services	87
PART IV		88
	ITEM 15: Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules	88
SIGNATURES		90

PART I

This Form 10-K, including the sections titled "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and "Risk Factors," contains forward-looking statements regarding our future performance. All forward-looking information is inherently uncertain and actual results may differ materially from assumptions, estimates or expectations reflected or contained in the forward-looking statements as a result of various factors, including those set forth under "Risk Factors" and elsewhere in this Form 10-K. Forward-looking statements convey our current expectations or forecasts of future events. All statements contained in this Form 10-K other than statements of historical fact are forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements include statements regarding our future financial position, business strategy, budgets, projected costs, plans and objectives of management for future operations. The words "may," "continue," "estimate," "intend," "plan," "will," "believe," "project," "expect," "anticipate" and similar expressions may identify forward-looking statements, but the absence of these words does not necessarily mean that a statement is not forward-looking. With respect to the forward-looking statements, we claim the protection of the safe harbor for forward-looking statements contained in the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. These forward-looking statements or effect new information or future events or otherwise.

ITEM 1. BUSINESS

Overview

We develop, manufacture and sell innovative surgical devices designed to create precise lesions, or scars, in cardiac and soft tissues. Medical journals have described the adoption by leading cardiothoracic surgeons of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system as a standard treatment alternative during open-heart surgical procedures to safely, rapidly and reliably create lesions in cardiac, or heart, tissue to block the abnormal electrical impulses that cause atrial fibrillation, or AF, a rapid, irregular quivering of the upper chambers of the heart. AF is associated with an increased risk of stroke and is often accompanied by such symptoms as fatigue, shortness of breath and heart palpitations. Sales of our products reached approximately \$9.8 million for 2003, the first full year of general sales of our products, approximately \$19.2 million for 2004, and approximately \$31.0 million for 2005.

Cardiothoracic surgeons have adopted our system to treat AF in over 25,000 patients since its general commercial release in the United States in January 2003. We believe that the AtriCure bipolar ablation system is currently a market leader in the surgical treatment of AF during open-heart surgical procedures, such as bypass or valve surgery, and surgeons have used our system as a sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment for AF, which is performed on patients who are not undergoing a separate open-heart procedure, on over 800 patients. Our system is currently being used in 23 of the 25 highest volume heart centers in the United States. We do not believe that our system is currently being used for its Food and Drug Administration, or FDA, cleared indications, and, accordingly, substantially all of our revenue is currently generated through the non-FDA-approved, or off-label, use of our system for the treatment of AF.

The AtriCure bipolar ablation system, our primary product, consists of a compact power generator known as an ablation sensing unit, or ASU, and several uniquely designed disposable ablation clamps that connect to the ASU, including two newly developed Isolator endoscopic ablation clamps that are specifically designed for use in sole-therapy minimally invasive procedures. We also market the Isolator bipolar pen and the Wolf dissector, which are separate from, but complement, our system and we distribute cryoablation systems that use extreme cold to ablate tissue.

AF is the most common sustained cardiac arrhythmia, or irregular heartbeat, encountered in clinical practice and accounts for more doctor visits and hospital days than any other cardiac arrhythmia. According to the Framingham Study published in 2004, one in four people over the age of 40 in the United States has a lifetime

risk of developing AF, and the incidence of AF increases with age. More than five million people worldwide, including approximately 2.4 million Americans, are currently afflicted with AF. According to the American Heart Association, approximately 15% to 20% of the estimated 700,000 strokes that occur annually in the United States are attributable to AF and people with AF are approximately five times more likely to have a stroke.

AF is a condition that doctors often find difficult to treat, and historically there has been no widely accepted cure for AF. Doctors typically begin treating AF with drugs, which are often ineffective, not well-tolerated and may be associated with serious side effects. Patients who cannot effectively be treated with drugs occasionally undergo catheter-based procedures to treat their AF, but catheter-based procedures have not been widely adopted because they are technically challenging, can be associated with serious complications and yield inconsistent results. Implantable devices, such as pacemakers and defibrillators, are sometimes used to reduce the frequency and symptoms of AF, although they do not treat the underlying disease. In the past, an open-heart surgical procedure known as the classic Maze was used to treat AF, but this procedure has not been widely adopted because it is technically challenging, highly invasive and involves long recovery times.

The creation of transmural, or full-thickness, lesions is thought to be a critical factor in the successful treatment of AF when performing ablation treatments. Prominent medical journals, which contain articles that were written, in part, by leading cardiothoracic surgeons who are consultants to us, describe how cardiothoracic surgeons have used our system to safely, rapidly and reliably create transmural lesions when treating AF either during an elective open-heart surgical procedure, such as bypass or valve surgery, or as a sole-therapy minimally invasive procedure. As indicated in these studies, cardiothoracic surgeons using our system have created individual transmural lesions in the heart in a matter of seconds and have treated AF in approximately 20 minutes during openheart surgical procedures and in approximately two to three hours as a sole-therapy minimally invasive procedure.

The FDA has cleared the AtriCure bipolar ablation system for the ablation, or destruction, of soft tissues in general and non-cardiac related surgical procedures but to date has not cleared or approved our system for cardiac use or for the treatment of AF. In June 2005, the FDA denied 510(k) clearance for use of our system to ablate cardiac tissue because the FDA determined that our system is not substantially equivalent to an already FDA-cleared device. The FDA has taken a position that no radio-frequency surgical clamps are general cardiac tools because radio-frequency surgical clamps are specifically designed and intended for use in surgical ablation to treat AF. As such, no radio-frequency surgical clamps from any medical device company, including ours, have been cleared for cardiac ablation to date. This means that we would now be required to gain FDA approval to market the device through the submission of a pre-market approval application, or PMA, a lengthier process, in order to gain FDA approval of our system for the cardiac indication. While we may appeal the FDA's decision, receipt of that 510(k) clearance would not eliminate the need to seek FDA approval through a separate PMA for the use of our system to treat AF. After conducting necessary clinical trials, we intend to seek FDA approval as early as 2009 for the use of our system to treat AF, which we view as our market opportunity. We did receive FDA clearance in June 2005 for the use of our Isolator bipolar pen for the surgical ablation of cardiac tissue, and we believe that cardiothoracic surgeons will use our pen device for that use.

Although the use of our system to treat AF remains investigational and we are still seeking FDA approval in connection with use of our system for the treatment of AF, preliminary clinical studies conducted by doctors at leading cardiac care centers provide support for our system's ability to safely, rapidly and reliably create the lesions needed to block the abnormal electrical impulses that cause AF. We believe that those studies indicate that we have a significant competitive advantage in the treatment of AF. Several preliminary clinical studies, including a 27-patient study, a 40-patient study, a 47-patient study and a 276-patient study, in which several of our consultants participated and that were published in *The Journal of Thoracic and Cardiovascular Surgery*, found that approximately 90% of study participants treated using our system were free of AF at six-month follow-up. This success rate was achieved both when our system was used as a sole-therapy minimally invasive approach and when it was used during open-heart surgical procedures. We believe the overall demand for our system as a sole-therapy minimally invasive AF treatment, which we believe will ultimately represent our largest growth opportunity.

Information about our operating results and working capital practices is incorporated by reference to the information set forth in Item 7 of this Form 10-K.

Market Overview

AF is a condition where abnormal electrical impulses cause the atria, or upper chambers of the heart, to fibrillate, or quiver, at rapid rates of 400 to 600 times per minute. As a result of this quivering, blood in the atria becomes static, creating an increased risk that a blood clot will form and cause a stroke or other serious complications. If AF persists, patients generally progress from experiencing AF intermittently to having AF continuously, a condition that is more difficult to treat. Symptoms of AF may include heart palpitations, dizziness, fatigue and shortness of breath, and these symptoms may be debilitating and life threatening in some cases. Although there is often no apparent cause of a patient's AF, the condition is often associated with high blood pressure and other forms of heart disease.

AF is the most commonly diagnosed sustained cardiac arrhythmia, and affects more than five million people worldwide, including more than 2.4 million Americans, where approximately 160,000 new cases of AF are diagnosed each year. According to an article in the April 2001 edition of *The New England Journal of Medicine*, it is estimated that the incidence of AF doubles with each decade of an adult's life. AF affects approximately 6% of all people 65 years and older in the United States. Studies show that one in four people over the age of 40 in the United States has a lifetime risk of developing AF, and the incidence of AF increases with age.

According to the American Heart Association, people with AF are about five times more likely to have a stroke, and AF is thought to be responsible for approximately 15% to 20% of the estimated 700,000 strokes that occur annually in the United States. According to the National Center for Health Statistics, AF also accounts for an estimated 3.2 million office visits and more than 465,000 hospitalizations annually in the United States. According to *Medtech Insight*, AF accounts for more than \$6 billion in healthcare costs each year in the United States. According to the *Journal of the American Medical Association*, the number of patients with AF in the United States will continue to increase. AF is an underdiagnosed condition due in large part to the fact that patients with AF often have mild or no symptoms, and their AF is only diagnosed when they seek treatment for an associated condition, such as a stroke or heart disease. We believe that increasing awareness of AF and improved diagnostic screening will result in an increase in the number of patients diagnosed with AF. Also, since the prevalence of AF increases with age, there will likely be an increase in the number of diagnosed AF patients in the United States as the population ages. Of the patients undergoing open-heart surgery in the United States, we estimate that approximately 75,000 of these patients are candidates for surgical ablation using our system.

Of the United States population diagnosed with AF, approximately 12% of these patients are symptomatic and do not respond to drug therapy or are intolerant to the drugs used to treat AF. For these patients, the classic Maze procedure is typically too invasive and catheter-based treatments have not been widely adopted. Accordingly, we believe that there is a large population of undertreated patients who would potentially benefit from sole-therapy minimally invasive AF treatment using our system, and that these patients will ultimately comprise our largest growth opportunity.

Because the FDA has not cleared or approved our system for the ablation of cardiac tissue or the treatment of AF, we and others acting on our behalf may not promote our system for these uses, make any claim that our system is safe and effective for these uses or train doctors to use our system for these uses outside of the clinical trial setting. However, these restrictions do not prevent doctors from choosing to use our system for the treatment of AF or prevent us from engaging in sales and marketing efforts that focus only on the general attributes of our system and its FDA-cleared uses and not on the ablation of cardiac tissue or the treatment of AF. Although we educate and train doctors as to the general skills involved in the proper use of our system and its technology, we do not educate or train them to use our system for the ablation of cardiac tissue or the surgical treatment of AF. However, we consider requests and often support physician training by providing educational grants for independent third-party university and physician programs. Because the FDA has cleared our pen device for the

surgical ablation of cardiac tissue, we may promote this device to doctors and provide education and training on the use of our pen device for the surgical ablation of cardiac tissue.

Current Treatment Alternatives

Doctors usually begin treating AF patients with a variety of drugs intended to prevent blood clots, control heart rate or restore the heart to normal rhythm. If a patient's AF cannot be adequately treated with drug therapy, doctors may perform one of several procedures that vary depending on the severity of the AF and whether the patient suffers from other forms of heart disease. Current AF treatment alternatives to the use of our system for surgical ablation during an open-heart surgical procedure or as a sole-therapy minimally invasive procedure generally consist of the following:

- *Drugs.* Currently available drugs are often ineffective, not well-tolerated and may be associated with severe side effects. For these reasons, drug therapy for AF fails for as many as 50% of patients within two years. Of those who initially respond to drug therapy, only approximately 25% of patients can continue to be managed with drugs after five years.
- Implantable Devices. Implantable devices, such as defibrillators and pacemakers, can be effective in reducing the symptoms and number of AF
 episodes, but neither device is intended to treat AF. Patients may continue to experience the adverse effects of AF as well as some of the symptoms,
 including dizziness and fatigue, because the AF continues.
- *Catheter-Based Treatment.* Catheter-based AF treatments are technically challenging, can be associated with serious complications and yield inconsistent results. For these reasons, catheter-based procedures have not been widely adopted. In proportion to the prevalence of AF, only a small number of catheter-based AF treatments are performed each year in the United States.
- *Classic Maze.* The classic Maze procedure is a highly invasive open-heart surgical procedure that involves the use of a heart-lung bypass machine and cutting and sewing back together sections of the heart in order to block the abnormal electrical impulses causing AF. Although this procedure is highly effective at treating AF, it is rarely performed because it requires extensive open-heart surgery, is technically challenging and is typically associated with long recovery times. For these reasons, only a limited number of these procedures have been performed by a small number of cardiothoracic surgeons.

The AtriCure Solution

We believe that traditional surgical and catheter-based ablation devices are not able to safely, rapidly and reliably create the transmural lesions required to block the abnormal electrical impulses that cause AF. Reports of preliminary clinical studies conducted by doctors at prominent cardiac care centers indicate that cardiothoracic surgeons have adopted the AtriCure bipolar ablation system for the treatment of AF during elective open-heart surgical procedures. These reports suggest that our system allows cardiothoracic surgeons to simplify the classic Maze procedure with a faster, less invasive and less technically challenging approach that appears to have comparable effectiveness, which we believe has led to our system's high market penetration and rapid adoption. Some leading cardiothoracic surgeons have also commenced use of our system as a sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment for AF.

Leading cardiothoracic surgeons who are consultants to us have participated in the preliminary clinical studies that were conducted at prominent cardiac care centers, such as the Cleveland Clinic, Washington University and the University of Cincinnati. These studies, which included approximately 700 patients in total, were conducted to evaluate the efficacy, ease of use and safety of our system.

Efficacy. AF treatment devices must be able to reliably create transmural lesions in order to reliably block the electrical impulses that trigger and sustain AF. Transmurality is considered by many physicians to be necessary for the treatment of AF, since creating lesions with gaps can fail to treat AF and cause other abnormal

heart rhythms. The studies described above found that between 80% and 95% of the study participants treated for AF using our system were free of AF at a sixmonth follow-up. We are seeking to confirm these results in the FDA-approved clinical trial for the use of our system during elective open-heart surgery and in a feasibility study for the use of our system as a sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment.

Ease of Use. In these studies, cardiothoracic surgeons reported that our system is easy to use, based in part on the design and automated features of our ablation and sensing unit, or ASU. Our ASU does not require the surgeon to make any prior settings or adjustments, and signals the surgeon when the targeted tissue no longer conducts energy, indicating that the lesion is transmural, or full-thickness. Our system's unique jaws firmly clamp and compress the targeted tissue being ablated, allowing surgeons to create in a matter of seconds transmural lesions that are required to block the abnormal electrical impulses that cause AF. Cardiothoracic surgeons report that they have generally treated AF in only 20 minutes when using our system during an open-heart procedure, or in approximately three hours when using our system to treat AF as a sole-therapy minimally invasive procedure.

Safety. Although serious complications, including death, may arise from any type of cardiac surgery, our system was found to be a safe treatment alternative for the surgical treatment of AF in these studies. Cardiothoracic surgeons participating in these studies concluded that our system reduced the risk of blood clots, strokes and damage to adjacent anatomical structures due to its unique design, which confines the delivery of energy to within the jaws of the ablation clamps and allows the surgeon to control the application of energy to the tissue targeted for ablation.

We cannot assure you that our system will receive FDA clearance or approval for the ablation of cardiac tissue or for the treatment of AF. If the lack of FDA clearance or approval were to prevent sales of our system, we would lose substantially all of our revenue and would require significant financing to conduct the necessary clinical trials and sustain our operations until sales could resume, if at all.

AtriCure Products

The AtriCure bipolar ablation system consists of our ASU and a series of uniquely designed disposable Isolator ablation clamps. Our ASU is a compact power generator that uses our proprietary software and delivers bipolar radio-frequency energy. Based on our proprietary software, the energy delivered to the tissue varies depending on the thickness and type of tissue being ablated. Currently, we sell six different Isolator ablation clamps of various configurations and we generally lend our ASU to doctors and hospitals that purchase our disposable ablation clamps. All of our Isolator ablation clamps have jaws that are capable of compressing individual or multiple layers of tissue to direct and confine the treatment to the tissue targeted for ablation. We recently introduced two new Isolator endoscopic ablation clamps that are specifically designed for use in sole-therapy minimally invasive procedures. These ablation clamps can be used with our unique glide-path transfer guide and are designed to simplify our sole-therapy minimally invasive procedure, making it more adaptable to a broader number of surgeons and allowing surgeons the ability to perform a completely thorascopic (through small incisions in the chest) procedure. We released these two new ablation clamps in the first quarter of 2006 and anticipate releasing a version of these clamps during the third quarter of 2006 that may be used during open-heart procedures.

In addition to the AtriCure bipolar ablation system, we sell a pen-shaped ablation device known as the Isolator bipolar pen, which is complementary to our system and has been cleared by the FDA for the surgical ablation of cardiac tissue. This device is disposable and is powered by the same ASU that powers the AtriCure bipolar ablation system. Surgeons are using this device during sole-therapy minimally invasive procedures to both stimulate and ablate cardiac nerves in order to potentially increase procedure efficacy. We have also developed a switch box to be used with our pen device that is designed to enable surgeons to simply toggle back and forth between stimulation and ablation. Additionally, because of the device's slim, pen-shaped design, some

surgeons prefer using this device during open heart procedures either with our clamps or independently. We released the Isolator bipolar pen for sale in the third quarter of 2005.

We also sell the Wolf dissector, a product cleared by the FDA for the dissection of soft tissues during general, thoracic and certain other surgical procedures. The Wolf dissector was designed by Dr. Randall Wolf, who is a leader in the field of minimally invasive cardiothoracic surgery and one of our consultants. This dissection tool is used by surgeons to separate tissues surrounding the heart to provide access to key anatomical structures that are targeted for ablation during sole-therapy minimally invasive AF treatments. The Wolf dissector is a disposable handpiece that consists of a minimally invasive shaft with an articulating index finger-shaped tip that illuminates. The illuminated tip allows surgeons to more easily determine the movement, direction and position of the device during minimally invasive procedures.

We also distribute an ablation device that uses cryothermy, or extreme cold, to ablate tissues. Some surgeons use this device in conjunction with our system to create lesions around heart valves as part of AF treatment.

We are developing the AtriCure Cosgrove-Gillinov Clip, which is designed to exclude the left atrial appendage, the small appendage that is attached to the left atrium, during open-heart surgical procedures and which may also be used to provide an option for high risk patients as a stand-alone left atrial appendage exclusion procedure following catheter ablation or pacemaker implantation. The left atrial appendage is considered by many physicians to be the source of blood clots which may cause a high percentage of AF-related strokes. We anticipate a limited release of the clip in the United States for use during open-heart procedures during the fourth quarter of 2006 subject to FDA review and clearance.

Open-Heart Procedure

During elective open-heart surgical procedures, such as bypass or valve surgery, cardiothoracic surgeons use the AtriCure bipolar ablation system to treat patients with AF. Surgeons report that ablation using our system generally adds approximately 20 minutes to an open-heart surgical procedure. Surgeons use our system to create sets of lesions that may vary depending on the length of time a patient has been diagnosed with AF and whether the patient's AF is intermittent or continuous. Patients who have been diagnosed with AF for a longer duration and have more continuous AF generally receive more ablation treatment than patients who have been diagnosed with AF for a shorter duration or who have intermittent AF. Ablation using our system during an open-heart procedure typically involves the following steps:

Pulmonary Vein Isolation. Regardless of the duration or type of AF, surgeons will create lesions in the tissue surrounding the pulmonary veins to create an electrical barrier between the pulmonary veins and the atrium, or upper chamber of the heart. In patients with intermittent AF, those lesions are often the extent of the treatment required to treat their AF. Cardiothoracic surgeons report that using our system enables them to safely, rapidly and reliably create lesions to achieve electrical isolation of the pulmonary veins from the atrium. In order to perform this procedure, surgeons position the jaws of our Isolator ablation clamps on the cardiac tissue surrounding the pulmonary veins. The jaws are clamped and the system is activated. Seconds later, an audible tone alerts the surgeons that the tissue no longer conducts energy, indicating that the lesion has become transmural and that the pulmonary veins have been electrically isolated.

Additional Lesions. For those patients who have been diagnosed with AF for a longer period and have more continuous AF, doctors may determine that additional lesions may be required to treat their AF. In cases where patients require such additional lesions, surgeons may use our system and our Isolator bipolar pen to create lesions in the atrium that are intended to reproduce similar electrical barriers to those created by surgeons during the classic Maze procedure. As with pulmonary vein isolation, doctors report that each lesion generally takes only seconds to create using our system.

Sole-Therapy Minimally Invasive Procedure

For those patients with AF that do not require an open-heart surgical procedure, surgeons have used our system as a sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment for AF. Using minimally invasive surgical techniques without the need to place patients on a heart-lung bypass machine, our system is used to isolate the pulmonary veins to treat AF. One of the key potential advantages of our sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment is the removal or mechanical isolation of the left atrial appendage. This appendage is believed to be responsible for the majority of strokes associated with AF. In order to perform this minimally invasive treatment, surgeons insert a lighted scope and other instruments through small incisions in the patient's chest. Surgeons report that the entire procedure takes approximately two to three hours and that the typical recovery time is approximately three to four days.

Business Strategy

Our mission is to expand the treatment options for those patients who suffer from AF through the continued development of our proprietary technology platform and the education of medical professionals concerning our unique technologies. The key elements of our strategy include:

Form Investigational Relationships with Key Opinion Leaders at Leading Institutions. We have formed investigational relationships with key opinion leaders at several leading cardiac care centers, such as the Cleveland Clinic, Washington University, the Medical City of Dallas and the University of Cincinnati. Several of these key opinion leaders have worked with us as consultants from our inception to develop our system. Additionally, they have evaluated our system and published peer-reviewed data that describes the use of our system as a treatment for AF. These opinion leaders continue to assist us with the design, clinical testing and evaluation of our products. To date, there have been approximately 15 peer-reviewed publications that describe our system's ability to create transmural lesions in order to treat AF. We believe that these publications, and the presentations given by key opinion leaders, have contributed to the adoption of our system as a standard treatment alternative for AF during open-heart surgical procedures.

Provide Product Education. We have recruited and trained sales professionals who have strong backgrounds in the medical device field to effectively communicate to doctors the unique features and benefits of our technology as they relate to the ablation of soft tissue. Our highly trained sales professionals meet with doctors at leading institutions to provide education and technical training relating to our products. Additionally, we have provided educational grants to institutions that have facilitated the education of doctors concerning the treatment of AF, including the use of our system to treat AF. Through the education and publication process, we believe that awareness of our technology has grown, which will encourage doctors to use our products and refer patients for AF treatment using our system.

Introduce and Expand Adoption of Our Sole-Therapy Minimally Invasive Procedure. There is currently no widely adopted sole-therapy treatment to cure AF. Currently, investigators are collecting clinical data, including data relating to safety and efficacy, to evaluate our system as a sole-therapy minimally invasive AF treatment. The encouraging results from a 27-patient study conducted by Dr. Wolf at the University of Cincinnati were used as a basis for our January 2005 investigational device exemption, or IDE, submission to the FDA requesting approval to conduct a study to demonstrate the feasibility of using our system as a sole-therapy minimally invasive AF treatment. The University of Cincinnati has initiated an internal review to validate the data from this study and we cannot assure you that this data will be validated. In July 2005, the FDA approved our IDE to conduct a feasibility study, known as RESTORE-SR II. This feasibility study, if successful, would likely be followed by a larger scale pivotal trial. The successful completion of our feasibility study will be the first step in obtaining FDA approval for use of our system as a sole-therapy minimally invasive AF treatment. We have modified our Isolator ablation clamps and developed other products to enable surgeons to ablate tissues through this minimally invasive approach. As of December 31, 2005, approximately 55 institutions were using our system during sole-therapy minimally invasive procedures to treat AF.

New Product Innovation. Prominent medical journals, which contain articles that were written in part by leading cardiothoracic surgeons who are consultants to us, describe how cardiothoracic surgeons have used our

system to safely, rapidly and reliably create transmural lesions when treating AF. We believe that our system is a premier product that can be adapted for a variety of applications where surgeons need to create transmural lesions in soft tissues. We are expanding our technology platform to increase our market for products being used during open-heart surgical procedures. For example, we plan to investigate the use of our technologies in patients who have no history of AF yet are undergoing open-heart surgery and may be predisposed for developing AF, including patients at risk of developing post-operative AF, a temporary complication associated with cardiac surgery. We intend to leverage our leadership position in open-heart surgical ablation and expand our technology platform to provide a widely adopted solution for a sole-therapy minimally invasive AF treatment. In addition, we are currently developing the AtriCure Cosgrove-Gillinov Clip, a product that is designed to enable surgeons to mechanically isolate the left atrial appendage, which is believed to be responsible for the majority of AF-related strokes. We believe that the successful development of this clip device will add to the demand for surgical AF treatment by offering patients a one-step solution to AF treatment and left atrial appendage exclusion. Additionally, we are pursuing business development opportunities that will expand our technologies and capabilities to provide additional solutions for the treatment of AF.

Clinical Trials

We are currently conducting an FDA-approved clinical trial, known as the RESTORE-SR trial, to evaluate the safety and efficacy of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system in treating AF during certain elective open-heart surgical procedures. As of February 28, 2006, we have enrolled approximately 12.8% of the patients required for this multicenter, 226-patient clinical trial. If the clinical trial is successful, we anticipate filing a PMA in 2008, which if approved by the FDA would allow us to market our system as an AF treatment during open-heart surgical procedures.

In July 2005, the FDA approved our IDE, which allows a non-FDA approved device to be used in clinical studies undertaken to develop safety and effectiveness data for that device, to conduct a clinical study to evaluate the feasibility of our system for the sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment of AF. The FDA has allowed us to begin our clinical study, known as RESTORE-SR II, which is expected to enroll a total of 25 patients at 5 leading US centers. A total of 17 patients have been treated in the study as of March 2, 2006 and we anticipate that enrollment and treatment of all 25 patients will be completed during the second quarter of 2006. If this feasibility study is successful, we plan to request that the FDA permit us to conduct a pivotal clinical trial to demonstrate the safety and efficacy of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system in treating AF as a sole-therapy minimally invasive approach. Each clinical study that we intend to complete will require a separate IDE or an amendment to an existing IDE. There is a 30-day time period for the FDA to act on an IDE or an amendment to an IDE and the FDA typically requests additional information prior to granting approval for a study to proceed. We generally expect that it will take several months after we file an IDE or an IDE amendment to obtain FDA approval.

Regulatory Clearances

In August 2001, the FDA granted us 510(k) clearance to market the AtriCure bipolar ablation system for the ablation and coagulation of soft tissues during general, ear, nose and throat, thoracic, gynecologic and urologic surgical procedures. We have not received FDA clearance or approval to promote our system for the ablation of cardiac tissue or for the use of our system in the treatment of AF. In December 2004, we submitted a 510(k) notification to obtain clearance for use of our system for the ablation of cardiac tissue, which had previously been sought by us in 2002 and 2003. In June 2005, the FDA denied that 510(k) clearance, finding that our system was not substantially equivalent to the already cleared predicate devices relied on in our 510(k) notice. The FDA also noted in its letter that our system has been reclassified as a Class III device. This means that we would now be required to obtain a PMA prior to the promotion of our system for the ablation of cardiac tissue. We may appeal the FDA's decision, but we cannot assure you that the FDA would reverse its decision. If that appeal is not successful, we would not intend to pursue a PMA for the ablation of cardiac tissue using our system and would instead pursue only the PMA for use of our system to treat AF.

In July 2004, the FDA granted us clearance to market our Wolf dissector for its intended use of dissection of soft tissues during general thoracic and certain other surgical procedures.

In June 2005, the FDA granted us 510(k) clearance to market our Isolator bipolar pen for its intended use of ablation of cardiac tissue during cardiac surgery.

In October 2005, the FDA granted us 510(k) clearance to market our newly designed Isolator endoscopic ablation clamps and the Glide-path transfer guide for the ablation and coagulation of soft tissues during general, ear, nose and throat, thoracic, gynecologic and urologic surgical procedures.

We anticipate filing a 510(k) application in the second quarter of 2006 for the AtriCure Cosgrove-Gillinov Clip for an indication that includes left atrial appendage exclusion. We anticipate a limited release of the clip in the United States for use during open-heart procedures during the fourth quarter of 2006, subject to FDA review and clearance.

We received our original CE Mark approval for the AtriCure bipolar ablation system in July 2002, which allows us to market and sell the AtriCure bipolar ablation system throughout the European Union for the same uses for which it may currently be marketed in the United States. We have also received certifications to market and sell our system in several other foreign markets, including Canada, Japan, China, Brazil, Colombia, and Argentina. Additionally, we have begun the process of registration in Mexico and Australia where we expect approval for commercialization in these markets during 2006 and we are actively pursuing registration in other countries outside of the United States.

We received our original CE Mark approval for the Wolf dissector in February 2005, which allows us to market and sell the Wolf dissector throughout the European Union for the same uses for which it may currently be marketed in the United States. In October 2005, we also received approvals to market and sell the Wolf dissector in Japan and China. Additionally, we have begun the process of registration in Australia and Mexico where we expect approval for commercialization in these markets during 2006.

We received our original CE Mark approval for the Isolator bipolar pen in July 2005, which allows us to market and sell the Isolator bipolar pen throughout the European Union. We have also received approvals to market and sell the Isolator bipolar pen in Canada and China. Additionally, we have begun the process of registration in Australia, Mexico and Japan where we expect approval for commercialization in these markets during 2006-2007.

Sales, Marketing and Medical Education

Our sales and marketing efforts focus on educating doctors concerning our unique technologies and the benefits of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system. We do not market or promote our system for the treatment of AF or the ablation of cardiac tissue. Our sales personnel visit cardiothoracic surgeons, electrophysiologists and other doctors to discuss the general attributes of our system, and they also promote our pen device for the surgical ablation of cardiac tissue and the Wolf dissector for the dissection of soft tissues during general, thoracic and certain other surgical procedures. We train our sales force on the use of our system to treat AF so that they are able to respond to unsolicited requests from doctors for information on the use of our system for the treatment of AF. In addition, medically trained clinical applications specialists attend surgical procedures to discuss the general aspects of our system and respond in a nonpromotional manner to unsolicited requests for information on the use of our system for the treatment of AF. We have entered into consulting agreements with leading scientists, cardiothoracic surgeons and electrophysiologists who assist us with the design, clinical testing and evaluation of our products, educate doctors on the use of our technologies and provide advice concerning regulatory submissions. We work closely with these thought leaders to understand unmet needs and emerging applications in the treatment of AF. We also provide educational grants to several leading cardiac care centers. These institutions have used these grants to sponsor independent activities to evaluate the effectiveness of our system and our technology, which has increased the number of peer-reviewed publications that cite the use of our system. These grants have also been used by these institutions to sponsor educational programs relating to AF, including programs which focus on the surgical treatment of AF using our system. We do provide some guidance to physicians and medical institutions regarding what physicians are available and qualified for training other physicians in the use of our system in the treatment of AF.

We have formed a healthcare compliance committee in support of our ongoing efforts to improve compliance with applicable federal and state healthcare laws and regulations. This committee has instituted standard operating procedures relating to our marketing and promotional activities, grant review and funding procedures, and the training and education of our sales force. We have modified our training and educational programs to include training on federal and state requirements for marketing medical devices, and we have revised and maintain continuous oversight of our grant application and funding procedures and requirements.

Our sales team is led by a vice president of sales and five sales directors. As of December 31, 2005, our sales force had a total of approximately 44 employees, including 25 full-time regional sales representatives and one independent manufacturers' representative in the United States. We select our sales personnel based on their expertise in the medical device field, sales experience, reputation in the medical device industry, and their knowledge of our products and technologies. We believe at this time that our sales organization is appropriately sized and do not anticipate significant increases in the foreseeable future.

We market and sell our products in selected markets outside of the United States through independent distributors. During 2005, sales outside of the United States accounted for approximately 8.7% of our total revenue. We have a network of distributors outside of the United States who currently market and sell our products in Asia, Europe, the Middle East and South America. We continue to expand our presence in markets outside of the United States, including our entry into China, Japan, Canada, Brazil, Colombia, and Argentina and planned sales to Mexico and Australia in 2006. See "Risk Factors—Risks Relating To Our Business—We sell the AtriCure bipolar ablation system outside of the United States and are subject to various risks relating to international operations, which could harm our international revenue and profitability."

We have one reporting segment. For information regarding revenue from customers, operating losses and total assets for each of our last three fiscal years, please refer to our consolidated financial statements, which are included in Item 8 of this Form 10-K.

Seasonality

During the third quarter, we experience a decline in sales that we attribute to the elective nature of the procedures in which our products are typically used, which we believe arises from fewer people choosing to undergo elective procedures during the summer months.

Competition

Our industry is highly competitive, subject to change and significantly affected by new product introductions and other activities of industry participants. Many of our competitors have significantly greater financial and human resources than we do and have established reputations with our target customers, as well as worldwide distribution channels that are more established and developed than ours. Our primary competitors include Guidant Corp., Medtronic, Inc., St. Jude Medical Inc., Boston Scientific Corp., Edwards Lifesciences Corp. and CryoCath Technologies Inc. As of December 31, 2005, no company had received FDA approval or clearance to market an ablation system for use as a treatment for AF. However, our competitors have FDA clearance to market their non-clamp products that ablate cardiac tissue and we market our Isolator bipolar pen that is also cleared to ablate cardiac tissue. We and our competitors provide products that have been adopted by doctors for the off-label treatment of AF.

We and many of our competitors have developed surgical ablation devices that have been used to treat AF during open-heart surgical procedures. We and these competitors utilize a variety of different technologies as energy sources for the ablation devices, including laser technology, microwave, cryothermy, high-intensity focused ultrasound, and radio frequency technologies. Each of these companies is also currently working with its core technology to develop devices that can be used as a sole-therapy minimally invasive AF treatment.

Some of our competitors offer catheter-based treatments, including Biosense Webster, Inc., EP Technologies, St. Jude Medical, Inc., and Cardima, Inc. These companies sell products that are used by doctors to treat the population of patients that have AF but are not candidates for open-heart surgery, which is the same group of patients that we believe would most benefit from sole-therapy minimally invasive AF treatments using the AtriCure bipolar ablation system. Some of these catheter-based treatments already have FDA clearance or approval for cardiac use, including the treatment of certain arrhythmias, although none has approval for the treatment of AF.

We believe that we compete favorably against companies that have products that are currently being used for the surgical treatment of AF, particularly in the market for devices that are being used for the treatment of AF as a sole-therapy minimally invasive procedure, although we cannot assume that we will be able to continue to do so in the future or that new devices that perform better than our system will not be introduced. We also believe that our system competes favorably when compared to catheter-based treatments.

Because of the size of the AF market and the unmet need for an AF cure, competitors have and will continue to dedicate significant resources to aggressively market their products. New product developments that could compete with us more effectively are likely because the surgical AF treatment market is characterized by extensive research efforts and technological progress.

Competitors may develop technologies and products that are safer, more effective, easier to use or less expensive than our system. To compete effectively, we have to demonstrate that our system is an attractive alternative to other treatments by differentiating our products on the basis of safety, efficacy, performance, ease of use, brand and name recognition, reputation, service and price. We have encountered and expect to continue to encounter potential customers who, due to existing relationships with our competitors, are committed to or prefer the products offered by these competitors. We expect that competitive pressures may result in price reductions and reduced margins over time for our products. Our system may be rendered obsolete or uneconomical by technological advances developed by one or more of our competitors.

Third-Party Reimbursement

Payment for patient care in the United States is generally made by third-party payors. These payors include private insurers and government insurance programs, such as Medicare or Medicaid. The Medicare program, the largest single payor in the United States, is a federal health benefit program administered by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, or CMS, and covers certain medical care items and services for eligible elderly, blind, and disabled individuals. The coverage under Part A of the Medicare program includes hospital and other institutional services, while Part B of Medicare includes doctors' services. Because Medicare beneficiaries comprise a large percentage of the populations for which our system is used, and private insurers may follow the coverage and payment policies for Medicare, Medicare's coverage and payment policies are significant to our operation.

The original fee-for-service portion of the Medicare Part A program pays hospitals for inpatient services under a prospective payment system, which provides for a pre-determined payment amount based on a patient's discharge diagnosis. Discharge diagnoses are grouped into Diagnosis Related Groups, or DRGs, which determine the payment amount for the inpatient hospital services. The payment amount is intended to reflect the costs of admitting and treating the patient. These payment amounts differ for each inpatient discharge. Currently, hospitals do not receive any additional payments from the fee-for-service Medicare program for the cost of

inpatient treatment of AF as part of an open-heart procedure. In these cases, the use of an ablation device to provide the AF treatment is included in the payment for the open-heart procedure. Sole-therapy minimally invasive AF treatment also qualifies for payment from the fee-for-service Medicare Part A program, which allows the hospital to receive payment for this type of AF treatment. The Medicare program has adopted specific hospital inpatient treatment codes describing AF treatment by ablation in sole-therapy and open-heart procedures such as those provided through the use of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system. However, the existing Medicare inpatient coverage, coding or payment polices are subject to change by CMS. As a result, the continuance of current coverage, coding or payment determinations cannot be guaranteed, and any change may have an adverse impact on our operations.

Doctors are reimbursed for their services separately under the Medicare Part B physician fee schedule. Doctors performing AF treatment during an openheart procedure receive a payment that reflects several factors, including the time and complexity of the AF treatment. Doctors who perform a sole-therapy minimally invasive procedure receive payment that is comparable to the reimbursement paid to doctors for performing an open-heart surgical procedure.

Claims for procedures using our system are typically submitted by the doctor to Medicare Part B carriers (typically insurance companies under contract to CMS) or other health insurers using established billing codes, including the Current Procedural Terminology, or CPT, billing codes maintained by the American Medical Association. The billing codes identify the procedure or procedures performed and are relied upon to determine third-party payor amounts. Existing CPT billing codes describe surgical cardiac ablation procedures. Market acceptance of our products is dependent on coverage and adequate payment levels from such payors.

Currently, we believe that the AF treatment reimbursement rates are adequate for doctors and hospitals to cover the use of our system for the treatment of AF. In 2005, we estimate that the national Medicare payment rate for an open-heart procedure, whether or not the AF treatment is included, was approximately \$24,000 to \$45,000, depending on the type of open-heart procedure being performed, the geographic region and the type of facility. We estimate that the national medical hospital rates for AF treatment performed as a sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment were approximately \$24,000 to \$49,000, depending on the geographic region and type of facility. The cost of AF treatment performed during open-heart surgical procedures is not reimbursed separately by the Medicare program and the reimbursement rules for open-heart surgical procedures include supplies, including the use of an ablation device, but exclude doctor's fees for these procedures, which payors remit to doctors in addition to the amounts paid to hospitals for AF treatment procedures. Payment rates of other third-party payors may be the same as or higher or lower than Medicare rates, depending on their particular reimbursement methodology.

In addition to the Medicare program, many private payors look to CMS policies as a guideline in setting their coverage policies and payment amounts. The current coverage policies of these private payors may differ from the Medicare program, and the payment rates they make may be higher, lower, or the same as the Medicare program. If CMS or other agencies decrease or limit reimbursement payments for doctors and hospitals, this may affect coverage and reimbursement determinations by many private payors. Additionally, some private payors do not follow the Medicare guidelines, and those payors may reimburse only a portion of the cost of AF treatment, or not at all.

The AtriCure bipolar ablation system has received FDA clearance for the ablation and coagulation of soft tissues during certain non-cardiac-related surgical procedures. However, because the FDA does not regulate the practice of medicine, doctors may use the AtriCure bipolar ablation system in other circumstances where they deem it medically appropriate, even though the FDA has not approved or cleared our system for that indication. In these circumstances, some government or private payors, including some Medicare carriers, may make coverage and payment determinations on a case-by-case basis. Additionally, some government or private payors may deem the treatment of AF using the AtriCure bipolar ablation system for indications not approved or cleared by the FDA to be experimental or not medically necessary and, as such, may not provide coverage or payment.

Acquisition of Enable Medical Corporation

Contemporaneously with the closing of the initial public offering of our common stock on August 10, 2005, we acquired Enable Medical Corporation, the manufacturer of our disposable Isolator ablation clamps, which are an essential component of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system, for an aggregate purchase price of approximately \$7 million. In addition, under the terms of the merger agreement that we entered into with Enable, if certain Enable assets unrelated to the AtriCure bipolar ablation system are sold prior to the third anniversary of the closing of our acquisition of Enable, we will be required to pay the former shareholders of Enable 50% of the consideration from that sale that is in excess of \$1 million, subject to a maximum payment to the Enable shareholders of \$2 million.

Prior to our acquisition, Enable was comprised of two business units, Enable Surgical Products and Enable Design and Manufacturing. The Surgical Products unit was engaged in the research and development of radio-frequency energy-based surgical products. The Surgical Products unit distributed a line of bipolar scissors in the United States, Europe, and Asia and had a portfolio of radio-frequency technologies covered by U.S. and European patents that were being considered for licensing or commercialization. The Design and Manufacturing unit provided contract design, research and development and manufacturing services to us and other medical device companies.

Government Regulation

The AtriCure bipolar ablation system is a medical device subject to regulation by the FDA, as well as other federal and state regulatory bodies in the United States and comparable authorities in other countries. We currently market our system in the United States under a 510(k) clearance for the ablation and coagulation of soft tissues during general, ear, nose and throat, thoracic, gynecologic and urologic surgical procedures. Currently, our system may not be marketed for ablation of cardiac tissue or for the treatment of AF without obtaining additional clearances and approvals from the FDA.

The FDA requires that premarket approval, or PMA, be obtained for a device before it can be marketed for the treatment of AF. A PMA will require clinical data supporting the safe and effective use of the device in the treatment of AF. In December 2003, we received an investigational device exemption, or IDE, from the FDA to conduct clinical trials of our system in a prospective, multi-center trial, known as the RESTORE-SR trial, to evaluate the safety and efficacy of our system for the treatment of AF during open-heart surgery. In addition, in July 2005, we received FDA approval to conduct a clinical study to demonstrate the feasibility of using the AtriCure bipolar system for the sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment of AF that also includes removal of a portion of the heart called the left atrial appendage. If this feasibility study is successful, we would need to conduct a pivotal trial to support marketing authorization. We cannot assure you that we will successfully complete RESTORE-SR or RESTORE-SR II, receive approval for any additional clinical trials or submit and obtain approval for our system for use in treating AF.

The Wolf dissector, the Isolator bipolar pen, and the AtriCure Cosgrove-Gillinov Clip are also medical devices subject to regulation by the FDA, as well as other federal and state regulatory bodies in the United States and comparable authorities in other countries. We currently market the Wolf dissector in the United States under a 510(k) clearance for use in the dissection of soft tissues during general, ear, nose and throat, thoracic, urological and gynecological surgical procedures and we market our pen device in the United States under a 510(k) clearance for use in the second quarter of 2006 for the AtriCure Cosgrove-Gillinov Clip for an indication that includes left atrial appendage exclusion. We are not currently seeking any further approvals or clearances from the FDA relating to these devices.

FDA regulations govern nearly all of the activities that we perform, or that are performed on our behalf, to ensure that medical products distributed domestically or exported internationally are safe and effective for their intended uses. The activities that the FDA regulates include the following:

- product design, development and manufacture;
- product safety, testing, labeling and storage;
- pre-clinical testing in animals and in the laboratory;
- clinical investigations in humans;
- premarketing clearance or approval;
- record keeping and document retention procedures;
- advertising and promotion;
- product marketing, sales and distribution;
- post-marketing surveillance and medical device reporting, including reporting of deaths, serious injuries, device malfunctions or other adverse events; and
- corrective actions, removals and recalls.

FDA's Premarket Clearance and Approval Requirements. Unless an exemption applies, each medical device distributed commercially in the United States will require either prior 510(k) clearance or a PMA from the FDA. Medical devices are classified into one of three classes—Class I, Class II, or Class III— depending on the degree of risk associated with each medical device. Devices deemed to pose lower risks are placed in either Class I or II, which requires the manufacturer to submit to the FDA a 510(k) notification requesting clearance to commercially distribute the device. Some low risk devices are exempted from this requirement. Devices deemed by the FDA to pose the greatest risk, such as life-sustaining, life-supporting or implantable devices, or devices deemed not substantially equivalent to a previously cleared 510(k) device, or predicate device, are placed in Class III, requiring submission of a PMA supported by clinical trial data.

The FDA has previously classified the AtriCure bipolar ablation system as a Class II device and has granted us 510(k) clearance to market this product for the ablation and coagulation of soft tissues during certain surgical procedures. The FDA denied 510(k) clearance of our system for the ablation of cardiac tissue because the FDA determined that our system is not substantially equivalent to an already cleared device. The FDA has taken a position that no radio-frequency surgical clamps are general cardiac tools because radio-frequency surgical clamps are specifically designed and intended for use in surgical ablation to treat AF. As such, no radio-frequency surgical clamps from any medical device company, including ours, have been cleared for cardiac ablation to date. The FDA has reclassified our system as a Class III device, which means that we would now be required to obtain a PMA prior to any promotion of our system for the ablation of cardiac tissue using our system and would instead pursue only the PMA for use of our system to treat AF. In order to market our system for the treatment of AF, the FDA requires that we seek approval through submission to the FDA of a PMA. Submission of a PMA is a much more demanding process than the 510(k) notification process. Both 510(k)s and PMAs must now be submitted with a potentially substantial user fee payment to the FDA, although certain exemptions and waivers can apply, including certain exemptions and waivers for small businesses.

510(k) *Clearance Pathway*. When 510(k) clearance is required, we must submit a notification to the FDA demonstrating that our proposed device is substantially equivalent to a predicate device, previously cleared and legally marketed 510(k) device or a device that was in commercial distribution before May 28, 1976 for which the FDA has not yet called for the submission of a PMA. The FDA is required to respond to a 510(k) notification

within 90 days of submission, but the response may be a request for additional information or data, including clinical data. As a practical matter, 510(k) clearance often takes significantly longer than 90 days, and may take up to one year or more. If the FDA determines that the device, or its intended use, is not substantially equivalent to a previously-cleared device or use, the device is automatically placed into Class III, requiring the submission of a PMA. Any modification to a 510(k)-cleared device that would constitute a major change in its intended use, design or manufacture, requires a new 510(k) clearance or, possibly, in connection with safety and effectiveness, approval of a PMA. The FDA requires every manufacturer to make the determination regarding a new 510(k) submission in the first instance, but the FDA may review any manufacturer's decision. We have made modifications to elements of our system, but we do not believe that such modifications will require us to seek additional 510(k) clearance. The FDA may not agree with our decisions regarding whether new 510(k) clearances are required. If the FDA disagrees with us and requires us to submit a new 510(k) or PMA, we may be required to cease marketing or to recall the modified product until we obtain clearance or approval. In addition, we could be subject to significant regulatory fines or penalties. Furthermore, our products could be subject to recall if the FDA determines, for any reason, that our products are not safe or effective. Delays in receipt or failure to receive clearances or approvals, the loss of previously received clearances or approvals, or the failure to comply with existing or future regulatory requirements could reduce our sales, profitability and future growth prospects.

Premarket Approval Pathway. A PMA must be submitted to the FDA if the device cannot be cleared through the 510(k) process. The PMA process is much more demanding than the 510(k) notification process. A PMA must be supported by extensive data, including but not limited to technical, preclinical, clinical trials, manufacturing and labeling to demonstrate to the FDA's satisfaction the safety and effectiveness of the device.

After a PMA is submitted and the FDA has determined that the application is sufficiently complete to permit a substantive review, the FDA will accept the application for filing. The FDA has 180 days to review an "accepted" PMA, although the review of an application generally occurs over a significantly longer period of time and can take up to several years. During this review period, the FDA may request additional information or clarification of the information already provided. Also, an advisory panel of experts from outside the FDA may be convened to review and evaluate the application and provide recommendations to the FDA as to the approvability of the device. In addition, the FDA will conduct a preapproval inspection of the manufacturing facility to ensure compliance with quality system regulations. New PMAs or PMA supplements are required for significant modification to the device, including indicated use, manufacturing process, labeling and design of a device that is approved through the premarket approval process. PMA supplements often require submission of the same type of information as a PMA, except that the supplement is limited to information needed to support any changes from the device covered by the original PMA and may not require as extensive clinical data or the convening of an advisory panel.

Clinical Trials. Clinical trials are generally required to support a PMA and are sometimes required for 510(k) clearance. In the United States, clinical trials for a significant risk device require the prior submission of an application for an IDE to the FDA for approval. An IDE amendment must also be submitted before initiating a new clinical study under an existing IDE, such as initiating a pivotal trial following the conclusion of a feasibility trial. The IDE application must be supported by appropriate data, such as animal and laboratory testing results, and any available data on human clinical experience, showing that it is safe to test the device in humans and that the testing protocol is scientifically sound. The animal and laboratory testing must meet the FDA's good laboratory practice requirements.

The IDE and any IDE supplement for a new trial must be approved in advance by the FDA for a specific number of patients. Clinical trials for significant risk devices may not begin until the IDE application or IDE supplement is approved by the FDA and the appropriate institutional review boards, or IRBs, overseeing the welfare of the research subjects and responsible for that particular clinical trial. If the product is considered a non-significant risk device under FDA regulations, only the patients' informed consent and IRB approval are

required. Under its regulations, the agency responds to an IDE or an IDE amendment for a new trial within 30 days. The FDA may approve the IDE or amendment, grant an approval with certain conditions, or identify deficiencies and request additional information. It is common for the FDA to require additional information before approving an IDE or amendment for a new trial, and thus final FDA approval on a submission may extend beyond the initial 30 days. The FDA may also require that a small-scale feasibility study be conducted before a pivotal trial may commence. In a feasibility trial, the FDA limits the number of patients, sites and investigators that may participate. Feasibility trials are typically structured to obtain information on safety and to help determine how large a pivotal trial should be to obtain statistically significant results.

Clinical trials are subject to extensive recordkeeping and reporting requirements. Our clinical trials must be conducted under the oversight of an IRB for the relevant clinical trial sites and must comply with FDA regulations, including but not limited to those relating to good clinical practices. We are also required to obtain the patients' informed consent in form and substance that complies with both FDA requirements and state and federal privacy and human subject protection regulations. We, the FDA or the IRB may suspend a clinical trial at any time for various reasons, including a belief that the risks to study subjects outweigh the anticipated benefits. Even if a trial is completed, the results of clinical testing may not adequately demonstrate the safety and efficacy of the device or may otherwise not be sufficient to obtain FDA approval to market the product in the United States. Similarly, in Europe the clinical study must be approved by a local ethics committee and in some cases, including studies with high-risk devices, by the ministry of health in the applicable country.

Educational Grants. The FDA permits a device manufacturer to provide financial support, including support by way of grants, to third-parties for the purpose of conducting medical educational activities. If these funded activities are considered by the FDA to be independent of the manufacturer, then the activities fall outside the restrictions on off-label promotion to which the manufacturer is subject.

The FDA considers several factors in determining whether an educational event or activity is independent from the substantive influence of the device manufacturer and therefore nonpromotional, including the following:

- whether the intent of the funded activity is to present clearly defined educational content, free from commercial influence or bias;
- whether the third-party grant recipient and not the manufacturer has maintained control over selecting the faculty, speakers, audience, activity content
 and materials;
- whether the program focuses on a single product of the manufacturer without a discussion of other relevant existing treatment options;
- whether there was meaningful disclosure to the audience, at the time of the program, regarding the manufacturer's funding of the program, any significant relationships between the provider, presenters, or speakers and the supporting manufacturer, and whether any unapproved uses will be discussed; and
- whether there are legal, business, or other relationships between the supporting manufacturer and the provider or its employees that could permit the supporting manufacturer to exert influence over the content of the program.

We believe that the activities we support pursuant to our educational grants program are in accordance with these criteria for independent educational activities.

Pervasive and Continuing Regulation. There are numerous regulatory requirements governing the approval and marketing of a product. These include:

• FDA's Quality System Regulation, or QSR, which requires manufacturers, including third-party manufacturers, to follow stringent design, testing, control, documentation and other quality assurance procedures during all aspects of the manufacturing process;



- labeling regulations and FDA prohibitions against the promotion of products for uncleared, unapproved or off-label use or indication;
- clearance or approval of product modifications that could significantly affect safety or efficacy or that would constitute a major change in intended use;
- medical device reporting, or MDR, regulations, which require that manufacturers comply with reporting requirements of the FDA and report if their device may have caused or contributed to an adverse event, a death or serious injury or malfunctioned in a way that would likely cause or contribute to a death or serious injury if the malfunction were to recur;
- post-approval restrictions or conditions, including post-approval study commitments;
- post-market surveillance regulations, which apply when necessary to protect the public health or to provide additional safety and effectiveness data for the device; and
- notices of correction or removal and recall regulations.

MDR regulations require that we report to the FDA any incident in which our product may have caused or contributed to an adverse event, a death or serious injury or in which our product malfunctioned and, if the malfunction were to recur, would likely cause or contribute to death or serious injury. As of March 15, 2006, we have notified the FDA of thirteen reports of complications during procedures utilizing our products. Of these MDRs, one relates to our first generation dissection tool, the PVI-7, which we no longer manufacture or sell, ten relate to our Isolator bipolar ablation clamps and two relate to the Wolf dissector. There have also been other incidents, including patient deaths, that have occurred during open-heart and sole-therapy minimally invasive procedures using our system that we have not, and believe were not required to be, reported to the FDA, because we determined that these incidents were not related to the use of our system.

Advertising and promotion of medical devices are also regulated by the Federal Trade Commission and by state regulatory and enforcement authorities. Recently, some promotional activities for FDA-regulated products have been the subject of enforcement action brought under healthcare reimbursement laws and consumer protection statutes. In addition, under the federal Lanham Act and similar state laws, competitors and others can initiate litigation relating to advertising claims.

We have registered with the FDA as a medical device manufacturer. The FDA has broad post-market and regulatory enforcement powers. We are subject to unannounced inspections by the FDA to determine our compliance with the QSR and other regulations, and these inspections may include the manufacturing facilities of our suppliers.

Failure by us or by our suppliers to comply with applicable regulatory requirements can result in enforcement action by the FDA or state authorities, which may include any of the following sanctions:

- warning letters, fines, injunctions, consent decrees and civil penalties;
- customer notifications, repair, replacement, refunds, recall or seizure of our products;
- operating restrictions, partial suspension or total shutdown of production;
- refusing our requests for 510(k) clearance or premarket approval of new products, new intended uses or modifications to existing products;
- withdrawing 510(k) clearance or premarket approvals that have already been granted; and
- criminal prosecution.

Fraud, Abuse and False Claims. We are directly and indirectly subject to various federal and state laws governing our relationship with healthcare providers and pertaining to healthcare fraud and abuse, including anti- kickback laws. In particular, the federal healthcare program Anti-Kickback Statute prohibits persons from

knowingly and willfully soliciting, offering, receiving or providing remuneration, directly or indirectly, in exchange for or to induce either the referral of an individual, or the furnishing, arranging for or recommending a good or service, for which payment may be made in whole or part under federal healthcare programs, such as the Medicare and Medicaid programs. Penalties for violations include criminal penalties and civil sanctions such as fines, imprisonment and possible exclusion from Medicare, Medicaid and other federal healthcare programs. The Anti-Kickback Statute is broad and prohibits many arrangements and practices that are lawful in businesses outside of the healthcare industry. In implementing the statute, the Office of Inspector General of the U.S. Department of Health and Services, or OIG, has issued a series of regulations, known as the "safe harbors." These safe harbors set forth provisions that, if all their applicable requirements are met, will assure healthcare providers and other parties that they will not be prosecuted under the Anti-Kickback Statute. The failure of a transaction or arrangement to fit precisely within one or more safe harbors does not necessarily mean that it is illegal or that prosecution will be pursued. However, conduct and business arrangements that do not fully satisfy each applicable element of a safe harbor may result in increased scrutiny by government enforcement authorities, such as the OIG.

The Federal False Claims Act imposes civil liability on any person or entity who submits, or causes the submission of a false or fraudulent claim to the United States Government. Damages under the Federal False Claims Act can be significant and consist of the imposition of fines and penalties. The Federal False Claims Act also allows a private individual or entity with knowledge of past or present fraud on the federal government to sue on behalf of the government to recover the civil penalties and treble damages. The U.S. Department of Justice on behalf of the government has successfully enforced the Federal False Claims Act against pharmaceutical manufacturers. The federal suit has alleged that pharmaceutical manufacturers whose marketing and promotional practices were found to have included the off-label promotion of drugs or the payment of prohibited kickbacks to doctors violated the FCA on the grounds that these prohibited activities resulted in the submission of claims to federal and state healthcare entitlement programs such as Medicaid, resulting in the payment of claims by Medicaid for the off-label use of the drug which was not a use of the drug otherwise covered by Medicaid. Such manufacturers have entered into settlements with the federal government under which they paid amounts and entered into corporate integrity agreements that require, among other things, substantial reporting and remedial actions.

The federal authorities, and state equivalents, may likewise seek to enforce the False Claims Act against medical device manufacturers. We believe that our marketing practices are not in violation of the Federal False Claims Act or state equivalents, but we cannot assure you that the federal authorities will not take action against us and, if such action were successful, we could be required to pay significant fines and penalties and change our marketing practices. Such enforcement could have a significant adverse effect on our ability to operate.

We engage in a variety of activities that are subject to these laws and that have come under particular scrutiny in recent years by federal and state regulators and law enforcement entities. These activities have included, consulting arrangements with cardiothoracic surgeons, grants for training and other education, grants for research, and other interactions with doctors.

AdvaMed is one of the primary voluntary United States trade associations for medical device manufacturers. This association has established guidelines and protocols for medical device manufacturers in their relationships with healthcare professionals on matters including research and development, product training and education, grants and charitable contributions, support of third-party educational conferences, and consulting arrangements. Adoption of the AdvaMed Code by a medical device manufacturer is voluntary, and while the OIG and other federal and state healthcare regulatory agencies encourage its adoption and may look to the AdvaMed Code, they do not view adoption of the AdvaMed Code as proof of compliance with regulatory matters.

We have adopted the AdvaMed Code and incorporated its principles in our standard operating procedures, sales force training programs, and relationships with doctors. Key to the underlying principles of the AdvaMed Code is the need to focus the relationships between manufacturers and healthcare professionals on matters of

training, education and scientific research, and limit payments between manufacturers and healthcare professionals to payment of fair market value for legitimate services provided and payment of modest meal, travel and other expenses for a healthcare professional under limited circumstances. We have incorporated these principles into our relationships with healthcare professionals under our consulting agreements, payment of travel and lodging expenses, grant making procedures and sponsorship of third-party conferences. In addition, we have conducted training sessions on these principles.

Regulation Outside of the United States. Sales of medical devices outside of the United States are subject to foreign governmental regulations, which vary substantially from country to country. The time required to obtain certification or approval by a foreign country may be longer or shorter than that required for FDA clearance or approval, and the requirements may be different.

The primary regulatory body in Europe is that of the European Union, which has adopted numerous directives and has promulgated voluntary standards regulating the design, manufacture and labeling of and clinical trials and adverse event reporting for medical devices. Devices that comply with the requirements of a relevant directive will be entitled to bear CE conformity marking, indicating that the device conforms with the essential requirements of the applicable directives and, accordingly, can be commercially distributed throughout the member states of the European Union, and other countries that comply with or mirror these directives. The method for assessing conformity varies depending on the type and class of the product, but normally involves a combination of self-assessment by the manufacturer and a third-party assessment by a notified body, an independent and neutral institution appointed by a country to conduct the conformity assessment. This third-party assessment may consist of an audit of the manufacturer's quality system and specific testing of the manufacturer's device. Such an assessment is required for a manufacturer to commercially distribute the product throughout these countries. International Standards Organization, or ISO 9001 and ISO 13845 certifications are voluntary standards. Compliance establishes the presumption of conformity with the essential requirements for a CE Marking. We have the authorization to affix the CE Mark to our system and to commercialize our system in the European Union for the ablation and coagulation of soft tissues during general, ear nose and throat, thoracic, gynecologic and urologic surgical procedures.

Intellectual Property

Protection of our intellectual property is a strategic priority for our business, and we rely on a combination of patent, copyright, trademark and trade secret laws to protect our interests. Our ability to protect and use our intellectual property rights in the continued development and commercialization of our technologies and products, operate without infringing the proprietary rights of others, and prevent others from infringing our proprietary rights is crucial to our continued success. We will be able to protect our products and technologies from unauthorized use by third parties only to the extent that they are covered by valid and enforceable patents, trademarks or copyrights or are effectively maintained as trade secrets, know-how or other proprietary information.

We seek patent protection relating to our system and other important technologies we develop in both the United States and in selected foreign countries. While we own much of our intellectual property, including patents, patent applications, trademarks, trade secrets, know-how and proprietary information, we also license patents and related technology of importance to commercialization of our products. For example, to continue developing and commercializing our current and future products, we may license intellectual property from commercial or academic entities to obtain the rights to technology that is required for our research, development and commercialization activities.

All of our employees and technical consultants are required to execute confidentiality agreements in connection with their employment and consulting relationships with us. We also require them to agree to disclose and assign to us all inventions conceived in connection with their relationship with us. We cannot provide any assurance that employees and consultants will abide by the confidentiality or assignment terms of these

agreements. Despite measures taken to protect our intellectual property, unauthorized parties might copy aspects of our system or obtain and use information that we regard as proprietary.

We devote significant resources to obtaining patents and other intellectual property and protecting our other proprietary information. We have already obtained patents or filed patent applications on a number of our technologies, including patents and patent applications relating to our bipolar ablation system and ancillary devices. If valid and enforceable, these patents may give us a means of blocking competitors from using infringing technology to compete directly with our products. We also have certain proprietary trade secrets that may not be patentable or for which we have chosen to maintain secrecy rather than file for patent protection. With respect to proprietary know-how that is not patentable, we have chosen to rely on trade secret protection and confidentiality agreements to protect our interests. As of December 31, 2005, we had eight issued United States patents that will expire in 2015, two that will expire in 2016, two that will expire in 2020 and three that will expire in 2021.

As of December 31, 2005, we had the following portfolio of 68 issued patents or patent applications covering our proprietary technologies and products, of which a total of 19 were acquired from Enable:

- 21 issued United States patents;
- 22 United States non-provisional patent applications;
- 3 United States provisional patent applications;
- 5 issued foreign patents;
- 9 pending foreign patent applications that are in various national stages of prosecution; and
- 8 pending foreign applications filed pursuant to the Patent Cooperation Treaty, or PCT, not at the national stage.

Manufacturing

We manufacture the majority of the components that comprise the AtriCure bipolar ablation system. However, some of the components of our system, including our ASU, come from outside suppliers. We inspect, assemble, test and package our products in West Chester, Ohio and our products are sterilized by outside sterilization facilities.

Purchased components for our system are generally available from more than one supplier, with the exception of our ASU. Our ASU is a critical component of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system, and there are relatively few alternative sources of supply available. We do not carry a significant inventory of this component and obtaining a replacement supplier for the ASU, if required, may not be accomplished quickly or at all and could involve significant additional costs. With the exception of Stellartech Research Corporation, the supplier of our ASU, our suppliers have no contractual obligations to supply us with, and we are not contractually obligated to purchase from them, any of our supplies.

In June 2005, we entered into a manufacturing agreement with Stellartech whereby we agreed, among other things, to purchase, and Stellartech agreed to supply, the first 400 Ablation Sensing Units, or ASUs, that we require. As of December 31, 2005, we had fulfilled our obligation to purchase the first 400 ASUs from Stellartech and were required to purchase at least 75% of our ASU requirements from Stellartech until November 2007. We may, however, extinguish our obligation to purchase 75% of our ASU requirements from Stellartech either a certain percentage of the gross margin Stellartech would have received if it had

manufactured the ASUs or a specified dollar amount. This agreement has an initial three-year term and renews for successive one-year periods, unless terminated. This agreement may be terminated by Stellartech for any reason upon six months' notice to us. We may terminate the agreement in the event the development agreement is terminated prior to expiration or after we have fulfilled the purchase requirements under the agreement. Under the terms of this agreement, we have certain indemnification obligations, including with respect to claims relating to intellectual property infringement, design defects and manufacturing defects. Any supply interruption or failure to obtain our ASU would limit our ability to sell our system and could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Order quantities and lead times for components purchased from outside suppliers are based on our forecasts derived from historical demand and anticipated future demand. Lead times may vary significantly depending on the size of the order, time required to fabricate and test the components, specific supplier requirements and current market demand for the components and subassemblies. To date, we have not experienced significant delays in obtaining any of our components. There are no unique or proprietary processes required in manufacturing our components. We are under no contractual obligations that preclude us from developing products or sourcing components from new suppliers.

We and our component suppliers are required to manufacture our products in compliance with the FDA's QSR. The QSR regulates extensively the methods and documentation of the design, testing, control, manufacturing, labeling, quality assurance, packaging, storage and shipping of our products. The FDA enforces the QSR through periodic inspections that may be announced or unannounced and may include the manufacturing facilities of our subcontractors. Our failure or the failure of our component suppliers to maintain compliance with the QSR requirements could result in the shutdown of our manufacturing operations or the recall of our products, which would have a material adverse effect on our business. In the event that one of our suppliers fails to maintain compliance with our quality requirements, we may have to qualify a new supplier and could experience manufacturing delays as a result. We also could be subject to injunctions, product seizures, or civil or criminal penalties.

We regularly audit our suppliers for compliance with QSR, and applicable ISO standards. We have been an FDA-registered medical device manufacturer since November 2002. We obtained our CE Mark in June of 2002, and our quality systems and facility practices are certified to ISO 13485:2003; MDD 93/42/EEC, or CE Mark; and CMDCAS, or Canadian regulations. We believe that we are currently in good standing with the FDA and are subject to preannounced inspections. Our current quality system is developed to comply with QSR and ISO standards. At the time of our acquisition of Enable, it advised us that it was in full compliance with ISO 9001:1994, and ISO 13485:2003 and it had undergone two full quality system audits and six surveillance audits by TUV America, Inc. Enable's most recent audit was in December 2004 and it was a full quality system audit. There were no major non-conformance issues and Enable had advised us that it was in substantial compliance with ISO 13485:2003 at the time of the acquisition.

We were inspected by the FDA in February 2003 as part of a not-for-cause, general QSR inspection. The FDA made no observations requiring our response. There were no findings that involved a material violation of regulatory requirements. Enable was inspected by the FDA in June 2000 as part of a not-for-cause, general QSR inspection. The FDA made five observations that did not require any response, but Enable provided the FDA with a response of corrective action. In December 2004, Stellartech, the manufacturer of our ASU, was inspected by the FDA as part of a not-for-cause, general QSR inspection. The FDA issued a notice with three observations requiring responses. Stellartech has addressed those observations and sent their responses to the FDA.

Enable had been registered with the Ohio Environmental Protection Agency, or Ohio EPA, as a small waste generator since 2001. The Ohio EPA audited Enable in March 2001 and made four observations. Enable performed corrective action and the Ohio EPA found all corrective actions taken to be effective.

We are subject to numerous federal, state and local laws relating to such matters as laboratory practices, the experimental use of animals, the use and disposal of hazardous or potentially hazardous substances, controlled drug substances, safe working conditions, manufacturing practices, environmental protection and fire hazard control. We may incur significant costs to comply with those laws and regulations now or in the future, but we do not expect that such compliance will have a material impact on our business.

We are currently increasing our manufacturing capabilities as we increase commercialization efforts. Manufacturers can experience difficulties in significantly scaling up production capacities, which may include problems with capacity, production yields and quality control. If we are unable to manufacture our products to keep up with demand, we will not meet expectations for growth of our business.

Product Development

Our product development group develops product enhancements and new products to address unmet procedural and market needs with the goal of increasing revenue. Our current product development activity includes projects extending and improving the existing Isolator product family, development of a new device platform, creation of new enabling devices such as new dissection, guidance and ablation tools and research into new technologies. Product extensions and improvements of the Isolator product family include software enhancements, cost savings and support for increased production capacity. Development of a new device platform includes implementation of a design to further refine the minimally invasive procedure, improve manufacturing efficiencies and create a platform for future feature implementation. Enabling devices are becoming an increasingly larger portion of our development portfolio and include the 2004 release of the Wolf dissector, the third quarter 2005 release of the Isolator bipolar pen and the first quarter 2006 release of our newly designed Isolator endoscopic ablation clamps, which include a glide-path transfer guide. New technology research includes development of additional tools.

In June 2005, we entered into a 19-month development agreement with Stellartech whereby Stellartech agreed to develop enhancements to the current ASU technology and granted us a license to use Stellartech's technology in the field of cardiac arrhythmia treatment. We agreed to pay Stellartech on an hourly basis, based on the types of services being performed. In addition, materials and components, out-of-pocket expenses and outside services will be billed to us at cost plus a specified percentage. We may terminate this agreement upon 30 days' notice and have no minimum payment obligations. Under the terms of this agreement, we have certain indemnification obligations to Stellartech relating to its performance of services under the agreement, except for Stellartech's breach, fraud, negligence or misconduct and infringement relating to intellectual property owned by Stellartech, for each of which it indemnifies us.

In July 2005, we entered into a development and license agreement with UST Inc., whereby UST agreed to design and develop a high intensity focused ultrasound, or HIFU, system to create certain types of lesions and granted us an exclusive, worldwide license to related technology. We believe that HIFU may be a valuable alternative source of energy for making certain kinds of lesions. We agreed to pay UST an initial development fee of \$375,000 and an additional development fee of \$966,000, payable in fourteen monthly installments. If UST has not completed its development services within fourteen months, we will be required to pay UST the direct costs incurred by it for the following six months in connection with continuing to render development services. We are also required to pay UST royalties of 4% of the net sales of the HIFU system, up to a maximum amount of \$15 million in royalties during the royalty term. In addition, we are required to make certain license and maintenance payments to UST for the sublicenses granted to us under the terms of this agreement. We may terminate this agreement at any time by giving notice to UST. UST may terminate this agreement if we fail to timely commercialize the HIFU system or if we fail to timely pursue FDA approval or clearance of the HIFU

system. Under the terms of this agreement, we have certain indemnification obligations to UST for our breach of this agreement. In order to commercialize this HIFU system, we may be required to license additional intellectual property from third parties. We cannot assure you that we will be able to license this technology on commercially reasonable terms, if it all.

The Cleveland Clinic Foundation and Case Western Reserve University and collaborating businesses, including us, received publicly announced grants from the State of Ohio for the creation of the Atrial Fibrillation Innovation Center. The grants are intended to enable the center to develop both surgical and noninvasive treatments to help prevent and potentially cure atrial fibrillation. While we have not yet executed final grant documents, we anticipate receiving from the grant approximately \$0.9 million for operating expenses and approximately \$2.4 million for capital expenses, each over a three-year period. Over the same threeyear period, we anticipate being required by the grant terms to provide approximately \$7.7 million for operating expenses and approximately \$4.8 million for capital expenses at our facility, which amounts represent ordinary course expenditures that we would have otherwise anticipated making. Additionally, we may establish an office at the Cleveland Clinic staffed with our engineers.

In November 2003, we entered into a license and related agreements with the Cleveland Clinic and a third party engineering company for the development of a clip intended to exclude the left atrial appendage. Under this arrangement, we agreed to grant approximately 33,000 options to each of the Cleveland Clinic and the engineering company upon satisfaction of a milestone tied to the technical feasibility and commercial viability of the licensed intellectual property, which milestone we believe has been met, in addition to payment of royalties to each of the Cleveland Clinic and the engineering company equal to 2.5% of net sales of any commercialized products using the licensed technology. We are pursuing a series of pre-clinical studies which, if successful, are intended to support a 510(k) submission to the FDA in the second half of 2006 for a product using the licensed technology.

Consulting Relationships

We have developed consulting relationships with a number of leading scientists and doctors to give our research and development team additional technical and creative breadth. We work closely with these thought leaders to understand unmet needs and emerging applications in the treatment of AF. We typically enter into a written agreement with the consultant pursuant to which the consultant is obligated to provide services such as advising us as to the design and development of our products and provedures, educating doctors on the FDA-cleared or approved use of our technologies, conducting clinical trials and providing supporting data for clinical trials and providing advice concerning grants and regulatory submissions. These agreements are for a term of one to three years. The agreements may be terminated by us or by the consultant upon 30 to 60 days' notice. We own the rights to any inventions or ideas made or conceived by our consultants during performance of the consulting services.

On November 21, 2005, we entered into a Royalty Agreement, effective as of October 1, 2005, with Randall K. Wolf, M.D., the co-inventor of the Wolf dissector. Pursuant to the terms of the Royalty Agreement, we will pay to Dr. Wolf royalties based on revenue from sales of the Wolf dissector and certain other inventions, improvements or ideas, at royalty rates which range from 1.5% to 15% of such revenue. During the term of the Royalty Agreement we are required to pay Dr. Wolf a minimum of \$50,000 in royalties per quarter and up to an aggregate of \$2,000,000 in royalties during the term of the Agreement. The Agreement terminates on December 31, 2009; however, we and Dr. Wolf each have the right at any time to terminate the Royalty Agreement immediately for cause.

Compensation, in both cash and stock, was made, in part, upon determination by us that services had been provided to our satisfaction. Fees paid to Dr. Wolf during 2005, including amounts paid to him under his Royalty Agreement, aggregated approximately \$223,000. Fees paid to other consultants during 2005 ranged from \$5,000 to \$60,000 for the year and were paid monthly, quarterly or on a per diem basis. Beginning in the fourth quarter of 2005, we entered into new agreements with most of our consultants that replaced their existing agreements.

These new agreements provided for payment of compensation in cash only and on a per diem basis, upon determination by us that services have been provided to our satisfaction. In addition, under agreements entered into prior to the fourth quarter of 2005, some of our consultants are entitled to receive stock options.

Upon presentation of appropriate documentation, reasonable travel and other expenses are also reimbursed. We do not expect or require the consultant to utilize or promote our products, and consultants are required to disclose their relationship with us as appropriate, such as when publishing an article in which our system is discussed. See "Risk Factors—Risks Relating To Our Business—We may be subject to fines, penalties, injunctions and other sanctions if we are deemed to be promoting the use of our product for non-FDA-approved, or off-label, uses."

Employees

As of December 31, 2005, we had 160 full-time employees, including 42 in research and development, regulatory and clinical affairs, 56 in sales and marketing, 43 in operations, and 19 in administration. None of the employees was represented by a labor union or was covered by a collective bargaining agreement. We have never experienced any employment-related work stoppages and consider our employee relations to be good. We also employ independent contractors to support our development, regulatory, sales, marketing and administrative activities.

Corporate History

We were incorporated in the State of Delaware as AtriCure, Inc. on October 31, 2000 in connection with a spin-off transaction from Enable Medical Corporation, in which shares of our common stock were given to the Enable shareholders. The spin-off was intended to allow us to focus on the development of products designed to treat AF and to raise capital for that purpose, while Enable continued its broader research and manufacturing activities.

Upon the closing of the initial public offering of our common stock on August 10, 2005, we acquired Enable Medical Corporation, the manufacturer of our Isolator ablation clamps, which are an essential part of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system. Additionally, in December 2005, we formed AtriCure Europe, B.V., our wholly-owned subsidiary incorporated in the Netherlands.

Available Information

We are subject to the reporting requirements under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. Consequently, we are required to file reports and information with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, including reports on the following forms: Form 10-K, Form 10-Q, Form 8-K, and amendments to those reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. These reports and other information concerning us may be accessed through the SEC's website at http://www.sec.gov.

You may also find, free-of-charge, on our website at http://www.atricure.com electronic copies of our Form 10-K, Form 10-Qs, Form 8-Ks, and amendments to those reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. Such filings are placed on our website as soon as reasonably possible after they are filed with the SEC. Our charter for our Audit, Compensation and Nominating and Corporate Governance Committees and our Code of Ethics are available on our website. In the event that we grant a waiver under our Code of Ethics, to any of our officers and directors, we will publish it on our website.

Item 1A. RISK FACTORS

Risks Relating To Our Business

We expect to derive substantially all of our future revenue from sales of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system. If the AtriCure bipolar ablation system fails to gain or loses market acceptance for the treatment of AF, we may not generate sufficient revenue to continue our operations.

Currently, our primary product line is the AtriCure bipolar ablation system, which we commercially introduced in 2002 in the United States and in 2003 outside of the United States. We expect that sales of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system will account for substantially all of our revenue for the foreseeable future and that our future revenue will depend on the acceptance by the medical community of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system as a standard treatment alternative for the surgical treatment of AF during open-heart surgical procedures and as a sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment for AF.

Acceptance of our system for the treatment of AF is dependent upon, among other factors, the level of screening for AF and the awareness and education of the medical community about the surgical treatment of AF, in general, and the existence, effectiveness and safety of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system, in particular. Our system and the procedures involved with the treatment of AF using our system are relatively new. We cannot assure you that doctors will continue to use the AtriCure bipolar ablation system or that demand for the surgical treatment of AF will not decline or will increase as quickly as we expect.

We may not be able to maintain or increase market acceptance of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system for a number of additional reasons, including:

- our inability to promote our system for use on cardiac tissue or for the treatment of AF until we obtain additional FDA approvals or clearances;
- our inability to train doctors in the use of our system for the ablation of cardiac tissue or for the treatment of AF until we obtain additional FDA approvals or clearances;
- our inability to establish or sustain acceptance of our system within the medical community;
- liability risks for doctors and hospitals associated with the off-label use of our system and the use of new technologies or procedures;
- findings or perceptions relating to the safety or effectiveness of our system or the safety or effectiveness of the surgical treatment of AF;
- medical device reports to the FDA and foreign regulatory authorities, which are required in the event our products malfunction or cause or contribute to a death, serious injury or other adverse event;
- publicity concerning our system, competing products or the surgical treatment of AF;
- the cost of our system;
- the availability of alternative treatments or procedures that may be, or may be perceived as, more effective, safer, faster, easier to use or less costly than our system; and
- policies of healthcare payors with respect to coverage and reimbursement.

Since we do not believe that doctors are using the AtriCure bipolar ablation system for any purpose other than the surgical treatment of AF, if doctors do not use our system to treat AF, we would lose substantially all of our revenue.

Use of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system as a sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment for AF, which is not currently an established market, represents our major growth opportunity. If this market does not develop or our system is not widely adopted for use in this market, it may adversely impact our ability to grow our revenue.

We believe that sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment for AF, which is not currently an established market, will ultimately represent the largest segment of the market for the surgical treatment of AF. If this market fails to develop, or if our system is not widely adopted for use in this market, it may adversely impact our ability to grow our revenue. In order to establish the sole-therapy minimally invasive AF treatment market, doctors treating patients with AF who would not otherwise require an open-heart surgical procedure must change their current practice of referring patients to cardiologists and electrophysiologists and instead refer these patients to

cardiothoracic surgeons for surgical AF treatment. Doctors may decide not to change their referral patterns for a variety of reasons including, for example, negative publicity relating to our ongoing clinical studies, including publicity focusing on the doctors and institutions carrying out such clinical studies, that limited clinical data is available relating to the safety and effectiveness of our system, that only a limited number of procedures have been performed using our system, that clinical testing of our system is in the feasibility stage, that doctors who refer their patients to cardiothoracic surgeons may risk losing their patients and that doctors may prefer to treat patients using drugs or catheter-based ablation. If doctors do not refer their patients to cardiothoracic surgeons for surgical AF treatment, we will not be able to establish a market for the use of our system for the sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment of AF, and our future growth and revenue will suffer.

The failure to educate or train a sufficient number of doctors in the use of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system could reduce the market acceptance of our system and reduce our revenue.

It is critical to the success of our sales efforts to ensure that there are a sufficient number of doctors familiar with, trained on and proficient in the use of our system. While we educate and train doctors as to the skills involved in the proper use of our system and technology, we cannot educate or train them to use our system for the ablation of cardiac tissue or the surgical treatment of AF unless and until we obtain additional FDA approvals or clearances. Currently, doctors learn to use our system for the treatment of AF through independent training programs provided by hospitals and universities and through independent peer-to-peer training among doctors. We provide research and educational grants to institutions, some of which are used to fund programs to teach the procedures involved in the surgical treatment of AF, including the use of our system for such treatment. However, while we make doctors generally aware of these programs, these institutions determine the faculty and the content of the programs. We also rely on doctors to independently inform their colleagues about these programs. We cannot assure you that a sufficient number of doctors will become aware of training programs or that doctors will dedicate the time, funds and energy necessary for adequate training in the use of our system.

Unless we obtain additional FDA approvals or clearances, we will not be able to promote the AtriCure bipolar ablation system to ablate cardiac tissue or to treat AF and our ability to maintain and grow our business could be harmed.

Generally, a medical device company must first obtain either FDA clearance through the submission to the FDA of a 510(k) notification or FDA approval through the submission of a pre-market approval application, or PMA, before a company may market a medical device in the United States. Certain modifications to a previously marketed device, including a proposed new use or new indication for the device, also require the submission to the FDA of either a 510(k) or PMA before such device with the modifications may be marketed. The process of obtaining these clearances and approvals can be lengthy and expensive. The PMA process is more costly, lengthy and uncertain than the 510(k) process and requires that the device be found to be safe and effective and must be supported by extensive data, including data from preclinical studies and human clinical trials. Though less likely, a 510(k) application may require human clinical trials as well. Because we cannot assure you that any new products, or any product enhancements, that we develop will be subject to the shorter 510(k) clearance process, significant delays in the introduction of any new products or product enhancement may occur.

We have not received FDA clearance or approval to promote our system for the ablation of cardiac tissue or for the use of our system in the treatment of AF. In December 2004, we submitted a 510(k) notification to obtain clearance for use of our system for the ablation of cardiac tissue, which had previously been sought by us and denied in 2002 and 2003. In June 2005, the FDA denied 510(k) clearance, finding that our system was not substantially equivalent to the already cleared predicate devices relied on in our 510(k) notice. The FDA also noted in its letter that our system has been reclassified as a Class III device. This means that we would now be required to obtain a full PMA, rather than a 510(k), in order to gain FDA approval of our system for the ablation of cardiac tissue. We may appeal the FDA's decision, but we cannot assure you that the FDA would agree to reverse its decision. If that appeal is not successful, we would not intend to pursue a PMA for the ablation of cardiac tissue using our system. Whether or not the FDA provides clearance for the use of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system to ablate cardiac tissue, we will need to obtain separate approvals from the FDA for use of the



AtriCure bipolar ablation system in the treatment of AF as part of an open-heart procedure and as a sole-therapy minimally invasive procedure through the submission of separate PMAs to the FDA.

Unless and until we obtain FDA clearance or approval for the use of our system for the ablation of cardiac tissue or for the treatment of AF, we and others acting on our behalf may not promote our system for such uses, make any claim that our system is safe and effective for such uses, or proactively discuss or provide information on the use of our system in connection with such uses. These limitations put us at a disadvantage relative to our competitors who have received clearance or approval to market their products for the ablation of cardiac tissue.

We cannot assure you that future clearances or approvals of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system will be granted or that current or future clearances or approvals of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system will not be withdrawn. Failure to obtain a clearance or approval or loss of an existing clearance or approval, could hurt our ability to maintain and grow our business.

Unless we are able to complete the clinical trials required to support future submissions to the FDA, and unless the data generated by such trials supports the use of our system for the treatment of AF as safe and effective, we may not be able to secure additional FDA clearances or approvals and our ability to maintain and grow our business could be harmed.

In order to obtain FDA approvals to promote the AtriCure bipolar ablation system for AF treatment, we will need to demonstrate in clinical trials that our system is safe and effective for such use. In order to conduct clinical trials, it is necessary to receive an investigational device exemption, or IDE, from the FDA. While we have obtained the required IDE from the FDA for the conduct of clinical trials for the use of our system as a treatment for AF during open-heart surgical procedures, the FDA or institutional review boards, or IRBs, that also oversee the trials for the purpose of protecting the study subjects can halt clinical trials at any time for safety reasons or because we or any of our clinical investigators do not follow the FDA's requirements for conducting clinical trials. In addition, the FDA may modify its requirements with respect to various aspects of our clinical study, in which case our ongoing clinical trial may not be achievable. Moreover, future clinical trials of our system to treat AF as a sole-therapy minimally invasive procedure will likely proceed in phases beginning with a feasibility trial. The FDA has granted us an IDE to conduct a feasibility study relating to the use of the AtriCure bipolar system for the sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment of AF, but there is no guarantee that the FDA will grant us approval to conduct broader clinical trials. If we are unable to receive approval to conduct broader clinical trials or the trials are halted by the FDA or others, we would not be able to promote the AtriCure bipolar ablation system for use in the treatment of AF in the United States.

While we have begun the RESTORE-SR trial, a clinical trial to support the submission of our PMA seeking FDA approval to use the AtriCure bipolar ablation system for the treatment of AF during elective open-heart procedures, enrollment in the trial has been slower than expected. As of February 28, 2006, we had enrolled approximately 23.9% of the treatment patients and approximately 12.8% of the total patients required for this multicenter, 226-patient clinical trial. We cannot assure you that this clinical trial will be completed in a timely manner or successfully or that the results obtained will be acceptable to the FDA.

We have begun the RESTORE-SR II study, a clinical study to evaluate the feasibility of using our system as a sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment for AF. This feasibility study is expected to enroll 25 patients at 5 leading US centers. A total of 17 patients have been treated in the study as of March 2, 2006 and we anticipate that enrollment and treatment of all 25 patients will be completed during the second quarter of 2006. We cannot assure you that this study or this trial will be completed in a timely manner or successfully or that the results obtained will be acceptable to the FDA.

Clinical trials and regulatory approval of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system for treatment of AF can take a number of years to accomplish and require the expenditure of substantial financial, managerial and other resources, and we may never obtain regulatory approval for the use of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system in either an open-heart procedure or a sole-therapy minimally invasive procedure. The FDA may not grant approval to use our system for the treatment of AF in all types of patients that experience AF, if any, or could limit the

type of AF that could be treated using our system. If we do not secure required FDA approval to promote the AtriCure bipolar ablation system for either or both types of procedures, our business, results of operations and prospects would be negatively affected as a result.

Further, we cannot make comparative claims regarding the use of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system against any alternative treatments without conducting comparative clinical studies, which would be expensive and time consuming. We do not have any current plans to conduct such comparative clinical studies to evaluate the AtriCure bipolar ablation system against any alternative method of treatment.

If the available data on the use of our system from clinical trials and marketing experience do not establish the safety or effectiveness of our system, our clinical trials may be halted, our system may be withdrawn from the market and we may be prohibited from further distribution and sale of our system.

If the results obtained from our clinical trials, any other clinical studies, or clinical or commercial experience indicate that our system is not safe or effective, or not as safe or effective as other treatment options, the FDA may not approve our system for the treatment of AF, adoption of the use of our system for the treatment of AF may suffer and our business would be harmed.

We have experienced and may continue to experience unfavorable publicity relating to our business and our industry. This publicity has had and may continue to have a negative impact on our ability to attract and retain customers, our sales, clinical studies involving our products, our reputation and our stock price.

We believe that we are experiencing a negative impact on our business from newspaper articles published in December 2005 and February 2006 relating to, among other things, concerns of conflicts of interest between the Cleveland Clinic and us, our compliance with FDA regulations for medical device reporting, and concerns that certain of our consultants who are involved with clinical studies of our products failed to adequately disclose their financial relationships with us.

In the wake of these articles, certain educational activities involving our products at the Cleveland Clinic and the University of Cincinnati were diminished. Although we understand that these educational activities are resuming at the Cleveland Clinic, we cannot assure you that these activities will reach their previous levels. In addition, Dr. Randall Wolf, one of our key consultants who has conducted clinical studies on the use of our system to treat AF and published articles relating to such studies, has reduced his involvement in educational activities at the University of Cincinnati and he is recovering from back surgery. In light of Dr. Wolf's diminished involvement with educational activities and this unfavorable publicity, we are uncertain as to whether the educational activities involving our products at the University of Cincinnati will resume their previous levels. We also understand that the University of Cincinnati has initiated an internal review to validate the data obtained from two clinical studies involving our system that were conducted by Dr. Wolf. We cannot assure you that this data will be validated and we cannot predict with certainty the effect that any failure to validate this data would have on us.

Because these articles relate to the validity of important clinical data on the use of our system and involve Dr. Wolf and two of the pioneering institutions which have been proponents and investigators of our system, some current and potential customers have been and may continue to be reluctant to purchase our system. We also believe that this publicity has had and may continue to have a negative impact on clinical studies involving our products. We cannot assure you that this publicity or similar unfavorable publicity will not adversely impact future clinical studies involving our products or adversely impact our current or future submissions to the FDA.

We believe that this publicity has had and may continue to have a negative impact on our business, results of operations, financial condition and stock price. We also believe that future unfavorable publicity could cause other adverse effects, including a further decline in the price of our stock.

We may be subject to fines, penalties, injunctions and other sanctions if we are deemed to be promoting the use of our products for non-FDA-approved, or off-label, uses.

Our business and future growth depend on the continued use of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system in the treatment of AF, which is considered an offlabel use of our system because the sole indication for which our

system has received FDA clearance or approval is the ablation and coagulation of soft tissues during certain non-cardiac-related surgical procedures. Under the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act and other laws, we are prohibited from promoting our products, including our system, for off-label uses. This means that we may not make claims about the safety or effectiveness of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system for the ablation of cardiac tissue or the treatment of AF and may not proactively discuss or provide information on the use of our system for the treatment of AF, except in certain limited scientific and other settings.

Due to these legal constraints, our sales and marketing efforts focus only on the general technical attributes and benefits of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system and not on the use of our system for AF treatment or other cardiac uses. At the same time, we provide certain support for the use of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system in the treatment of AF that we believe is non-promotional and therefore permitted. In particular, since our system is only being used by doctors for the treatment of AF, we train our sales force on the use of our system by cardiothoracic surgeons to treat AF, and off-label sales are included in our sales force compensation structure. Sales personnel call on cardiothoracic surgeons, electrophysiologists, and other doctors to discuss the general attributes of our system and respond in a non-promotional manner to unsolicited requests for information from doctors on the use of our system in the treatment of AF by providing copies of and citations to peer-reviewed journal articles and/or other training and instructional tools. In addition, medically trained clinical application specialists attend surgical procedures to discuss the general attributes of our system and respond to unsolicited requests for information on the use of our system for the treatment of AF. We have entered into consulting agreements with prominent cardiothoracic surgeons and electrophysiologists who assist us with, among other things, product development and clinical development. In addition, we provide financial support in the form of research and educational grants to several leading institutions in the cardiac field, which they may use to conduct physician training programs, including programs relating to the surgical treatment of AF. We also continue to make improvements in our system which could be viewed as supporting the ablation of cardiac tissue and the treatment of AF.

There is a material risk that the FDA or other federal or state law enforcement authorities could determine that the nature and scope of these activities constitute the promotion of our system for a non-FDA-approved use in violation of the law. We also face the risk that FDA or other regulatory authorities might pursue enforcement based on past activities that we have discontinued or changed, including sales activities, arrangements with institutions and doctors, educational and training programs and other activities.

Government investigations concerning the promotion of off-label uses and related issues are typically expensive, disruptive and burdensome and generate negative publicity. If our promotional activities are found to be in violation of the law or if we agree to a settlement in connection with an enforcement action, we would likely face significant fines and penalties and would likely be required to change substantially our sales, promotion, grant and educational activities. For example, in November 2004, we received a letter from the FDA relating to certain cardiac-related information on our website in connection with the AtriCure bipolar ablation system, which we subsequently removed. There is also a possibility that we could be enjoined from making sales of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system for any non-FDA-approved use, which effectively would bar all sales of our system until we receive FDA clearances or approval, if ever. In addition, as a result of enforcement actions against us or our senior officers, we could be excluded from participation in government healthcare programs such as Medicare and Medicaid.

The use of products we sell may result in injuries or other adverse events that lead to product liability suits, which could be costly to our business or our customers' business.

The use of products we sell may result in a variety of serious complications, including damage to the heart, internal bleeding, death, or other adverse events, potentially leading to product liability claims. Serious complications, including death, have been encountered in connection with the surgical treatment of AF, including in connection with a limited number of sole-therapy minimally invasive procedures in which our system was

used. Although our manufacturing processes and those of our suppliers are required to comply with the FDA's quality system regulations, or QSR, covering the procedures and documentation of the design, testing, production, control, quality assurance, labeling, packaging, storage and shipping of our products, if products we sell are defectively designed, manufactured or labeled, contain inadequate warnings, contain defective components or are misused, we may become subject to costly litigation by our customers or their patients.

We carry product liability insurance that is limited in scope and amount and may not be adequate to fully protect us against product liability claims. We could be required to pay damages that exceed our insurance coverage. Any product liability claim, with or without merit, could result in an increase in our product liability insurance rates or our inability to secure coverage on reasonable terms, if at all. Even in the absence of a claim, our insurance rates may rise in the future. Any product liability claim, even a meritless or unsuccessful one, would be time consuming and expensive to defend and could result in the diversion of our management's attention from our business and result in adverse publicity, withdrawal of clinical trial volunteers, injury to our reputation and loss of revenue. Any of these events could negatively affect our earnings and financial condition.

Our current inability to educate or train doctors in the use of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system for the treatment of AF, due to legal prohibitions on off-label promotion of medical devices, could result in injuries to patients or other adverse events that lead to litigation against us, which could be costly to our business.

Our sales team educates doctors in the technology and general application of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system, but we cannot currently educate or train doctors to use our system for the ablation of cardiac tissue or for the surgical treatment of AF. Hospitals and universities offer independent educational programs for the treatment of AF utilizing the AtriCure bipolar ablation system, and there is independent doctor-to-doctor training to use our system for the treatment of AF. We do not require that doctors who use the AtriCure bipolar ablation system have any specific training in the use of our system. We cannot assure you that doctors utilizing our system are using it correctly. Because we rely on training by hospitals and universities and doctor-to-doctor training, we do not control the quality of the training received by the doctors who use our system. Not requiring training on the use of our system may expose us to greater risk of product liability for injuries occurring during procedures utilizing the AtriCure bipolar ablation system. If demand for the AtriCure bipolar ablation system grows, the increased number of procedures performed using our system may potentially lead to more injuries and an increased risk of product liability. In addition, the offlabel use of our system by the doctors may expose us to greater risks relating to product liability claims.

Serious complications arising out of surgical procedures for the treatment of AF, including surgical AF treatments involving our system, could harm our business in a variety of important ways.

Serious complications, including death, have been encountered in connection with the surgical treatment of AF, including in connection with a limited number of sole-therapy minimally invasive procedures in which our system was used. The rate of serious complications associated with surgical AF treatments in general, or surgical AF treatments involving the use of our system in particular, may be greater than the rate of serious complications associated with alternative therapies for the treatment of AF or AF itself.

Adverse outcomes, or the perception that surgical AF treatments, including treatments involving the use of our system, are not safe, could harm our business, including in the following ways:

- our system may fail to gain or may lose market acceptance;
- the market for the sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment of AF may fail to develop;
- the medical community may fail to adopt our system for the sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment of AF;
- the FDA or foreign regulatory authorities may revoke the clearances or approvals they have granted for the use of our system for the ablation of soft tissue;

- the FDA or foreign regulatory authorities may refuse, delay or revoke clearances, approvals or clinical trials of our system for the ablation of cardiac tissue or the treatment of AF; and
- the FDA or other domestic or foreign regulatory or enforcement authorities may be more likely than otherwise to pursue an action against us for promoting our products for off-label uses.

The significance of each of these identified risks is discussed elsewhere under the caption "Risks Relating To Our Business."

Competition from existing and new products and procedures may decrease our market share and cause our revenue to decline.

The medical device industry, including the market for the treatment of AF, is highly competitive, subject to rapid technological change and significantly affected by new product introductions and promotional activities of other participants. We cannot assure you that the AtriCure bipolar ablation system will compete effectively against drugs, catheter-based ablation, implantable devices such as pacemakers or defibrillators, other bipolar ablation systems or other surgical AF treatments, which may be more well-established among doctors and hospitals. Many companies are promoting devices for the treatment of AF, and we anticipate that new or existing competitors may develop competing products, procedures or clinical solutions. There are few barriers to prevent new entrants or existing competitors from developing products to compete directly with ours. Some companies also compete with us to attract qualified scientific and technical personnel as well as funding. Our primary competitors include Guidant Corp., Medtronic, Inc., St. Jude Medical Inc., Boston Scientific Corporation, Edwards Lifesciences Corporation and CryoCath Technologies Inc. These companies are larger than us or enjoy competitive advantages, including:

- broader product offerings;
- established and more comprehensive distribution networks;
- less expensive products and procedures that take less time to perform;
- greater resources, including financial resources and more extensive experience in product development, manufacturing, regulatory clearance and approval, promotion, distribution and selling and patent litigation; and
- established relationships with hospitals, healthcare providers and payors.

Some competitors have FDA clearance for the use of their products to ablate cardiac tissue or FDA approval for the use of their products to ablate cardiac tissue during open-heart surgery. Our competitors are currently conducting clinical trials for the use of their products in the treatment of AF, which if successful, may impact the future sales of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system. Furthermore, demand for the AtriCure bipolar ablation system could be diminished by equivalent or superior products and technologies being offered by competitors, including products utilizing bipolar technology which could prove to be more effective, faster, safer or less costly than the AtriCure bipolar ablation system. The introduction of new products, procedures or clinical solutions by competitors may result in price reductions, reduced margins or loss of market share and may render our products obsolete, which could adversely affect our net revenue and future profitability.

Our intellectual property rights may not provide meaningful commercial protection for our products, which could enable third parties to use our technology or methods, or very similar technology or methods, and could reduce our ability to compete.

Our success depends significantly on our ability to protect our proprietary rights to the technologies used in our products. We rely on patent protection, as well as a combination of copyright, trade secret and trademark laws and nondisclosure, confidentiality and other contractual restrictions to protect our proprietary technology. However, these legal means afford only limited protection and may not adequately protect our rights or permit us

to gain or keep any competitive advantage. Our patent applications may not issue as patents at all or in a form that will be advantageous to us. Our issued patents and those that may issue in the future may be challenged, invalidated or circumvented, which could limit our ability to stop competitors from marketing related products. Although we have taken steps to protect our intellectual property and proprietary technology, we cannot assure you that third parties will not be able to design around our patents or, if they do infringe upon our technology, that we will be successful in or have sufficient resources to pursue a claim of infringement against those third parties. We believe that third parties may have developed or are developing products that could infringe upon our patent rights. Any pursuit of an infringement claim by us may involve substantial expense or diversion of management attention. In addition, although we have entered into confidentiality agreements and intellectual property assignment agreements with our employees, consultants, investigators and advisors, such agreements may not be enforceable or may not provide meaningful protection for our trade secrets or other proprietary information in the event of unauthorized use or disclosure or other breaches of the agreements.

Furthermore, the laws of foreign countries may not protect our intellectual property rights to the same extent as the laws of the United States. Foreign countries generally do not allow patents to cover methods for performing surgical procedures. If our intellectual property does not provide significant protection against foreign or domestic competition, our competitors could compete more directly with us, which could result in a decrease in our market share. All of these factors may harm our competitive position.

The medical device industry is characterized by patent litigation and any litigation or claim against us may cause us to incur substantial costs, could place a significant strain on our financial resources, divert the attention of management from our business and harm our reputation. The medical device industry is characterized by extensive litigation and administrative proceedings over patent and other intellectual property rights.

Whether a product infringes a patent involves complex legal and factual issues, the determination of which is often uncertain. Any patent dispute, even a meritless or unsuccessful one, would be time consuming and expensive to defend and could result in the diversion of our management's attention from our business and result in adverse publicity, the disruption of development and marketing efforts, injury to our reputation and loss of revenue. Any of these events could negatively affect our earnings and financial condition.

Our competitors or others may assert that the AtriCure bipolar ablation system or the methods employed in the use of our system infringe on United States or foreign patents held by them. This risk is exacerbated by the fact that there are numerous issued and pending patents relating to surgical ablation, the surgical treatment of AF and other surgical devices. Because patent applications can take many years to issue, there may be applications now pending of which we are unaware that may later result in issued patents that our system may infringe. There could also be existing patents of which we are unaware that one or more components of our system may inadvertently infringe. As the number of competitors in the market for the treatment of AF grows, the possibility of inadvertent patent infringement by us or a patent infringement claim against us increases.

If a third-party's patents were upheld as valid and enforceable and we were found to be infringing, we could be prevented from selling the AtriCure bipolar ablation system unless we were able to obtain a license to use technology or ideas covered by such patent or are able to redesign our system to avoid infringement. A license may not be available at all or on terms acceptable to us, and we may not be able to redesign our products to avoid any infringement. Modification of our products or development of new products could require us to conduct additional clinical trials and to revise our filings with the FDA and other regulatory bodies, which would be time-consuming and expensive. If we are not successful in obtaining a license or redesigning our products, we may be unable to sell our products and our business could suffer.

We may be subject to damages resulting from claims that we or our employees have wrongfully used or disclosed alleged trade secrets of their former employers.

Many of our employees were previously employed at other medical device companies. Although there are no claims currently pending against us, we may be subject to future claims that these employees, or we, have

inadvertently or otherwise used or disclosed trade secrets or other proprietary information of these former employers. Even if we are successful in defending against these claims, litigation could result in substantial costs and be a distraction to management. If we fail in defending such claims, in addition to paying monetary damages, we may lose valuable intellectual property rights or personnel. A loss of key research or sales personnel or their work product could hamper or prevent our ability to improve our products or sell our existing products, which would harm our business.

The increase in cost of medical malpractice premiums to doctors and hospitals or the lack of malpractice insurance coverage due to the use of our system by doctors for an off-label indication may cause certain doctors or hospitals to decide not to use our system and may damage our ability to grow and maintain the market for our system.

Insurance carriers have been raising premiums charged for medical malpractice insurance due, at least in part, to increased risks associated with off-label procedures, including higher damage awards for successful plaintiffs. Insurance carriers may continue to raise premiums or they may deny malpractice coverage for procedures performed using products such as ours on an off-label basis. If this trend continues or worsens, our revenue may fall as doctors or hospitals decide against purchasing the AtriCure bipolar ablation system due to the cost or unavailability of insurance coverage.

We have a limited history of operations and a history of net losses available to common shareholders and we may never become profitable.

We have a limited operating history and have incurred net losses each year since our inception, including net losses available to common shareholders of approximately \$12.7 million in 2005, approximately \$9.5 million in 2004 and approximately \$7.1 million in 2003. As of December 31, 2005, we had an accumulated deficit of approximately \$42.3 million.

Our net losses available to common shareholders have resulted principally from costs and expenses relating to sales and promotional efforts, research and development, seeking regulatory clearances and approvals, and general operating expenses. We expect to continue to make substantial expenditures and to incur additional operating losses in the future as we expand our sales, manufacturing, marketing and product development activities, increase our administrative staff and further develop and commercialize our products, including completing clinical trials and seeking regulatory clearances and approvals for the AtriCure bipolar ablation system. If sales of our system do not continue to grow as we anticipate, we will not be able to achieve profitability. Our expansion efforts may prove more expensive than we currently anticipate, and we may not succeed in increasing our revenue sufficiently to offset these higher expenses. Our losses have had, and are expected to continue to have, an adverse impact on our working capital, total assets and shareholders' deficit and we may never become profitable.

Our federal tax net operating loss carryforwards will be limited or lost, resulting in greater income tax expense because we experienced an ownership change of more than 50 percentage points upon the initial public offering of our common stock.

In connection with our initial public offering in August 2005, we experienced an ownership change as defined by the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 that will limit the availability of our net operating loss carryforwards to offset any future taxable income, which may increase our future income tax expense. Our inability to use these net operating loss carryforwards to reduce taxable income is based on an ownership change of more than 50 percentage points under rules contained in the United States Internal Revenue Code. We had federal income tax net operating loss carryforwards of approximately \$23.7 million at December 31, 2005 that, if not utilized to reduce our taxable income, will begin to expire in 2021.

Our capital needs after the next 12 months are uncertain and we may need to raise additional funds in the future and such funds may not be available on acceptable terms, if at all.

We believe that our current cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments, will be sufficient to meet our projected capital requirements for at least the next 12 months. Our capital requirements will depend on many factors, including:

- the revenue generated by sales of our products;
- the costs associated with expanding our manufacturing and marketing activities, as well as sales and distribution efforts;
- the rate of progress and cost of our research and development activities;
- the costs of obtaining and maintaining FDA and other regulatory clearances and approvals of, and intellectual property protection for, our products and products in development;
- the effects of competing technological and market developments; and
- the number and timing of acquisitions and other strategic transactions.

As a result of these factors, we may need to raise additional funds, and we cannot be certain that such funds will be available to us on acceptable terms, if at all. Furthermore, if we issue equity securities to raise additional funds, our existing shareholders may experience dilution, and if we issue equity or debt securities, such securities may have rights, preferences and privileges senior to those of our existing shareholders. In addition, if we raise additional funds through collaboration, licensing or other similar arrangements, it may be necessary to relinquish potentially valuable rights to our future products or proprietary technologies, or grant licenses on terms that are not favorable to us. If we cannot raise funds on acceptable terms, we may not be able to expand our operations, develop new products, take advantage of future opportunities or respond to competitive pressures or unanticipated customer requirements.

If we are unable to manage the anticipated growth of our business, our future revenue and operating results may be adversely affected and our growth could be limited.

The growth that we have experienced and that we may experience in the future requires us to rapidly expand our sales personnel and manufacturing operations. Our United States sales and training force increased from 10 employees on January 1, 2003 to 51 employees as of December 31, 2005. As a result of the closing of the initial public offering in August 2005, we purchased Enable, the manufacturer of our single-use disposable ablation clamps. As of December 31, 2005, we had a total of 160 employees. Rapid expansion in personnel could result in unanticipated costs and disruptions to our operations. Organizational growth could strain our existing managerial, operational, financial and other resources. We will need to expand our current, or implement new, financial and operating systems, which may be costly and time-consuming.

For us to maintain and expand our business successfully, we must manufacture commercial quantities of our system's components, as well as components for other existing and future products, in compliance with regulatory requirements, including the FDA's Quality System Regulation, or QSR, at an acceptable cost and on a timely basis. Our anticipated growth may strain our ability to manufacture an increasingly large variety and supply of our products. Manufacturing facilities often experience difficulties in scaling up production, including problems with production yields and quality control and assurance. If we cannot scale and manage our business or our manufacturing operations appropriately, maintain control over expenses or otherwise adapt to future growth, our growth may be impaired and our future revenue and operating results will suffer.

We depend upon single and limited source third-party suppliers, making us vulnerable to supply problems and price fluctuations, which could harm our business.

We currently rely on single and limited source third-party vendors for the manufacture of many of the components used in the AtriCure bipolar ablation system. For example, we rely on one vendor to manufacture

our ablation sensing unit, or ASU, and we have not been able to identify any alternate supplier to manufacture our ASU if it becomes unable to do so. In addition, in some cases there are relatively few, or no, alternative sources of supply for certain other components that are critical to the AtriCure bipolar ablation system. We also distribute a cryothermy, or extreme cold, ablation device that doctors have used to make specialized lesions in the heart for the treatment of AF in addition to the lesions made by the AtriCure bipolar ablation system, and our inability to offer this device to potential users of our system could negatively affect sales of our system.

Our reliance on these outside manufacturers and suppliers also subjects us to risks that could harm our business, including:

- we may not be able to obtain adequate supply in a timely manner or on commercially reasonable terms;
- we may have difficulty locating and qualifying alternative suppliers;
- switching components may require product redesign and new submissions to the FDA which could significantly delay production or, if the FDA refuses to approve the changes, completely eliminate our ability to manufacture or sell our system;
- our suppliers manufacture products for a range of customers, and fluctuations in demand for the products those suppliers manufacture for others may
 affect their ability to deliver components to us in a timely manner; and
- our suppliers may encounter financial hardships unrelated to our demand for components, which could inhibit their ability to fulfill our orders and meet our requirements.

Identifying and qualifying additional or replacement suppliers for any of the components used in the AtriCure bipolar ablation system, if required, may not be accomplished quickly or at all and could involve significant additional costs. Any interruption or delay in the supply of components or materials, or our inability to obtain components or materials from alternate sources at acceptable prices in a timely manner, could impair our ability to meet the demand of our customers and cause them to cancel orders or switch to competitive products, and could therefore have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

An inability to forecast future revenue or estimated life cycles of products may result in inventory-related charges that would negatively affect our gross margins and results of operations.

To mitigate the risk of supply interruptions, we may determine to maintain excess inventory of the products or components supplied to us by third parties. Managing our inventory levels is important to our cash position and results of operations. As we expand, managing our inventory levels becomes more difficult. An excessive amount of inventory reduces our cash available for operations and may result in excess or obsolete materials. Inadequate inventory levels may make it difficult for us to meet customer product demand, resulting in decreased revenue. An inability to forecast future revenue or estimated life cycles of products may result in inventory-related charges that would negatively affect our gross margins and results of operations.

If we or our third party vendors fail to comply with extensive FDA regulations relating to the manufacturing of our product or any component part, we may be subject to fines, injunctions and penalties, and our ability to commercially distribute and sell our products may be hurt.

Our manufacturing facility and the manufacturing facility of any of our third-party component manufactures, critical suppliers or third-party sterilization facility are required to comply with the FDA's quality systems regulations, or QSR, which sets forth minimum standards for the procedures, execution and documentation of the design, testing, production, control, quality assurance, labeling, packaging, sterilization, storage and shipping of our systems. The FDA may enforce its QSR, among other ways, through periodic unannounced inspections. If our manufacturing facility or the manufacturing facility of any of our third-party component manufacturers, critical suppliers or third-party sterilization facility, fails a QSR inspection, our and

their operations could be disrupted, and manufacturing interrupted. Failure to take adequate and timely corrective action in response to an adverse QSR inspection could force a shutdown of our manufacturing operations or a recall of our products. Adverse QSR inspections could delay FDA approval of our system and could have an adverse effect on our production, sales and profitability. We and any of our third party vendors may also encounter other problems during manufacturing including failure to follow specific protocols and procedures, equipment malfunction and environmental factors, any of which could delay or impede our ability to meet demand. The manufacture of our product also subjects us to risks that could harm our business, including problems relating to the sterilization of our products or facilities and errors in manufacturing components that could negatively affect the efficacy or safety of our products or cause delays in shipment of our products. Any interruption or delay in the manufacturer of the product or any of its components could impair our ability to meet the demand of our customers and cause them to cancel orders or switch to competitive products, and could therefore have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

If we fail to comply with the extensive FDA regulations relating to our business, we may be subject to fines, injunctions and penalties and our ability to commercially distribute and promote our products may be hurt.

Our products are classified by the FDA as medical devices and as such are subject to extensive regulation in the United States by the FDA and numerous other federal, state and foreign governmental authorities. FDA regulations, guidance, notices and other issuances specific to medical devices are broad and regulate, among other things:

- product design, development, manufacturing and labeling;
- product testing, including electrical testing, transportation testing and sterility testing;
- pre-clinical laboratory and animal testing;
- clinical trials in humans;
- product safety, effectiveness and quality;
- product manufacturing, storage and distribution;
- premarket clearance or approval;
- record keeping and document retention procedures;
- product advertising, sales and promotion;
- post-market surveillance and medical device reporting, including reporting of deaths, serious injuries or other adverse events or device malfunctions;
- product corrective actions, removals and recalls; and
- import and export.

Compliance with FDA, state and other regulations can be complex, expensive and time-consuming. The FDA and state authorities have broad enforcement powers. Furthermore, changes in the applicable governmental regulations could prevent further commercialization of our products and technologies and could materially harm our business.

Our failure to comply with applicable regulatory requirements could result in enforcement action by the FDA or state agencies, which may include any of the following sanctions:

- warning letters, fines, injunctions, consent decrees and civil penalties;
- repair, replacement, refunds, recall or seizure of our products;
- operating restrictions, partial suspension or total shutdown of production;

- refusing or delaying our pending requests for 510(k) clearance or premarket approval of new products, new intended uses or modifications to existing products;
- withdrawing 510(k) clearance or premarket approvals that have already been granted; and
- criminal prosecution.

If any of these events were to occur, we could lose customers, and our production, product sales, business, results of operations and financial condition would be harmed.

We are also subject to medical device reporting regulations that require us to file reports with the FDA if our products reasonably are the cause of or contribute to an adverse event, death, serious injury or in the event of product malfunction. As of March 15, 2006, we have submitted a total of thirteen medical device reports to the FDA involving our products. There have also been other incidents, including patient deaths, that have occurred during open-heart and sole-therapy minimally invasive procedures using our system that we have not, and believe were not required to be, reported to the FDA because we determined that these incidents were not related to the use of our system. If the FDA disagrees with us, however, and determines that we should have submitted reports for these adverse events, we could be subject to significant regulatory fines or other penalties. In addition, the number of medical device reports we make, or the magnitude of the problems reported, could cause the FDA or us to terminate or modify our clinical trials or recall or cease the sale of our products, and could hurt commercial acceptance of our product in the market.

Modifications to the AtriCure bipolar ablation system may require new clearances or approvals or require us to cease promoting or recall the modified products until such clearance or approvals are obtained.

Any modification to a 510(k)-cleared device that would constitute a change in its intended use, design or manufacture, could require a new 510(k) clearance or, possibly, submission and FDA approval of a PMA. The FDA requires every medical device company to make the determination as to whether a new 510(k) is to be filed in the first instance, but the FDA may review any medical device company's decision. We have previously made modifications to the AtriCure bipolar ablation system but do not believe such modifications require us to submit an additional 510(k) clearance. The FDA may not agree with our decisions regarding whether new clearances or approvals are required. If the FDA disagrees with us and requires us to submit a new 510(k) or PMA for thenexisting modifications, we may be required to cease promoting or to recall the modified product until we obtain clearance or approval. In addition, we could be subject to significant regulatory fines or other penalties. Furthermore, our products could be subject to recall if the FDA determines, for any reason, that our products are not safe or effective or that appropriate regulatory submissions were not made. Delays in receipt or failure to receive clearances or approvals, the loss of previously received clearances or approvals, or the failure to comply with existing or future regulatory requirements, could reduce our sales, profitability and future growth prospects.

We will spend considerable time and money complying with federal, state and foreign regulations in addition to FDA regulations, and, if we are unable to fully comply with such regulations, we could face substantial penalties.

We are subject to extensive regulation by the federal government and the states and foreign countries in which we conduct our business. The laws that affect our ability to operate our business in addition to the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act and FDA regulations include, but are not limited to, the following:

- state food and drug laws, including laws regulating the manufacture, promotion and distribution of medical devices;
- state consumer protection, fraud and business practice laws;
- the federal Anti-Kickback Statute, which prohibits persons from knowingly and willfully soliciting, offering, receiving or providing remuneration, directly or indirectly, in cash or in kind, to induce either the referral of an individual, or furnishing or arranging for a good or service, for which payment may be made under federal healthcare programs such as the Medicare and Medicaid Programs;

- the federal False Claims Act, which prohibits submitting a false claim or causing of the submission of a false claim to the government;
- Medicare laws and regulations that prescribe the requirements for coverage and payment, including the amount of such payment, and laws prohibiting
 false claims for reimbursement under Medicare and Medicaid;
- the federal doctor self-referral prohibition, commonly known as the Stark Law, which, in the absence of a statutory or regulatory exception, prohibits
 the referral of Medicare patients by a doctor to an entity for the provision of certain designated healthcare services including inpatient and outpatient
 hospital services, if the doctor or a member of the doctor's immediate family has a direct or indirect financial relationship, including an ownership
 interest in, or a compensation arrangement with, the entity and also prohibits that entity from submitting a bill to a federal payor for services rendered
 pursuant to a prohibited referral;
- state laws that prohibit the practice of medicine by non-doctors and by doctors not licensed in a particular state, and fee-splitting arrangements between
 doctors and non-doctors, as well as state law equivalents to the Anti-Kickback Statute and the Stark Law, which may not be limited to governmentreimbursed items;
- Federal and State healthcare fraud and abuse laws or laws protecting the privacy of patient medical information, including the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act, or HIPAA;
- the Federal Trade Commission Act and similar laws regulating advertising and consumer protection; and
- similar and other regulations outside the United States.

Certain federal and state laws regarding Medicare, Medicaid and physician self-referrals are broad and we may be required to change one or more of our practices to be in compliance with these laws. Healthcare fraud and abuse regulations are complex and even minor, inadvertent irregularities in submissions can potentially give rise to claims that a statute has been violated. Any violations of these laws could result in a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations. For example, if we were found to be in violation of the federal False Claims Act, we would likely face significant fines and penalties and would likely be required to change substantially our sales, promotion, grant and educational activities. There is also a possibility that we could face an injunction that would prohibit in whole or in part our current business activities, and, as a result of enforcement actions against us or our senior officers, we could be excluded from participation in government healthcare programs such as Medicare and Medicaid. If there is a change in law, regulation or administrative or judicial interpretations, we may have to change our business practices or our existing business practices could be challenged as unlawful, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

If our past or present operations are found to be in violation of any of the laws described above or the other governmental regulations to which we, our distributors or our customers are subject, we may be subject to the applicable penalty associated with the violation, including civil and criminal penalties, damages, fines, exclusion from the Medicare and Medicaid and other government programs and the curtailment or restructuring of our operations. If we are required to obtain permits or licensure under these laws that we do not already possess, we may become subject to substantial additional regulation or incur significant expense. Any penalties, damages, fines, curtailment or restructuring of our operations would adversely affect our ability to operate our business and our financial results. The risk of our being found in violation of these laws is increased by the fact that many of them have not been fully or clearly interpreted by the regulatory authorities or the courts, and their provisions are subject to a variety of interpretations and additional legal or regulatory change. Any action against us for violation of these laws, even if we successfully defend against it, could cause us to incur significant legal expenses, divert our management's attention from the operation of our business and damage our reputation.

If doctors or hospitals were to receive inadequate levels of reimbursement for surgical AF treatments using the AtriCure bipolar ablation system from governmental or other third-party payors, it could affect the adoption or use of our system and may cause our revenue to decline.

Widespread adoption or use of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system by the medical community is unlikely to occur if doctors and hospitals do not receive sufficient reimbursement from payors for surgical treatment of AF using our system. Currently, hospitals do not receive any additional reimbursement from the fee-for-service Medicare program, which is administered by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, or CMS, for the cost of AF treatment, or for the cost of our system, as part of an open-heart procedure. However, doctors performing AF treatment during an open-heart surgical procedure do receive separate reimbursement for performing these AF treatments. Sole-therapy minimally invasive AF treatment does qualify for reimbursement from the fee-for-service Medicare program allowing both doctors and hospitals to receive reimbursement for this type of AF treatment. In addition, the Medicare program has already adopted specific hospital inpatient treatment codes describing AF treatment by ablation in sole-therapy minimally invasive procedures such as that provided through the use of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system.

Many private payors look to CMS as a guideline in setting their reimbursement policies and amounts. If CMS or other agencies decrease or limit reimbursement payments for doctors and hospitals, this may affect coverage and reimbursement determinations by many private payors. Additionally, some private payors do not follow the Medicare guidelines and those payors may reimburse only a portion of the cost of AF treatment or not at all. Furthermore, for some governmental payors, such as the Medicaid program, reimbursement differs from state to state, and some state Medicaid programs may not reimburse for our procedure in an adequate amount, if at all.

We are unable to predict all changes to the coverage or reimbursement methodologies that will be employed by private or governmental third-party payors. We cannot be certain that under prospective payment systems and applicable fee schedules, such as those used by CMS and by many private healthcare payors, the cost of the procedures utilizing the AtriCure bipolar ablation system will be adequately reimbursed or that it will receive reimbursement consistent with historical levels. Any denial of private or governmental third-party payor coverage or inadequate reimbursement for procedures performed using the AtriCure bipolar ablation system could harm our business and reduce our revenue.

Adverse changes in payors' policies toward coverage and reimbursement for surgical AF treatment would harm our ability to promote and sell the AtriCure bipolar ablation system.

Third-party payors are increasingly exerting pressure on medical device companies to reduce their prices. Even to the extent that the treatment of AF using the AtriCure bipolar ablation system is reimbursed by private payors and governmental payors, adverse changes in payors' policies toward coverage and reimbursement for surgical AF treatment would also harm our ability to promote and sell the AtriCure bipolar ablation system. Payors continue to review their policies and can, without notice, deny coverage for treatments that include the use of our product. Because each third-party payor individually approves coverage and reimbursement, obtaining these approvals may be time-consuming and costly. In addition, third-party payors may require us to provide scientific and clinical support for the use of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system. Alternatively, government or private payors may deem the treatment of AF utilizing the AtriCure bipolar ablation system experimental or not medically necessary and, as such, not provide coverage.

Adverse changes in coverage and reimbursement for surgical AF treatment could harm our business and reduce our revenue.

We have limited long-term clinical data regarding the safety and efficacy of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system. Any long-term data that is generated may not be positive or consistent with our limited short-term data, which would affect the rate at which our system is adopted by the medical community.

Our success depends upon our system's acceptance by the medical community as safe and effective in the treatment of AF. Serious complications, including death, have been encountered in connection with the surgical

treatment of AF, including in connection with a limited number of sole-therapy minimally invasive procedures in which our system was used. Important factors upon which the efficacy of our system will be measured include long-term data on the number of patients that continue to experience AF following treatment with our system and the number of patients that have serious complications resulting from AF treatment using our system. Our clinical trials may produce limited data regarding the efficacy of our system for the treatment of AF, or may identify unexpected safety issues. We cannot provide any assurance that the data collected during our clinical trials will be compelling to the medical community or to the FDA, because it may not be scientifically meaningful and may not demonstrate that the AtriCure bipolar ablation system is an attractive procedure when compared against data from alternative procedures and products. In addition, the longterm effects of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system procedure are not known.

The results of short-term clinical experience of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system do not necessarily predict long-term clinical benefit. If the long-term clinical trial results are not as positive as the short-term results or the long-term results do not otherwise meet doctors' expectations, the FDA may not approve our system for the treatment of AF, the AtriCure bipolar ablation system may not become widely adopted, and doctors may recommend alternative treatments for their patients. Another significant factor is acute safety data on complications that occur during the treatment of AF during open-heart surgical procedures and as a sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment.

If the results obtained from our RESTORE-SR trial or any other clinical studies or clinical or commercial experience indicate that the AtriCure bipolar ablation system is not safe or effective, or not as safe or effective as other treatment options or than current short-term data would suggest, the FDA may not approve our system for the treatment of AF, adoption of the use of our system for the treatment of AF may suffer and our business would be harmed.

Even if we believe the data collected from clinical studies or clinical experience indicates positive results, each doctor's actual experience with our system may vary. Clinical studies conducted with our system have involved procedures performed by doctors who are technically proficient. Consequently, both shortand long-term results reported in these studies may be significantly more favorable than typical results of practicing doctors, which could negatively impact rates of adoption of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system.

We sell the AtriCure bipolar ablation system outside of the United States and are subject to various risks relating to international operations, which could harm our international revenue and profitability.

During the twelve months ended December 31, 2005, approximately 8.7% of our total revenue was attributable to sales in markets outside of the United States. We currently depend on third-party distributors to sell the AtriCure bipolar ablation system outside of the United States, and if these distributors underperform, we may be unable to increase or maintain our level of international revenue. Over the long term, we intend to grow our business outside of the United States, and to do so we will need to attract additional distributors or hire direct sales personnel to expand the territories in which we sell the AtriCure bipolar ablation system. Distributors may not commit the necessary resources to promote and sell our system to the level of our expectations. If current or future distributors do not perform adequately, or we are unable to locate distributors in particular geographic areas, we may not realize expected long-term international revenue growth.

Doing business outside of the United States exposes us to risks distinct from those we face in our domestic operations. For example, our operations outside of the United States are subject to different regulatory laws and requirements in each jurisdiction where we operate or have sales. Our or our distributors' failure to comply with current or future foreign regulatory requirements, or the assertion by foreign authorities that we or they have failed to comply, could result in adverse consequences, including enforcement actions, fines and penalties, recalls, cessation of sales, civil and criminal prosecution, and the consequences could be disproportionate to the relative contribution of our international operations to our results of operations. Moreover, if political or economic conditions deteriorate in these countries, our ability to conduct our international operations could be

limited and the costs could be increased, which could negatively affect our operating results. Engaging in business outside of the United States inherently involves a number of other difficulties and risks, including:

- export restrictions and controls relating to technology;
- pricing pressure that we may experience internationally;
- difficulties in enforcing agreements and collecting receivables through certain foreign legal systems;
- political and economic instability;
- potentially adverse tax consequences, tariffs and other trade barriers;
- the need to hire additional personnel to promote our system outside of the United States;
- international terrorism and anti-American sentiment;
- fluctuations in exchange rates for future sales denominated in non-United States currency; and
- difficulties in obtaining and enforcing intellectual property rights.

Our exposure to each of these risks may increase our costs and require significant management attention. We cannot assure you that one or more of these factors will not harm our business.

If coverage and adequate levels of reimbursement from governmental and third-party payors outside of the United States are not attained and maintained, sales of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system outside of the United States may decrease and we may fail to achieve or maintain significant sales outside of the United States.

Our revenue generated from sales outside of the United States is also dependent upon the availability of coverage and reimbursement within prevailing foreign healthcare payment systems. In general, foreign healthcare payors do not provide reimbursement for sole-therapy minimally invasive procedures utilizing an ablation device such as the AtriCure bipolar ablation system. In addition, healthcare cost containment efforts similar to those we face in the United States are prevalent in many of the other countries in which we sell our system, and these efforts are expected to continue. To the extent that use of an ablation device such as the AtriCure bipolar ablation system has historically received reimbursement under a foreign healthcare payment system, if any, such reimbursement has typically been significantly less than the reimbursement provided in the United States. If coverage and adequate levels of reimbursement from governmental and third-party payors outside of the United States are not attained and maintained, sales of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system outside of the United States may decrease and we may fail to achieve or maintain significant sales outside of the United States.

If we choose to acquire new and complementary businesses, products or technologies, we may be unable to complete these acquisitions or to successfully integrate them in a cost-effective and non-disruptive manner.

Our success depends on our ability to continually enhance and broaden our product offerings in response to changing customer demands, competitive pressures and technologies. Accordingly, we may in the future pursue the acquisition of, or joint ventures relating to, complementary businesses, products or technologies instead of developing them ourselves. We have no current commitments with respect to any acquisition or investment. We do not know if we will be able to successfully complete any acquisitions or joint ventures, or future acquisitions or joint ventures, or whether we will be able to successfully integrate any acquired business, product or technology or retain any key employees. Integrating any business, product or technology we acquire could be expensive and time consuming, disrupt our ongoing business and distract our management. If we are unable to integrate any acquired businesses, products or technologies effectively, our business will suffer. In addition, any amortization or charges resulting from the costs of acquisitions could increase our expenses.

We depend on our officers and other skilled and experienced personnel to operate our business effectively. If we are not able to retain our current employees or recruit additional qualified personnel, our business will suffer and our future revenue and profitability will be impaired.

We are highly dependent on the skills and experience of our President and Chief Executive Officer, David J. Drachman, and other employees. We do not have any insurance in the event of the death or disability of our key personnel other than Mr. Drachman and Michael D. Hooven, our Chief Technology Officer. We do not currently have any employment agreements with any of our officers and they may terminate their employment and work elsewhere without notice and without cause or good reason. Currently we have non-compete agreements with our officers and other employees. Due to the specialized knowledge that each of our officers possesses with respect to the AtriCure bipolar ablation system and our operations and the limited pool of people with relevant experience in the medical device field, the loss of service of one or more of these individuals could significantly affect our ability to operate and manage our business. In particular, the departure of our Chief Technology Officer may impair our ability to develop new, advanced technologies. The announcement of the loss of one or more of our key personnel could negatively affect our stock price.

We depend on our scientific and technical personnel for successful product development and innovation, which are critical to the success of our business. In addition, to succeed in the implementation of our business strategy, our management team must rapidly execute our sales strategy, obtain expanded FDA clearances and approvals, achieve market acceptance for the AtriCure bipolar ablation system and further develop products, while managing anticipated growth by implementing effective planning, manufacturing and operating processes. Managing this growth will require us to attract and retain additional management and technical personnel. Our offices are located in West Chester, Ohio where it is difficult to attract and retain employees with experience in the medical device industry. We rely on direct sales employees and manufacturer's representatives to sell the AtriCure bipolar ablation system in the United States. We plan to expand our sales team and failure to adequately train our employees in the use and benefits of our products will prevent us from achieving our market share and revenue growth goals. In addition, we have key relationships with doctors that involve procedure and tool development, market development and clinical development. If any of these doctors end their relationship with us, our business would be negatively impacted. We cannot assure you that we will be able to attract and retain the personnel and doctor relationships necessary to grow and expand our business and operations. If we fail to identify, attract, retain and motivate these highly skilled personnel and doctors, we may be unable to continue our development and sales activities.

Compliance with environmental laws and regulations may be expensive. Failure to comply with environmental laws and regulations could subject us to significant liability.

Our manufacturing operations and research and development activities involve the use of biological materials and hazardous substances and are subject to a variety of federal, state and local environmental laws and regulations relating to the storage, use, discharge, disposal, remediation of, and human exposure to, hazardous substances. Our research and development and manufacturing operations may produce biological waste materials, such as animal tissues, and certain chemical waste. These operations are permitted by regulatory authorities, and the resultant waste materials are disposed of in material compliance with environmental laws and regulations. Compliance with these laws and regulations may be expensive and non-compliance could result in substantial liabilities. In addition, we cannot completely eliminate the risk of accidental contamination or injury to third parties from the use, storage, handling or disposal of these materials. In the event of contamination or injury, we could be held liable for any resulting damages, and any liability could exceed any applicable insurance coverage we may have. In addition, our manufacturing operations may result in the release, discharge, emission or disposal of hazardous substances that could cause us to incur substantial liabilities, including costs for investigation and remediation.

Risks Relating To Our Common Stock

The price and trading volume of our common stock may experience extreme fluctuations and you could lose some or all of your investment.

Because we operate within the medical device segment of the healthcare industry, our stock price is likely to be volatile. The market price of our common stock may fluctuate substantially due to a variety of factors, including:

- doctor and patient acceptance of the surgical treatment of AF using our system;
- adverse regulatory developments with respect to our products, such as recalls, new regulatory requirements, changes in regulatory requirements or guidance and timing of regulatory clearances and approvals for new products;
- coverage and reimbursement determinations for our products and the related procedures;
- the timing of orders received; delays or interruptions in manufacturing or shipping of our products;
- pricing of our products;
- media reports and publications and announcements about products or new innovations that could compete with our products or about the medical device product segment in general;
- market conditions or trends related to the medical device and healthcare industries or the market in general;
- additions to or departures of our key personnel;
- disputes, litigation or other developments relating to proprietary rights, including patents, and our ability to obtain patent protection for our technologies;
- changes in financial estimates, investors' perceptions or recommendations by securities analysts;
- variations in our quarterly financial and operating results; and
- changes in accounting principles.

These factors, some of which are not within our control, may cause the price of our stock to fluctuate substantially. For example, we believe that recent negative publicity has caused and may continue to cause our stock price to decline.

If our quarterly operating results fail to meet or exceed the expectations of securities analysts or investors, our stock price could drop suddenly and significantly. We believe the quarterly comparisons of our financial results are not necessarily meaningful and should not be relied upon as an indication of our future performance.

The market prices of the securities of medical device companies, particularly companies like ours without consistent product revenue and earnings, have been highly volatile and are likely to remain highly volatile in the future. This volatility has often been unrelated to the operating performance of particular companies. These market prices generally are not sustainable and are highly volatile. In the past, companies that experience volatility in the market price of their securities have often faced securities class action litigation. Whether or not meritorious, litigation brought against us could result in substantial costs, divert our management's attention and resources and harm our ability to grow our business.

The future sale of our common stock could dilute your investment and negatively affect our stock price.

We have approximately 12.1 million shares of common stock outstanding as of March 15, 2006. The 4,600,000 shares sold in our initial public offering are freely tradable without restriction under the federal securities laws unless purchased by our affiliates. The remaining shares of common stock outstanding are

available for public sale subject in some cases to volume and other limitations. Substantially all of these remaining shares were subject to lock-up agreements with certain underwriters that expired on February 1, 2006.

If our common shareholders sell substantial amounts of our common stock in the public market, or the market perceives that such sales may occur, the market price of our common stock could fall. The holders of up to approximately 6,000,000 shares of our common stock and the holders of warrants to purchase up to approximately 250,000 shares of our common stock have rights, subject to some conditions, to require us to file registration statements covering their shares or to include their shares in registration statements that we may file for ourselves or other shareholders. Furthermore, if we were to include in a company-initiated registration statement shares held by those holders pursuant to the exercise of their registration rights, the sale of those shares could impair our ability to raise needed capital by depressing the price at which we could sell our common stock.

In addition, we may need to raise capital in the future to fund our operations. If we raise funds by issuing equity securities, our stock price may decline and our existing shareholders may experience significant dilution. Furthermore, we may enter into financing transactions at prices that represent a substantial discount to market price. A negative reaction by investors and securities analysts to any sale of our equity securities could result in a decline in the trading price of our common stock.

If our principal shareholders, executive officers and directors choose to act together, they may be able to control our management and operations, which may prevent us from taking actions that may be favorable to you.

As of December 31, 2005, our executive officers, directors and principal shareholders, and entities affiliated with them, beneficially owned in the aggregate greater than 50% of our common stock following our offering. This significant concentration of share ownership may adversely affect the trading price of our common stock because investors often perceive disadvantages in owning stock in companies with controlling shareholders. These shareholders, acting together, will have the ability to exert substantial influence over all matters requiring approval by our shareholders, including the election and removal of directors and any proposed merger, consolidation or sale of all or substantially all of our assets. In addition, they could dictate the management of our business and affairs. This concentration of ownership could have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control of us or impeding a merger or consolidation, takeover or other business combination that could be favorable to you.

Anti-takeover provisions in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws and under Delaware law could inhibit a change in control or a change in management that you consider favorable.

Provisions in our certificate of incorporation and bylaws could delay or prevent a change of control or change in management that would provide you with a premium to the market price of your common stock. These provisions include those:

- authorizing the issuance without further approval of "blank check" preferred stock that could be issued by our board of directors to increase the number of outstanding shares and thwart a takeover attempt;
- prohibiting cumulative voting in the election of directors, which would otherwise allow less than a majority of shareholders to elect director candidates;
- limiting the ability to remove directors;
- limiting the ability of shareholders to call special meetings of shareholders;
- prohibiting shareholder action by written consent, thereby requiring all shareholder actions to be taken at a meeting of shareholders; and
- establishing advance notice requirements for nominations for election to the board of directors or for proposing matters that can be acted upon by shareholders at shareholder meetings.

In addition, Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law limits business combination transactions with 15% shareholders that have not been approved by our board of directors. These provisions and others could make it difficult for a third party to acquire us, or for members of our board of directors to be replaced, even if doing so would be beneficial to our shareholders. Because our board of directors is responsible for appointing the members of our management team, these provisions could in turn affect any attempt to replace the current management team. If a change of control or change in management is delayed or prevented, you may lose an opportunity to realize a premium on your shares of common stock or the market price of our common stock could decline.

We do not expect to pay dividends in the foreseeable future. As a result, you must rely on stock appreciation for any return on your investment.

We do not anticipate paying cash dividends on our common stock in the foreseeable future. Any payment of cash dividends will also depend on our financial condition, results of operations, capital requirements and other factors and will be at the discretion of our board of directors. Accordingly, you will have to rely on capital appreciation, if any, to earn a return on your investment in our common stock. Furthermore, pursuant to our credit facility with Lighthouse Capital Partners V, L.P., we are currently subject to restrictions on our ability to pay dividends and we may in the future become subject to other contractual restrictions on, or prohibitions against, the payment of dividends.

The requirements of being a public company may strain our resources and distract management.

As a public company, we are subject to the reporting requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act, and the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, or the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. These requirements may place a strain on our systems and resources. The Exchange Act requires that we file annual, quarterly and current reports with respect to our business and financial condition. The Sarbanes-Oxley Act requires that we maintain effective disclosure controls and procedures and internal controls over financial reporting. In order to maintain and improve the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures and internal control, significant resources and management oversight will be required. This may divert management's attention from other business concerns, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

ITEM 1B. UNRESOLVED STAFF COMMENTS

Not applicable.

ITEM 2. PROPERTIES

We maintain our headquarters in West Chester, Ohio in a facility of approximately 12,200 square feet, which contains both office and warehouse space. We currently pay monthly rent of approximately \$10,000 and the lease for this facility expires in May 2009. In addition, we have three separate leases for a total of approximately 23,300 square feet of office, production and warehouse space in West Chester, Ohio, with an aggregate monthly rent of approximately \$15,000 and each lease for these facilities expires in 2010. We believe that our existing facilities are adequate to meet our immediate needs and that suitable additional space will be available in the future on commercially reasonable terms as needed.

ITEM 3. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

We are not party to any material pending or threatened litigation, except as described below:

Settlement with a competitor

A competitor filed a suit against us in August 2005 that sought an injunction to prevent us from continuing to employ its former employee (who commenced employment with us two days earlier) as a sales representative



and that made related claims against the employee and us, including requests for damages in an unspecified amount. We and the other parties involved in this suit entered into a settlement agreement and mutual release effective November 18, 2005, which settlement did not have a material adverse effect upon us.

Life Support Technology LST B.V.

In January 2006 Life Support Technology LST B.V., a former distributor of our products in Europe, filed an action against us in Den Bosch, Netherlands and in February, 2006 LST also filed an action against our subsidiary, AtriCure Europe, B.V. in The Hague, Netherlands in the Kort Geding (a summary injunction proceeding wherein preliminary relief is demanded). On March 28, 2006, the case against our subsidiary was summarily dismissed. LST has until April 25, 2006 to file for an appeal of this decision.

We and LST were party to a distribution agreement, dated January 1, 2004. Each of LST's summonses allege that we, on behalf of AtriCure Europe, and LST reached an agreement, which would succeed a January 1, 2004 agreement, pursuant to which LST agreed to continue distributing our products in certain European countries. The summonses allege that, in addition to the value for LST of a continued distributorship, such agreement would have provided an additional \$330,000 to LST and its principal, J.L.M. Marinus. We believe that neither we nor our subsidiary reached such an agreement with LST and that the original distribution agreement with LST was terminated as of December 31, 2005. We intend to defend these lawsuits vigorously.

Pursuant to our January 1, 2004 distribution agreement with LST, certain of LST's obligations survive termination of that agreement. Such obligations include, among other things, the timely payment for equipment purchased and the return of all materials (such as marketing literature and sales and promotional materials) supplied by us to LST. In March 2006 we filed a complaint in Ohio State Court (Butler County, Ohio Court of Common Pleas) against LST claiming that LST has not complied with these obligations and we are seeking damages which, due to Ohio pleading limitations, are alleged to be more than \$25,000 but which, in fact, we believe are in an amount in excess of \$185,000.

We may from time to time become a party to additional legal proceedings.

ITEM 4. SUBMISSION OF MATTERS TO A VOTE OF SECURITY HOLDERS

None.

Executive Officers of the Registrant

Set forth below is the name, age, position and a brief account of the business experience of each of our executive officers as of March 15, 2006.

Name	Age	Position(s)
David J. Drachman	47	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director
Michael D. Hooven	50	Chief Technology Officer and Director
Thomas Etergino	39	Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
Stephen S. Cambridge	52	Vice President, Sales
Frederick Preiss	55	Vice President, Operations
Salvatore Privitera	39	Vice President, Product Development
Elsa Chi Abruzzo	38	Vice President, Regulatory and Clinical Affairs
James L. Lucky	44	Vice President, Quality Assurance and Healthcare Compliance

David J. Drachman has served as President, Chief Executive Officer and a director since October 2002. From 2000 to 2002, Mr. Drachman served as President of Impulse Dynamics N.V., a development stage medical device company focusing on implantable electrical solutions for the treatment of heart failure, diabetes and eating

disorders. From 1997 to 1999, Mr. Drachman served in a variety of positions, including Vice President of Strategic Development at Biosense Webster, Inc., a Johnson & Johnson, Inc. subsidiary that designs and manufactures diagnostic and therapeutic cardiac catheters. In addition, Mr. Drachman has also served in a variety of positions at Ventritex, Inc. and Boston Scientific Corporation. Mr. Drachman received his B.A. from the University of Louisville and holds North American Society of Pacing and Electrophysiology certification in Electrophysiology, Cardiac Pacing and Defibrillation.

Michael D. Hooven is one of our founders and has served as Chief Technology Officer and a director since August 2002 and as Chairman of the Board from August 2002 through February 2005. From November 2000 to August 2002, he served as our President and Chief Executive Officer. Since 1994, Mr. Hooven has served as Chairman of the Board, and has previously served as President and Chief Executive Officer of Enable, a developer and manufacturer of surgical instruments that Mr. Hooven co-founded and that we acquired on August 10, 2005. Mr. Hooven is also a director of Omeris, Inc., a not-for-profit company devoted to building and accelerating the bioscience industry, research and education and is a member of the advisory board of EnteraTech, Inc., a privately-held life sciences company. From 1986 to 1994, Mr. Hooven served as Director of New Product Development at Ethicon Endo-Surgery, Inc., a developer and manufacturer of minimally invasive surgical instruments. In addition, Mr. Hooven has also served in a variety of positions at Cordis Corporation and Siemens Medical Solutions of Siemens AG. Mr. Hooven received his B.S. and M.S. from the University of Michigan.

Thomas Etergino, CPA has served as our Vice President and Chief Financial Officer since May 2005. From 2003 to 2005, Mr. Etergino served as Chief Financial Officer of LSSi, Corp., a database developer. From 1998 to 2003, Mr. Etergino served in a variety of positions within DoubleClick Inc., including Chief Accounting Officer, Treasurer and Senior Vice President of Finance. Prior thereto, Mr. Etergino worked in Corporate Finance for Time Warner and spent eight years as an auditor at Coopers & Lybrand (now PricewaterhouseCoopers). Mr. Etergino received his B.S. from Washington & Lee University.

Stephen S. Cambridge has served as our Vice President, Sales since October 2005. From 2002 to 2004, Mr. Cambridge served as our Director of Sales and from January 2005 to October 2005, he led our Strategic Business Unit. Mr. Cambridge joined us in 2001 as our first sales person. From 1998 to 2001, Mr. Cambridge served as Vice President of Sales and Marketing for HealthBuyer.com, a medical finance company, which he co-founded. Mr. Cambridge has over 23 years of experience in sales and sales management, serving in a variety of positions for Cordis, Devices for Vascular Intervention, Inc., Cook, Inc. and AVE, Inc. Mr. Cambridge received his B.A. in Biological Science and his Master of Science in Science Education from Indiana University.

Frederick Preiss has served as our Vice President, Operations since May 2005. From 2002 to 2005, Mr. Preiss served as Vice President of Operations, OEM of Teleflex Medical, a medical device manufacturer and subsidiary of Teleflex, Inc., a publicly-held designer and manufacturer of specialty engineered devices for various industries. From 1998 to 2002, Mr. Preiss served as Vice President of Operations of Regeneration Technologies, a tissue-based biotechnology company. Prior thereto, from 1971 to 1998, Mr. Preiss held a number of responsible positions relating to operations, manufacturing, engineering and purchasing at various companies, including Wright Medical Technology, United States Surgical Corporation and Cyromedics Inc. Mr. Preiss received his B.S. from the University of New Haven.

Salvatore Privitera has served as our Vice President, Product Development since October 2003, and previously served in the same capacity from 2000 to 2001. From 2001 to 2003, Mr. Privitera served as Director of Product Development for Ethicon Endo-Surgery, a developer and manufacturer of minimally invasive surgical instruments. Mr. Privitera has 15 years of medical product development experience and has been associated with the release of over 30 medical devices in the fields of cardiac surgery, laparoscopic general surgery, breast biopsy, and sedation. He is a named inventor on over 20 issued and filed U.S. patents. Mr. Privitera received his B.S. from the University of Buffalo and his M.B.A. from Xavier University.

Elsa Chi Abruzzo has served as our Vice President, Regulatory and Clinical Affairs since February 2004. From 2002 to 2004, Ms. Abruzzo served as Senior Director, Regulatory and Clinical Affairs of Percutaneous Valve Technologies, Inc., a medical device manufacturer. From 1997 to 2002, Ms. Abruzzo served as Director of Regulatory Affairs and Manager of Regulatory Affairs of CryoLife, Inc., a publicly-held developer of implantable medical devices. Prior thereto, Ms. Abruzzo held a number of increasingly responsible positions in manufacturing, engineering, quality assurance, clinical research and regulatory affairs at various medical device companies, including Baxter International, Inc., Cordis Corporation and Cordis Endovascular (a subsidiary of Johnson & Johnson). Ms. Abruzzo received her B.S. from the University of Miami and is a Regulatory Affairs Certified Professional.

James L. Lucky has served as our Vice President, Quality Assurance and Healthcare Compliance since January 2004. From 1997 to 2004, Mr. Lucky served as Vice President of Quality Assurance and Regulatory Affairs for the medical segment of Teleflex, Inc., a publicly-held designer and manufacturer of specialty engineered devices for various industries. Prior to that position, Mr. Lucky held a number of quality assurance positions in the medical device industry, including at Ethicon Endo-Surgery, Inc., Bristol-Myers Squibb Company and Parker Hannifin Corp. Mr. Lucky received his B.S. from Western Michigan University, his M.S. from North Carolina State University and his M.B.A. from Duke University.

PART II

ITEM 5. MARKET FOR REGISTRANT'S COMMON EQUITY, RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS AND ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES

Common Stock Market Price

We closed our initial public offering on August 10, 2005. Our common stock is traded on the Nasdaq National Market under the symbol "ATRC". The following table sets forth the high and low closing sales price of our common stock since the date of our initial public offering through December 31, 2005.

	Price	Range
	High	Low
Fiscal Year 2005:		
Third Quarter (from August 10, 2005)	\$ 15.45	\$ 12.03
Fourth Quarter	\$ 14.32	\$ 10.50

As of March 15, 2006, the closing price of our common stock on the Nasdaq National Market was \$7.59 per share, and the number of stockholders of record was approximately 100.

Dividend Policy

Since our incorporation, we have never declared or paid any dividends on our capital stock. Furthermore, pursuant to our credit facility with Lighthouse Capital Partners V, L.P., we are currently subject to restrictions on our ability to pay dividends. We currently expect to retain future earnings, if any, for use in the operation and expansion of our business and do not anticipate paying any cash dividends in the foreseeable future.

Use of Proceeds from the Sale of Registered Securities

We registered the initial public offering of our common stock, par value \$.001 per share, on a Registration Statement on Form S-1, as amended (Registration No. 333-124197), which was declared effective on August 4, 2005. On August 10, 2005, we consummated an initial public offering of 4.6 million shares of our common stock at \$12.00 per share, which includes the underwriters' exercise of their over-allotment option, on August 9, 2005, to purchase 600,000 shares of our common stock, of which 450,000 shares were sold by selling shareholders and 150,000 shares were sold by us. Gross proceeds from the offering were \$49.8 million. We did not receive any proceeds from the sale of the 450,000 shares of common stock that were sold by selling shareholders. Total expenses from the offering were approximately \$6.6 million, which included underwriting discounts and commissions of approximately \$3.5 million and approximately \$3.1 million in other offering-related expenses. Proceeds to us from the offering after deducting underwriting discounts, commissions and offering expenses, were approximately \$43.2 million.

Of the \$43.2 million in net proceeds, through December 31, 2005, we have spent approximately \$6.4 million of the proceeds from the offering toward the acquisition of Enable Medical Corporation, approximately \$419,000 toward our obligations under a development and license agreement, and approximately \$3.3 million on other research and development activities and selling, general and administrative expenditures. Pending use of the remaining net proceeds of the offering, we intend to invest such proceeds in a variety of capital preservation investments, including short-term, investment-grade, interest-bearing instruments. The use of proceeds does not represent a material change from the use of proceeds described in the prospectus relating to the Registration Statement.

No offering expenses were paid directly or indirectly to any of our directors or officers (or their associates) or persons owning ten percent or more of our equity securities or to any other affiliates except for payments made to Epstein, Becker & Green P.C., our corporate counsel, for legal fees and expenses incurred in connection

with the offering. Theodore L. Polin, our corporate Secretary, is a shareholder of Epstein, Becker & Green P.C. Other than the exception described above, all offering expenses were paid directly to third parties who were not our directors or officers (or their associates), persons owning ten percent or more of our equity securities or any other affiliate.

Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities

From January 1, 2005 to December 31, 2005, we granted options to purchase an aggregate of 688,082 shares of our common stock at an exercise price ranging from \$1.52 to \$13.89 per share.

In connection with the establishment of a credit facility with Lighthouse Capital Partners V, L.P. on March 8, 2005, we granted Lighthouse a warrant to purchase 55,208 shares of our common stock, or shares into which such series of stock is converted, at a price of \$11.29 per share. The warrant is exercisable at any time until August 10, 2006.

The grants of the options and warrants were deemed to be exempt from registration under the Securities Act in reliance on Section 4(2) of the Securities Act, or Regulation D and the other rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, or Rule 701 promulgated under Section 3(b) of the Securities Act as transactions not involving a public offering or transactions under compensatory benefit plans. The recipients of such options were our employees, directors or bona fide consultants and received the securities pursuant to our 2001 Stock Option Plan or 2005 Equity Incentive Plan. Each of the recipients of securities in these transactions had adequate access, through employment, business or other business relationships, to information about us.

Equity Compensation Plans

The following table summarizes information about our equity compensation plans as of December 31. 2005.

Plan category	Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, warrants and rights (a)	Weighted-average exercise price of outstanding options, <u>warrants and rights</u> (b)		Number of securities remaining available for future issuance under equity compensation plans (excluding securities reflected in <u>column (a))</u> (c)
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders	1,666,103	\$	6.27	1,311,556
Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders	0		0	0
Total	1,666,103	\$	6.27	1,311,556

Equity compensation plans approved by our stockholders include our 2001 Stock Option Plan and our 2005 Equity Incentive Plan.

ITEM 6. SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA

The following tables reflect selected financial data derived from our consolidated financial statements for each of the last five years. The statement of operations data for the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, and the balance sheet data as of December 31, 2005 and 2004 are derived from our audited financial statements included in this Form 10-K and include the former operations of Enable Medical Corporation since its acquisition on August 10, 2005. The statement of operations data for the years ended December 31, 2002 and 2001, and the balance sheet data as of December 31, 2003, 2002 and 2001 are derived from our audited financial statements not included in this Form 10-K. Historical results are not necessarily indicative of future results. The selected financial data set forth below should be read in conjunction with our financial statements, the related notes and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" included elsewhere in this Form 10-K.

		Y	ear ended December 31,		
	2005	2004	2003	2002	2001
		(dollars in thous	sands, except share and per	r share data)	
Operating Results:					
Revenue	\$ 30,957	\$ 19,157	\$ 9,792	\$ 1,766	\$ 20
Cost of revenue	8,057	5,202	2,612	681	8
Gross margin percentage	74.0%	72.8%	73.3%	61.4%	60.0%
Operating expenses	33,703	19,591	10,537	6,747	3,152
Preferred stock interest expense	2,332	3,905	3,905	2,563	469
Net loss available to common shareholders	(12,683)	(9,452)	(7,108)	(9,031)	(3,596)
Basic and diluted net loss per share	\$ (2.10)	\$ (5.17)	\$ (3.97)	\$ (5.08)	\$ (2.04)
Weighted average shares outstanding	6,025,300	1,828,452	1,791,577	1,777,277	1,765,631
Financial Position:					
Cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments	\$ 33,802	\$ 5,175	\$ 10,399	\$ 15,434	\$ 1,890
Working capital	35,875	6,590	11,985	15,836	1,606
Total assets	50,040	12,731	14,759	17,586	2,051
Long-term obligations	1,084	_	_	_	_
Redeemable preferred stock	_	36,756	32,805	2	1
Accumulated deficit	(42,337)	(29,633)	(20,135)	(9,047)	(3,474)
Shareholders' equity (deficit)	43,183	(27,331)	(18,937)	17,020	1,731

ITEM 7. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with the accompanying financial statements and notes thereto contained in Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, to provide an understanding of our results of operations, financial condition, and cash flows. This discussion and analysis contains forward-looking statements that involve risks, uncertainties and assumptions. The actual results may differ from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of many factors, including but not limited to those set forth under "Risk Factors" and elsewhere in this Form 10-K.

Overview

We develop, manufacture and sell innovative surgical devices designed to create precise lesions, or scars, in cardiac and soft tissues. Our primary product line is the AtriCure bipolar ablation system, which accounted for 94% of our revenue for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2005, 99% of our revenue for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2003. The AtriCure bipolar ablation system consists of a compact power generator known as an ablation sensing unit, or ASU, and several uniquely designed disposable ablation clamps that connect to the ASU, including two newly developed Isolator endoscopic ablation clamps that are specifically designed for use in sole-therapy minimally invasive procedures. We also market the Isolator bipolar pen and the Wolf dissector, which are separate from, but complement, our system. Medical journals have described the adoption by leading cardiothoracic surgeons of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system as a standard treatment alternative during open-heart surgical procedures to safely, rapidly and reliably create lesions in cardiac tissue to block the abnormal electrical impulses that cause atrial fibrillation, or AF, a rapid, irregular quivering of the upper chambers of the heart.

Cardiothoracic surgeons have used the AtriCure bipolar ablation system to treat AF in over 25,000 patients since its general commercial release in the United States in January 2003. We believe that our system is currently a market leader in the surgical treatment of AF during open-heart surgical procedures and surgeons have used our system as a sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment for AF, which is performed on patients who are not undergoing a separate openheart procedure, on over 800 patients. We anticipate that substantially all of our sales for the foreseeable future will relate to the AtriCure bipolar ablation system for the treatment of AF.

From our inception in November 2000 through the first half of 2002, our operations consisted primarily of development-stage activities, including the development of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system, raising capital, obtaining product clearances, conducting product testing and evaluations, and recruiting personnel. After limited sales of our system in 2002, we commenced the general commercial release of our system in January 2003, generating total revenue of approximately \$9.8 million for 2003, \$19.2 million for 2004 and approximately \$31.0 million for 2005. We had a net loss available to common shareholders (after accrual of interest on our redeemable preferred stock) of approximately \$7.1 million for 2003, approximately \$9.5 million for 2004 and approximately \$12.7 million for 2005.

We currently sell the AtriCure bipolar ablation system to customers in the United States primarily through our direct sales force. We also sell our system outside of the United States, primarily in Asia, Europe, South America, Canada and the Middle East, through distributors who pay us in U.S. dollars. To date, our sales outside of the United States have been limited, constituting approximately 8.7% of our total revenue for 2005, approximately 7.4% of our total revenue for 2004 and approximately 3.2% of our total revenue for 2003. We expect international sales to be relatively constant as a percentage of sales for the foreseeable future. We have expanded our sales and training force in the United States from 26 employees as of December 31, 2004 to 51 employees as of December 31, 2005. We believe at this time our sales organization is appropriately sized and do not anticipate significant increases in the foreseeable future.

Our future growth will depend on our ability to generate sales of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system through increasing acceptance by the medical community of our system as a standard treatment alternative for

the surgical treatment of AF. Acceptance of our bipolar ablation system is dependent upon, among other factors, awareness and education of the medical community about the surgical treatment of AF, in general, and the safety and effectiveness of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system, in particular.

In 2001, the FDA cleared the AtriCure bipolar ablation system for the ablation and coagulation of soft tissues during certain non-cardiac-related surgical procedures, but our system has not been cleared or approved in the United States for the ablation of cardiac tissue or for the treatment of AF. In addition, in July 2005 we received FDA clearance for our single-use disposable Isolator bipolar pen for cardiac tissue ablation. As such, we may promote this device to doctors and provide education and training on the use of our pen device for that use. We do not believe that our AtriCure bipolar ablation system is currently being used for its FDA-cleared indications and, accordingly, substantially all of our revenue is currently generated through the non-FDA-approved, or off-label, use of our system for the treatment of AF. While the FDA does not prevent doctors from using a product on an off-label basis, we cannot legally market a product for an off-label use. Because the AtriCure bipolar ablation system is currently our only significant product, the sustainability of our current operations, as well as our future viability, is dependent upon the continuation of sales of our system. We believe that sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment for AF represents the largest growth opportunity for us. If this market fails to develop, or the AtriCure bipolar ablation system is not widely adopted for use in this market, we may not achieve greater revenue or become profitable. In order to establish the sole-therapy minimally invasive AF treatment market, the current referral practices of physicians must change.

In June 2005, the FDA denied 510(k) clearance (approval to market a medical device in the United States based on a device being substantially equivalent to an already cleared device) for use of our bipolar ablation system to ablate cardiac tissue because the FDA determined that our system is not substantially equivalent to an already cleared device. The FDA has taken a position that all radio-frequency surgical clamps are not general cardiac tools because they are specifically designed and intended for use in surgical ablation to treat AF. As such, no radio-frequency surgical clamps from any medical device company, including ours, have been cleared for cardiac ablation to date. This means that we would now be required to gain FDA approval to market the device through the submission of a pre-market approval application, or PMA, a lengthier process, in order to gain FDA approval of our system for the cardiac indication. While we may appeal the FDA's decision, that clearance would not eliminate the need to seek FDA approval through a separate PMA for the use of our system to treat AF. After conducting necessary clinical trials, we intend to seek FDA approval as early as 2009 for the use of our system, not only would we no longer receive revenue from the sale of our system, but we also would require significant financing to conduct clinical trials and to sustain our operations until such time as sales could resume. We cannot assure you that we can obtain these FDA approvals, that we would have, or could raise, sufficient financial resources to sustain our operations pending FDA approval, or that, if and when the required approvals are obtained, there will be a market for the AtriCure bipolar ablation system.

Our costs and expenses consist of cost of revenue, research and development expenses and selling, general and administrative expenses. Cost of revenue consists principally of the cost of purchasing materials and manufacturing our products. Research and development expenses consist principally of expenses incurred with respect to internal and external research and development activities and the conduct of clinical trials. With the FDA's authorization, we have begun the RESTORE-SR clinical trial relating to the use of the AtriCure bipolar ablation system to treat AF during open-heart surgery. A total of 29 patients have been enrolled in the clinical trial as of February 28, 2006, approximately 12.8% of the patients required for this multicenter, 226-patient clinical trial. We have also obtained FDA approval to conduct the RESTORE-SR II clinical study to evaluate the feasibility of using our system as a sole-therapy minimally invasive treatment for AF. This feasibility study is expected to enroll 25 patients at 5 leading US centers. A total of 17 patients have been treated in the study as of March 2, 2006 and we anticipate that enrollment and treatment of all 25 patients will be completed during the second quarter of 2006. Selling, general and administrative expenses consist principally of costs associated with our sales and administrative functions, accounting and legal fees and educational grants to medical institutions.

We expect our operating expenses to continue to increase in the future in absolute dollar terms and as a percentage of revenue as a result of increased sales and marketing expenses incurred to foster our revenue growth, continued research and development, increased general and administrative expenses to keep pace with our overall growth, the costs of being a public company and costs associated with seeking FDA approval of our system for use in the surgical treatment of AF.

We believe that we are experiencing a negative impact on our business from newspaper articles published in December 2005 and February 2006 relating to, among other things, concerns of conflicts of interest between the Cleveland Clinic and us, our compliance with FDA regulations for medical device reporting, and concerns that certain of our consultants who are involved with clinical studies of our products failed to adequately disclose their financial relationships with us.

In the wake of these articles, certain educational activities involving our products at the Cleveland Clinic and the University of Cincinnati were diminished. Although we understand that these educational activities are resuming at the Cleveland Clinic, we cannot assure you that these activities will reach their previous levels. In addition, Dr. Randall Wolf, one of our key consultants who has conducted clinical studies on the use of our system to treat AF and published articles relating to such studies, has reduced his involvement in educational activities at the University of Cincinnati and he is recovering from back surgery. In light of Dr. Wolf's diminished involvement with educational activities and this unfavorable publicity, we are uncertain as to whether the educational activities involving our products at the University of Cincinnati will resume their previous levels. We also understand that the University of Cincinnati has initiated an internal review to validate the data obtained from two clinical studies involving our system that were conducted by Dr. Wolf. We cannot assure you that this data will be validated and we cannot predict with certainty the effect that any failure to validate this data would have on us.

Because these articles relate to the validity of important clinical data on the use of our system and involve Dr. Wolf and two of the pioneering institutions which have been proponents and investigators of our system, some current and potential customers have been and may continue to be reluctant to purchase our system. We also believe that this publicity has had and may continue to have a negative impact on clinical studies involving our products. We cannot assure you that this publicity or similar unfavorable publicity will not adversely impact future clinical studies involving our products or adversely impact our current or future submissions to the FDA.

We believe that this publicity has had and may continue to have a negative impact on our business, results of operations, financial condition and stock price. We also believe that future unfavorable publicity could cause other adverse effects, including a further decline in the price of our stock.

Recent Developments

Initial Public Offering

On August 10, 2005, we consummated an initial public offering of 4.6 million shares of our common stock at \$12.00 per share, which included the underwriters' exercise of their over-allotment option, on August 9, 2005, to purchase 600,000 shares of our common stock of which 450,000 shares were sold by selling shareholders and 150,000 shares were sold by us. We did not receive any proceeds from the sale of the 450,000 shares of common stock that were sold by selling shareholders. These share amounts reflect a 1-for-3.8 reverse split of our capital stock that was effected on July 27, 2005. In connection with the offering, all of the 6,012,020 outstanding shares of preferred stock were converted into 6,012,020 shares of common stock. Proceeds to us from the offering, after deducting underwriting discounts, commissions and offering expenses, were \$43.2 million. Offering expenses were approximately \$3.1 million.

Acquisition of Enable Medical Corporation

On August 10, 2005 we acquired Enable Medical Corporation, the manufacturer of our single-use disposable ablation clamps. The results of operations formerly conducted by Enable have been included in our Consolidated Statements of Operations since that date. As a result of the acquisition, we expect to gain better control over manufacturing and supply chain activities, as well as enhance our engineering capabilities and improve our margins.

We paid approximately \$6.4 million to acquire Enable, net of \$0.8 million cash acquired. The aggregate purchase price was \$7.0 million, of which \$0.5 million was paid in February 2005 and the remaining \$6.5 million was paid in August 2005. We also incurred legal and professional expenses associated with the acquisition of approximately \$0.2 million. The purchase price reflects the expected growth potential of Enable and its profitability. As a result of this, the purchase price was in excess of the fair market value of the assets acquired, and we recorded goodwill of approximately \$3.8 million.

Results of Operations

Years Ended December 31, 2005 compared to December 31, 2004

The following table sets forth, for the periods indicated, our results of operations expressed as dollar amounts (in thousands) and as percentages of total revenue:

		Year Ended December 31,			
	2005	2005)4	
	Amount	% of Revenue	Amount	% of Revenue	
Revenues	\$ 30,957	100%	\$19,157	100%	
Cost of revenues	8,057	26%	5,202	27%	
Gross profit	22,900	74%	13,955	73%	
Expenses:					
Research and development expenses	9,109	29%	4,422	23%	
Selling, general and administrative expenses	24,594	80%	15,169	79%	
Total operating expenses	33,703	109%	19,591	102%	
Loss from operations	(10,803)	-35%	(5,636)	-29%	
Preferred stock interest expense	(2,332)	-7%	(3,905)	-20%	
Other interest income (expense), net	414	1%	106	0%	
Other income	85	0%		0%	
Loss before taxes	(12,636)	-41%	(9,435)	-49%	
Income tax expense	(47)	0%	(17)	0%	
Net loss available to common shareholders	\$(12,683)	-41%	\$ (9,452)	-49%	

Revenue. Total revenue increased approximately \$11.8 million or 61.6%, from approximately \$19.2 million in 2004 to approximately \$31.0 million in 2005. The increase was primarily attributable to an increase of approximately 65% in the number of units sold of our bipolar ablation clamps, and new product launches, such as the Isolator bipolar pen. The increase in units sold of our previously existing product lines contributed approximately \$10.7 million of the total increase in sales, while the addition of the new bipolar pen product and other revenue contributed approximately \$1.0 million to the increase in revenue. Though our domestic and international sales were both favorably impacted by increases in average selling prices, the increase in our sales mix of lower priced international sales as a percentage of total sales resulted in a modest worldwide increase in our average selling price year over year, contributing approximately \$0.1 million to the overall revenue increase.

Cost of revenue. Cost of revenue increased approximately \$2.9 million, from approximately \$5.2 million in 2004 to approximately \$8.1 million in 2005. This increase resulted primarily from increased sales of products, additional depreciation associated with generators and cryo-units that are loaned at no cost to hospitals, a \$193,000 increase in our obsolescence reserve, and a \$266,000 write-off related to production equipment for discontinued products. These increases in cost of revenue were partially offset by our lower average cost per unit as a result of our third quarter acquisition of Enable Medical Corporation, the manufacturer of our single-use disposable ablation clamps. As a percentage of revenue, cost of revenue decreased from 27% in 2004 to 26% in 2005 due to our lower average cost per unit as discussed above.

Research and development expenses. Research and development expenses increased approximately \$4.7 million, from approximately \$4.4 million in 2004 to approximately \$9.1 million in 2005. The increase was primarily attributable to the addition of 25 full-time research and development personnel, including 13 former Enable employees, the expansion of our research and development activities to increase our product offerings and the expansion of our clinical trial activities. Our product development activities included projects to extend and improve the AtriCure bipolar ablation system, develop our new Isolator endoscopic ablation clamps, create new enabling devices such as new dissection, guidance and ablation tools, and research for new technologies. As a percentage of total revenue, research and development expenses increased from 23% in 2004 to 29% in 2005 due to increased spending on new product initiatives, expanded clinical trials and the addition of personnel. Research and development costs are expected to increase in 2006 both in absolute dollars and as a percentage of revenue primarily as a result of costs associated with the continued expansion of product development initiatives and clinical trials.

Selling, general and administrative expenses. Selling, general and administrative expenses increased approximately \$9.4 million, from approximately \$15.2 million in 2004 to approximately \$24.6 million in 2005. The increase was primarily attributable to an increase in headcount-related charges of approximately \$6.7 million, an increase in educational grants to medical institutions of approximately \$1.0 million, and an increase in general corporate expenditures of approximately \$1.7 million. The increase in headcount-related charges is primarily attributable to the acquisition of Enable and the addition of sales personnel who call on doctors to discuss the general attributes of our system, and respond in a non-promotional manner to unsolicited requests for information from physicians on the use of our system in the treatment of AF. As a percentage of total revenue, selling, general and administrative expenses remained relatively constant at approximately 79% for 2004 and 2005. Selling, general and administrative costs are expected to increase in 2006 in absolute dollars and as a percentage of revenue primarily as a result of increased costs associated with sales and marketing efforts and the increase in costs associated with being a public company.

Preferred stock interest expense. Preferred stock interest expense decreased approximately \$1.6 million, from approximately \$3.9 million in 2004 to approximately \$2.3 million in 2005. The decrease was attributable to the conversion of all shares of preferred stock into common stock upon the closing of our initial public offering on August 10, 2005.

Other interest income, net. Other interest income, net increased approximately \$308,000, from approximately \$106,000 in 2004 to approximately \$414,000 in 2005, due to the increased cash and cash equivalents resulting from the proceeds of our August 2005 initial public offering. The increase was partially offset by the interest expense incurred as a result of our long-term debt.

Other income. Other income was approximately \$85,000 in 2005. Other income consists of research grants that were recognized as a result of the Enable acquisition.

Years Ended December 31, 2004 compared to December 31, 2003

The following table sets forth, for the periods indicated, our results of operations expressed as dollar amounts (in thousands) and as percentages of total revenue:

		Year Ended December 31,			
	2004	2004		3	
	Amount	% of Revenue	Amount	% of Revenue	
Revenues	\$19,157	100%	\$ 9,792	100%	
Cost of revenues	5,202	27%	2,612	27%	
Gross profit	13,955	73%	7,180	73%	
Expenses:					
Research and development expenses	4,422	23%	2,501	26%	
Selling, general and administrative expenses	15,169	79%	8,036	82%	
Total operating expenses	19,591	102%	10,537	108%	
Loss from operations	(5,636)	-29%	(3,357)	-35%	
Preferred stock interest expense	(3,905)	-20%	(3,905)	-40%	
Other interest income (expense), net	106	0%	154	2%	
Other income	<u> </u>	0%		0%	
Loss before taxes	(9,435)	-49%	(7,108)	-73%	
Income tax expense	(17)	0%		0%	
Net loss available to common shareholders	<u>\$ (9,452)</u>	-49%	\$ (7,108)	-73%	

Revenue. Revenue increased approximately \$9.4 million, from approximately \$9.8 million in 2003 to approximately \$19.2 million in 2004. The increase was primarily attributable to an increase of approximately 46% in the volume of units of our previously existing product line sold domestically and internationally and the addition of new products. The increase in units sold of our previously existing product line contributed approximately \$4.8 million of the total increase in sales, while the addition of new products contributed approximately \$5.4 million to the increase in revenue. While our average domestic selling price marginally increased in 2004 over 2003, the increase in lower priced international sales as a percentage of total sales resulted in a marginal decline in our overall average selling price year over year. This marginal decline in our selling price partially offset the overall revenue increase by approximately \$0.8 million. We obtained numerous new accounts, as the AtriCure bipolar ablation system was reviewed in industry journals and doctors more widely adopted the use of our system. Included in total revenue is approximately \$211,000 of commissions for 2004 from sales of certain cryothermy products.

Cost of revenue. Cost of revenue increased approximately \$2.6 million, from approximately \$2.6 million in 2003 to approximately \$5.2 million in 2004 reflecting the approximate 100% increase in total units sold in 2004 as compared to 2003. Cost stability in our existing system and similar margin pricing strategies on our new product lines resulted in an increase in cost of revenue compared to 2003 consistent with the growth in total revenue since, as a percentage of revenue, cost of revenue remained the same at 27% for 2003 and 2004.

Research and development expenses. Research and development expenses increased approximately \$1.9 million, from approximately \$2.5 million in 2003 to approximately \$4.4 million in 2004. The increase was primarily attributable to the hiring of an additional 9 engineers in 2004, the expansion of our research and development activities to increase our product offerings and the expansion of our clinical trials. Our product development activities include projects to extend and improve the existing system, develop a new device platform, create new enabling devices such as new dissection, guidance and ablation tools, and research new technologies. As a percentage of total revenue, research and development expenses decreased from 26% in 2003 to 23% in 2004, due to the more rapid growth of revenue.

Selling, general and administrative expenses. Selling, general and administrative expenses increased approximately \$7.2 million, from approximately \$8.0 million in 2003 to approximately \$15.2 million in 2004. The increase was primarily attributable to an increase in headcount-related charges of approximately \$4.2 million, an increase in facilities-related charges of approximately \$0.9 million, and an increase in non-cash charges of \$1.0 million associated with certain option grants. Headcount-related charges were primarily attributable to the rapid expansion of our sales force to meet our growing market. These additional sales personnel call on doctors to discuss the general attributes of our system, and respond in a non-promotional manner to unsolicited requests for information from doctors on the use of our system in the treatment of AF. As a percentage of total revenue, selling, general and administrative expenses decreased slightly from 82% in 2003 to 79% in 2004.

In 2004, we recorded a compensation charge of approximately \$327,000 for stock options issued to employees that, subsequent to their issuance, were determined to have been issued with exercise prices below market value. The market value of these options was determined by applying a multiplier to our projected revenue. This value was then reduced by approximately 20% to reflect the illiquidity of the options. Given the fact that we are in a rapid growth phase, but are still unprofitable, we determined that applying a multiplier, determined by comparison to other rapidly growing healthcare companies of generally similar size to us, was the most appropriate valuation method.

Other interest income, net. Other interest income, net decreased slightly from approximately \$154,000 in 2003 to approximately \$106,000 in 2004, primarily due to decreased cash and cash equivalents.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Prior to our initial public offering, we financed our operations primarily through private sales of preferred stock, with aggregate net proceeds of approximately \$21.3 million of cash, excluding the conversion of approximately \$4.7 million of promissory notes.

In August 2005, we completed an initial public offering in which we received net proceeds, after deducting underwriting discounts, commissions and expenses, of approximately \$43.2 million from our sale and issuance of an aggregate of 4,150,000 shares of common stock, including 150,000 shares sold by us as part of the underwriters' over-allotment option. Offering expenses were approximately \$3.1 million.

As of December 31, 2005, we had cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments of approximately \$33.8 million and short-term and long-term debt of approximately \$1.4 million, resulting in a net cash position of approximately \$32.4 million. We had working capital of approximately \$35.9 million and an accumulated deficit of approximately \$42.3 million as of December 31, 2005.

Cash flows used in operating activities. Net cash used in operations was approximately \$7.6 million in 2005 and \$3.8 million in both 2004 and 2003. Net cash used in operations in 2005 was primarily attributable to a net loss of \$12.7 million and increases in inventory and prepaid expenses of \$0.2 million and \$0.7 million, respectively, as we increased our revenue, partially offset by adjustments for non-cash charges related to stock-based compensation of \$0.7 million, depreciation and amortization of \$1.6 million, preferred stock interest of \$2.3 million and increases in payables and accrued liabilities of \$0.6 million due to our increase in operating expenses. Net cash used in operations in 2004 was primarily attributable to a net loss of \$9.5 million and increases in accounts receivable and inventory balances of \$1.9 million and \$0.4 million, respectively, as we increased our revenue, partially offset by adjustments for non-cash charges related to stock-based compensation of \$1.0 million, depreciation of \$1.0 million, preferred stock interest of \$3.9 million and increases in payables and accrued liabilities of \$0.4 million stock-based compensation of \$1.0 million, depreciation of \$1.0 million, preferred stock interest of \$3.9 million and increases in payables and accrued liabilities of \$2.4 million due to our increase in operating expenses. Net cash used in operations in 2003 was primarily attributable to a net loss of \$7.1 million and increases in accounts receivable, inventory and prepaid expenses of \$1.2 million, \$0.2 million and \$0.2 million, respectively, as we increased our revenue, partially offset by adjustments for depreciation of \$0.5 million, preferred stock interest of \$3.9 million, respectively, as we increased our revenue, partially offset by adjustments for depreciation of \$0.5 million, preferred stock interest of \$3.9 million and a net increase in payables and accrued liabilities of \$0.3 million due to our increase in operating expenses.

Cash flows used in investing activities. Net cash used in investing activities was approximately \$14.8 million in 2005, \$1.5 million in 2004 and \$1.3 million in 2003. For each of these periods, cash used in investing activities reflected purchases of property and equipment and, in 2005, the purchase of approximately \$6.4 million of short-term investments, and the acquisition of Enable for a net purchase price of approximately \$6.4 million.

Cash flows provided by financing activities. Cash flows provided by financing activities were approximately \$44.6 million in 2005, \$89,000 in 2004 and \$18,000 in 2003. Cash flows provided by financing activities during 2005 were attributable to the proceeds from the issuance of common stock related to our initial public offering and borrowings under our Lighthouse credit facility discussed below, which were partially offset by payments made on our debt and lease obligations. For each of these periods, cash flows provided by financing activities also reflected the issuance of common stock related to stock option exercises.

Credit facility. We entered into a \$5.0 million credit facility on March 8, 2005 with Lighthouse Capital Partners V, L.P. for working capital requirements. Outstanding borrowings under the facility bear interest at the prime rate plus 1.75% and our ability to draw down funds under this facility terminated upon our initial public offering. Under the terms of the facility, we are required to pay any monthly installments of interest only through August 2005 and monthly installments of principal and interest thereafter, in addition to a fee due at maturity on September 1, 2009 equal to 15% of the aggregate amount borrowed under the credit facility, with prepayment in whole allowed at any time without penalty. As of December 31, 2005, there was approximately \$1.4 million outstanding under this facility.

In connection with establishing this facility, we granted Lighthouse a warrant to purchase 55,208 shares of our common stock, or shares into which such series of stock is converted, at a price of \$11.29 per share. In valuing this warrant, we relied upon recognized option pricing models. The valuations used closed-form models, such as the Black-Scholes-Merton model and the Bjerksund and Stensland approximation model, as well as the lattice form binomial models. The time to expiration of the warrant ranges between 1.0 years and 7.0 years, and we assumed values for volatility and expected dividend yield equal to 35.0% and 0%, respectively. The risk-free discount rate used ranged between 3.23% and 4.22%. Utilizing these inputs in the option-pricing models for the warrant, a value for the warrant of approximately \$3.91 per underlying share was determined, which has been recorded as deferred financing costs and will be amortized over the term of the credit facility.

In addition, we granted Lighthouse a first perfected lien on all our tangible and intangible assets, including accounts receivable, inventory, equipment, furniture and fixtures, but excluding intellectual property.

Uses of liquidity and capital resources. Our future capital requirements depend on a number of factors, including possible acquisitions and joint ventures, the rate of market acceptance of our current and future products, the resources we devote to developing and supporting our products, future expenses to expand and support our sales and marketing efforts, costs relating to changes in regulatory policies or laws that affect our operations and costs of filing, prosecuting, defending and enforcing our intellectual property rights. We expect to increase capital expenditures consistent with our anticipated growth in research and development, manufacturing, infrastructure and personnel. In addition, we acquired Enable contemporaneously with the closing of our initial public offering for a net purchase price of \$6.4 million.

We believe that our current cash and cash equivalents, along with the cash we expect to generate from operations, will be sufficient to meet our anticipated cash needs for working capital and capital expenditures for at least the next 12 months. If these sources of cash are insufficient to satisfy our liquidity requirements, we may seek to sell additional equity or debt securities or obtain a credit facility. The sale of additional equity or convertible debt securities could result in dilution to our stockholders. If additional funds are raised through the issuance of debt securities, these securities could have rights senior to those associated with our common stock and could contain covenants that would restrict our operations. Additional financing may not be available at all, or in amounts or terms acceptable to us. If we are unable to obtain this additional financing, we may be required to reduce the scope of our planned research and development and selling and marketing efforts.

Contractual Obligations and Commitments

The following sets forth our approximate aggregate obligations at December 31, 2005 for future payments under contracts and other contingent commitments:

		Payments Due by December 31,				
Contractual Obligations	Total	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010*
Long-term debt ⁽¹⁾	\$ 1,608,231	\$ 366,207	\$ 366,142	\$ 396,532	\$ 479,350	\$ —
Capital leases ⁽²⁾	78,380	36,698	27,788	13,894		
Operating lease ⁽³⁾	1,422,319	400,742	394,984	331,646	253,250	41,697
Employment agreements ⁽⁴⁾	750,000	750,000	—			
Purchase obligation ⁽⁵⁾	726,857	726,857		—		
Royalty obligation ⁽⁶⁾	800,000	200,000	200,000	200,000	200,000	
Total contractual obligations	\$ 5,385,787	\$ 2,480,504	\$ 988,914	\$ 942,072	\$ 932,600	\$ 41,697

* There are no contractual obligations after year 2010.

- (1) Represents principal repayment and a 15% fee due at maturity, which are required under the terms of our credit facility with Lighthouse Capital Partners V, L.P. In addition to principal and fees, we pay interest at the prime rate plus 1.75%. See Note 8 to the financial statements included herein.
- (2) Represents principal and interest payments required for our leases of manufacturing machinery and equipment. See Note 9 to the financial statements included herein.
- (3) Represents rent payments required for our office, manufacturing and storage facilities under the terms of our operating leases. See Note 9 to the financial statements included herein.
- (4) Represents salary and retention bonus payments payable under the terms of employment agreements executed by us as part of our acquisition of Enable Medical Corporation.
- (5) Represents payments required under the terms of a development and license agreement with UST Inc. See Note 9 to the financial statements included herein.
- (6) Represents payments required under the terms of a royalty agreement between us and Randall K. Wolf, M.D. for our use of the Wolf dissector. See Note 9 to the financial statements included herein.

Off-Balance-Sheet Arrangements

As of December 31, 2005, we did not have any off-balance-sheet arrangements.

Inflation

Inflation has not had a significant impact on our operations over the past three years and we do not expect it to have a significant impact on our results of operations or financial condition in the foreseeable future.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

Our discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations is based upon our financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States. The preparation of financial statements requires management to make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, revenue and expenses, and disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements. On a periodic basis, we evaluate our estimates, including those related to accounts receivable, inventories and stock based compensation. We use authoritative pronouncements, historical experience and other assumptions as the basis for making estimates. Actual results could differ from those estimates under different assumptions or conditions.

We believe the following critical accounting policies affect our more significant judgments and estimates used in the preparation of our financial statements.

Stock-Based Compensation. We account for employee stock options using the intrinsic value method in accordance with Accounting Principles Board ("APB") No. 25, Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees, Financial Accounting Standards ("FASB") Interpretation No. 44, Accounting for Certain Transactions Involving Stock Compensation, and related interpretations. Prior to January 1, 2006, we followed the disclosure-only provisions of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards ("SFAS") No. 123, Accounting for Stock Based Compensation, as amended.

The information regarding net loss as required by SFAS No. 123, presented in Note 1 to our financial statements, has been determined as if we had accounted for our employee stock options under the fair value method. The resulting effect on net loss pursuant to SFAS No. 123 is not likely to be representative of the effects on net loss pursuant to SFAS No. 123(R), Share Based Payment (revised 2004), in future years, since future years are likely to include additional grants and the irregular impact of future years' vesting.

Revenue Recognition. Revenue is generated primarily from the sale of our disposable Isolator ablation clamps, the Isolator bipolar pen and the Wolf dissector. Pursuant to our standard sales terms, revenue is recognized when title to the goods and risk of loss transfer to customers and there are no remaining obligations that will affect the customer's final acceptance of the sale. Our standard sales terms define the transfer of title and risk of loss to occur upon shipment to the respective customer. We maintain no post-shipping obligations to the recipients of the products. No installation, calibration or testing of this equipment is performed by us subsequent to shipment to the customer in order to render it operational. Product revenue includes shipping revenue of approximately \$141,000 in 2005, \$87,000 in 2004 and \$43,000 in 2003. Cost of freight is included in cost of goods sold. We sell our products through a direct and indirect sales force. Sales terms are consistent for both end-users and distributors, with terms generally not exceeding 120 days. Customers and distributors generally have no right of return.

We comply with SEC Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 101, Recognition in Financial Statements, or SAB 101, as amended by SAB 104. SAB 101 sets forth guidelines on the timing of revenue recognition based upon factors such as passage of title, installation, payment terms and ability to return products. We recognize revenue when all of the following criteria are met: persuasive evidence that an arrangement exists; delivery of the products or services has occurred; the selling price is fixed or determinable; and collectibility is reasonable assured.

Allowance for Uncollectible Accounts Receivable. We periodically and systematically evaluate the collectibility of accounts receivable and determine the appropriate reserve for doubtful accounts. In determining the amount of the reserve, we consider historical credit losses, the past due status of the receivables, and other customer-specific information, and any other relevant factors or considerations.

Inventory Valuation. Inventories are stated at the lower of cost or market using the first-in, first-out, or FIFO, cost method and consist of raw materials, work in process and finished goods. Reserves are estimated for excess, slow-moving and obsolete inventory, as well as inventory with a carrying value in excess of its net realizable value. Write-offs are recorded when the product is destroyed. We review inventory on hand at least quarterly and record provisions for excess and obsolete inventory based on several factors including current assessment of future product demand, anticipated release of new products into the market, historical experience and product expiration. Our industry is characterized by rapid product development and frequent new product introductions. Uncertain timing of product approvals, variability in product launch strategies, product recalls and variation in product utilization all impact the estimates related to excess and obsolete inventory.

Deferred Tax Asset Valuation Allowance. Our estimate for the valuation allowance for deferred tax assets requires us to make significant estimates and judgments about our future operating results. Our ability to realize the deferred tax assets depends on our future taxable income as well as limitations on their utilization. A deferred tax asset is reduced by a valuation allowance if it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax asset will not be realized prior to its expiration. The projections of our operating results on which the establishment of a valuation allowance is based involve significant estimates regarding future demand for our

products, competitive conditions, product development efforts, approvals of regulatory agencies, and product cost. If actual results differ from these projections, or if our expectations of future results change, it may be necessary to adjust the valuation allowance.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In November 2004, the FASB issued SFAS No. 151 entitled "Inventory Costs." This Statement amends the guidance in ARB No. 43, "Inventory Pricing," to clarify the accounting for abnormal amounts of idle facility expense, freight handling costs and wasted material (spoilage). The provisions of this Statement will be effective for inventory costs incurred during fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2005. We have not yet determined the impact that adopting SFAS No. 151 will have on our financial position and results of operations.

In December 2004, the FASB issued a revision to SFAS 123, "Share-Based Payment" ("SFAS 123(R)"). The revision requires all entities to recognize compensation expense in an amount equal to the fair value of share-based payments granted to employees. SFAS 123(R) eliminates the alternative method of accounting for employee share-based payments previously available under APB No. 25 ("APB 25"). In April 2005, the SEC delayed the effective date of SFAS 123(R) to fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2005. As a result, SFAS 123(R) will be effective for us beginning in the first quarter of fiscal 2006. We expect this standard to have a significant impact on the statements of operations and statements of cash flows.

In March 2005, the FASB issued FASB Interpretation No. 47, "Accounting for Conditional Asset Retirement Obligations" ("FIN 47"). This Interpretation clarifies that an entity is required to recognize a liability for the fair value of a conditional asset retirement obligation when incurred if the liability's fair value can be reasonably estimated. The provisions of this Interpretation were effective for calendar-year companies no later than the end of fiscal years ending after December 31, 2005. The adoption of FIN 47 did not have a material impact on our financial statements.

In May 2005, the FASB issued SFAS 154, "Accounting Changes and Error Corrections—A Replacement of Accounting Principles Board (APB) Opinion No. 20 and SFAS 3." SFAS 154 requires retrospective application to prior periods' financial statements for a change in accounting principle, unless it is impracticable to determine either the period-specific effects or the cumulative effect of the change. Additionally, retrospective application is not required when explicit transition requirements specific to newly adopted accounting principles exist. Retrospective application requires the cumulative effect of the change on periods prior to those presented to be reflected in the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities as of the beginning of the first period presented and the offsetting adjustments to be recorded to opening retained earnings. SFAS 154 retains the guidance contained in APB No. 20 for reporting both the correction of an error in previously issued financial statements and a change in accounting estimate. SFAS 154 will become effective for accounting changes and corrections of errors made in fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2005. We are required to adopt the provisions of SFAS 154, as applicable, beginning in the first quarter of fiscal 2006. The adoption of SFAS No. 154 is not expected to have a material impact on our financial statements.

ITEM 7A. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

We do not utilize derivative financial instruments, derivative commodity instruments or other market risk sensitive instruments, positions or transactions.

For the year ended December 31, 2005, none of our sales were denominated in currencies other than U.S. dollars. Although all of our sales and purchases are currently denominated in U.S. dollars, future fluctuations in the value of the U.S. dollar may affect the price competitiveness of our products outside the United States. We invest our excess cash primarily in U.S. government securities, corporate bonds and commercial paper. Accordingly, we believe that, while the instruments we hold are subject to changes in the financial standing of the issuer of such securities, we are not subject to any material risks arising from changes in interest rates, foreign currency exchange rates, commodity prices, equity prices or other market changes that affect market risk sensitive instruments.

ITEM 8. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA

ATRICURE, INC. INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Page

Financial	Statements:
1 mancial	Statements.

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	64
Consolidated Balance Sheets	65
Consolidated Statements of Operations	66
Consolidated Statements of Shareholders' Equity (Deficit)	67
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	68
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	69
Financial Statement Schedule:	
Schedule II Valuation and Qualifying Accounts	85

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Shareholders of AtriCure, Inc.:

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of AtriCure, Inc. and subsidiary (the "Company") as of December 31, 2005 and 2004, and the related consolidated statements of operations, shareholders' equity (deficit) and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2005. Our audits also included the financial statement schedule listed in the Index at Item 15. These financial statements and financial statement schedule are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements and financial statement schedule based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. Our audits included consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, such consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company at December 31, 2005 and 2004, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2005, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Also, in our opinion, such financial statement schedule, when considered in relation to the basic consolidated financial statements taken as a whole, presents fairly in all material respects the information set forth therein.

/s/ Deloitte & Touche LLP Cincinnati, Ohio March 30, 2006

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS DECEMBER 31, 2005 and 2004

	2005	2004
Assets		
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 27,432,948	\$ 5,175,177
Short-term investments	6,369,234	
Accounts receivable, less allowance for doubtful accounts of \$261,707 and \$56,779 as of December 31, 2005 and		
2004, respectively	4,865,065	3,520,621
Inventories, net	2,135,143	1,087,408
Other current assets	845,330	112,740
Total current assets	41,647,720	9,895,946
Property and equipment, net	3,359,549	2,410,051
Deferred offering costs	—	412,005
Intangible assets	986,778	
Goodwill	3,840,837	_
Other assets	205,531	12,618
Total assets	\$ 50,040,415	\$ 12,730,620
Liabilities and shareholders' equity		
Current liabilities:		
Accounts payable (a)	\$ 1,243,365	\$ 733,444
Accrued liabilities	4,131,633	2,572,329
Current maturities of capital lease obligation	31,753	
Current maturities of long-term debt	366,207	—
Total current liabilities	5,772,958	3,305,773
Capital lease obligation	38,855	
Long-term debt	1,045,150	_
Redeemable preferred stock:		
Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; designated Series A, 2,182,521 shares authorized, issued and outstanding as of		
December 31, 2004	—	7,979,396
Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; designated Series B, 4,059,720 shares authorized; 3,829,499 issued and		
outstanding as of December 31, 2004		28,776,745
Total redeemable preferred stock		36,756,141
Shareholders' equity (deficit):		
Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 90,000,000 and 10,526,315 shares authorized as of December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively; 12,086,482 and 1,880,169 issued and outstanding as of December 31, 2005 and 2004,		
respectively	12,086	1,880
Additional paid-in capital	86,107,520	3,281,447
Unearned compensation	(599,591)	(981,612)
Other comprehensive income	826	
Accumulated deficit	(42,337,389)	(29,633,009)
Total shareholders' equity (deficit)	43,183,452	(27,331,294)
Total liabilities and shareholders' equity (deficit)	\$ 50,040,415	\$ 12,730,620

(a) Includes the following liabilities resulting from transactions with Enable Medical Corporation prior to the acquisition as of August 10, 2005:

Accounts payable

See notes to financial statements.

\$

\$

434,869

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2005, 2004, and 2003

	2005	2004	2003
Revenues	\$ 30,956,987	\$ 19,157,032	\$ 9,792,350
Cost of revenues (a)	8,056,680	5,201,562	2,612,303
Gross profit	22,900,307	13,955,470	7,180,047
Operating expenses:			
Research and development expenses (a)	9,108,600	4,422,014	2,500,969
Selling, general and administrative expenses	24,594,489	15,169,157	8,036,358
Total operating expenses	33,703,089	19,591,171	10,537,327
Loss from operations	(10,802,782)	(5,635,701)	(3,357,280)
Preferred stock interest expense	(2,332,254)	(3,905,169)	(3,905,169)
Interest expense	(110,335)		
Interest income	524,471	105,926	154,377
Other income	84,868		
Loss before income taxes	(12,636,032)	(9,434,944)	(7,108,072)
Income tax expense	(46,932)	(16,924)	
Net loss available to common shareholders	\$ (12,682,964)	\$ (9,451,868)	\$ (7,108,072)
Basic and diluted loss per share	\$ (2.10)	\$ (5.17)	\$ (3.97)
Weighted average shares outstanding:			
Basic and diluted	6,025,300	1,828,452	1,791,577

(a) Includes the following expenses resulting from transactions with Enable Medical Corporation prior to the acquisition as of August 10, 2005:

Cost of revenues	\$ 4,259,269	\$ 4,941,341	\$ 2,568,407
Research and development expenses	\$ 1,201,583	\$ 1,228,659	\$ 981,593

See notes to financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY (DEFICIT) YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2005, 2004, and 2003

	Common Stock		Additional		Unearned		Accumulated	Other Comprehensive	Total Equity
	Shares	Amount		n Capital	Compensation		Deficit	Income	(Deficit)
Balance—December 31, 2002	1,785,066	\$ 1,785	\$	1,145,950		<u> </u>	\$ (12,997,806)		\$ (11,850,071)
Proceeds from exercise of stock options to purchase common stock	20,776	21		17,572					17,593
Accretion of issuance costs—preferred stock							(29,292)		(29,292)
Issuance of stock options for services provided				33,000					33,000
Net loss available to common shareholders							(7,108,072)		(7,108,072)
Balance—December 31, 2003	1,805,842	1,806		1,196,522			(20, 135, 170)		(18,936,842)
Proceeds from exercise of stock options to purchase common stock	74,327	74		89,109					89,183
Intrinsic value of stock options granted				1,308,816	\$	(1,308,816)			_
Issuance of stock options for services provided				687,000	Ψ	(1,000,010)			687,000
Amortization of intrinsic value of stock options granted				,		327,204			327,204
Accretion of issuance costs—preferred stock						- , -	(45,971)		(45,971)
Net loss available to common shareholders							(9,451,868)		(9,451,868)
Balance—December 31, 2004	1,880,169	1,880		3,281,447	_	(981,612)	(29,633,009)		(27,331,294)
Proceeds from exercise of stock options to purchase common stock and									
warrants	44,293	44		42,170					42,214
Intrinsic value of stock options granted				216.211		(216,211)			
Adjustment to intrinsic value of stock options granted due to						(110,211)			
cancellations				(338,992)		338,992			—
Issuance of stock options for services provided				413,962		,			413,962
Amortization of intrinsic value of stock options granted				,		259,240			259,240
Accretion of issuance costs—preferred stock							(21,416)		(21,416)
Warrants				216,083					216,083
Initial public offering of common stock	4,150,000	4,150	4	3,172,844					43,176,994
Conversion of preferred stock to common stock	6,012,020	6,012	3	9,103,795					39,109,807
Unrealized gains on available-for-sale investments								\$ 826	826
Net loss available to common shareholders		. <u> </u>					(12,682,964)		(12,682,964)
Balance—December 31, 2005	12,086,482	\$ 12,086	\$ 8	6,107,520	\$	(599,591)	\$ (42,337,389)	\$ 826	\$ 43,183,452

See notes to financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2005, 2004, and 2003

	2005	2004	2003
Cash flows from operating activities:			
Net loss	\$ (12,682,964)	\$ (9,451,868)	\$ (7,108,072)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:			
Depreciation	1,434,323	962,355	538,048
Amortization of intangible assets	83,222	—	—
Amortization of warrants	36,693	—	
Loss on disposal of equipment	303,008	16,561	15,203
Stock compensation	673,199	1,014,204	33,000
Preferred stock interest	2,332,254	3,905,169	3,905,169
Changes in assets and liabilities, excluding the effects of acquisition:			
Accounts receivable	92,432	(1,892,795)	(1,150,845)
Inventory	(193,559)	(448,413)	(183,955)
Prepaid expenses	(666,679)	97,482	(164,496)
Other current assets	(43,201)	—	—
Other assets	409,985	(417,453)	1,929
Accounts payable	27,911	454,730	(110,660)
Commissions payable	575,658	565,044	155,384
Accrued liabilities	1,809	1,394,913	270,684
Net cash used in operating activities	(7,615,909)	(3,800,071)	(3,798,611)
Cash flows from investing activities:			
Purchases of property & equipment	(1,951,733)	(1,513,273)	(1,253,634)
Purchases of available-for-sale securities	(6,368,408)	—	
Cash paid for acquisition, net of cash acquired	(6,420,681)	—	—
Net cash used in investing activities	(14,740,822)	(1,513,273)	(1,253,634)
Cash flows from financing activities:			
Proceeds from long-term debt borrowings	1,500,000	—	_
Payments on long-term debt	(88,643)	_	
Payments on capital lease obligations	(16,063)	_	
Proceeds from stock offering	43,176,994	_	
Proceeds from stock option exercises and warrants	42,214	89,183	17,593
Net cash provided by financing activities	44,614,502	89,183	17,593
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	22,257,771	(5,224,161)	(5,034,652)
Cash and cash equivalents—beginning of period	5,175,177	10,399,338	15,433,990
Cash and cash equivalents—end of period	\$ 27,432,948	\$ 5,175,177	\$ 10,399,338
Supplemental cash flow information:			
Cash paid for income taxes	\$ 311,000	\$ —	\$ —
Cash paid for interest	\$ 47,949	\$ —	\$ —
Warrants issued in connection with line of credit	\$ 216,083	\$	\$ —
Preferred stock conversion	\$ 39,109,808	\$ —	\$ —
	,,,	•	•

See notes to financial statements.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. DESCRIPTION OF BUSINESS AND SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Nature of the Business—AtriCure, Inc. (the "Company") was incorporated in the State of Delaware on October 31, 2000, as a spin-off of Enable Medical Corporation, to focus on the surgical treatment of atrial fibrillation. Atrial fibrillation ("AF") is a rapid, irregular quivering of the upper chambers of the heart. The Company sells its medical devices to hospitals and medical clinics both in the United States of America and internationally. International sales were approximately \$2.7 million, \$1.4 million, and \$0.3 million in 2005, 2004, and 2003, respectively.

Principles of Consolidation—The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its subsidiary. Intercompany accounts and transactions are eliminated.

Cash and Cash Equivalents—The Company considers highly liquid investments with maturities of three months or less at the date of acquisition as cash equivalents in the accompanying financial statements.

Short-Term Investments—The Company places its investments primarily in U.S. Government securities, corporate notes and commercial paper. The Company classifies all investments as available-for-sale. Such investments are recorded at fair value, with unrealized gains and losses recorded as a separate component of stockholders' equity (deficit). The Company recognizes gains and losses when these securities are sold using the specific identification method.

Revenue Recognition—Revenues are generated primarily from the sale of the Company's disposable Isolator ablation clamps, the Isolator bipolar pen and the Wolf dissector. Pursuant to the Company's standard sales terms, revenue is recognized when title to the goods and risk of loss transfer to customers and there are no remaining obligations that will affect the customer's final acceptance of the sale. The Company's standard sales terms define the transfer of title and risk of loss to occur upon shipment to the respective customer. The Company maintains no post-shipping obligations to the recipients of the products. No installation, calibration or testing of this equipment is performed by the Company subsequent to shipment to the customer in order to render it operational. Product revenue includes shipping revenue of approximately \$141,000, \$87,000 and \$43,000 in 2005, 2004, and 2003, respectively. Cost of freight is included in cost of goods sold. The Company sells its products through a direct and indirect sales force. Sales terms are consistent for both end-users and distributors, with terms generally not exceeding 120 days. Customers and distributors generally have no right of return.

The Company complies with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 101, "Recognition in Financial Statements" ("SAB 101"), as amended by SAB 104. SAB 101 sets forth guidelines on the timing of revenue recognition based upon factors such as passage of title, installation, payment terms and ability to return products. The Company recognizes revenue when all of the following criteria are met: (i) persuasive evidence that an arrangement exists; (ii) delivery of the products and/or services has occurred; (iii) the selling price is fixed or determinable; and (iv) collectibility is reasonably assured.

Allowance for Uncollectible Accounts Receivable—The Company periodically and systematically evaluates the collectibility of accounts receivable and determines the appropriate reserve for doubtful accounts. In determining the amount of the reserve, the Company considers historical credit losses, the past due status of the receivables, other customer-specific information, and any other relevant factors or considerations.

Inventory—Inventories are stated at the lower of cost or market using the first-in, first-out ("FIFO") cost method. Reserves are estimated for excess, slow moving and obsolete inventory as well as inventory with a carrying value in excess of its net realizable value. Write-offs are recorded when a product is destroyed. The Company reviews inventory on hand at least quarterly and records provisions for excess and obsolete inventory

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued)

based on several factors including current assessment of future product demand, anticipated release of new products into the market, historical experience and product expiration.

Property and Equipment—Property and equipment are stated at cost, less accumulated depreciation. Depreciation is computed on the straight-line method for financial reporting purposes over the estimated useful lives of the assets, which range from three to seven years. Maintenance and repair costs are expensed as incurred.

Included in Property and Equipment are generators and cryo-units that are loaned at no cost to medical providers who use the Company's product. These generators and cryo-units are depreciated over three years. The three year life reflects the fact that the generators and cryo-units are run by internal computers and are programmed with software to regulate the power to the ablation clamps. As they are most similar to a computer, and the tolerance for imprecision is extremely low due to the nature of the work they perform, the Company anticipates that the estimated useful life cycle of these units will be approximately three years. Such depreciation is included in cost of sales. The total of such depreciation was approximately \$777,000, \$543,000, and \$225,000 in 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively.

Impairment of Long-Lived Assets (Other than Goodwill)—The Company, using its best estimates based on reasonable and supportable assumptions and projections, reviews for impairment of property and equipment in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards ("SFAS") No. 144, "Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets." In 2005, the Company recorded a charge of approximately \$266,000 for the impairment of certain obsolete tooling equipment. The Company did not recognize any impairment of property and equipment in 2004 and 2003.

Goodwill and Intangible Assets—Goodwill and indefinite lived intangible assets are not amortized, but are evaluated at least annually for impairment. Intangible assets with determinable useful lives are amortized on a straight line basis over the estimated periods benefited.

Other Income—The Company receives research grants, which are recognized as funds are expended and not as awarded by awarding agencies.

Income Taxes—Income taxes have been computed using the asset and liability method, under which deferred income taxes are provided for the temporary differences between the financial reporting basis and the tax basis of the Company's assets and liabilities. Deferred taxes are measured using provisions of currently enacted tax laws. A valuation allowance against deferred tax assets is recorded when it is more likely than not that such assets will not be fully realized. Tax credits are accounted for as a reduction of income taxes in the year in which the credit originates.

The Company's estimate for the valuation allowance for deferred tax assets requires it to make significant estimates and judgments about its future operating results. The Company's ability to realize the deferred tax assets depends on its future taxable income as well as limitations on their utilization. A deferred tax asset is reduced by a valuation allowance if it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax asset will not be realized prior to its expiration. The projections of the Company's operating results on which the establishment of a valuation allowance is based involve significant estimates regarding future demand for the Company's products, competitive conditions, product development efforts, approvals of regulatory agencies, and product cost. If actual results differ from these projections, or if the Company's expectations of future results change, it may be necessary to adjust the valuation allowance.

Earnings (Loss) Per Share—Basic net loss per share is computed by dividing net loss available to common shareholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Since the

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued)

Company has experienced losses for all periods presented, net loss per share excludes the effect of 1,610,895, 1,064,294, and 923,359 options in 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively, because such options are anti-dilutive. Therefore the number of shares calculated for basic net loss per share is also used for the diluted net loss per share calculation. All share and per share amounts reflect the 1-for-3.8 reverse stock split that was effected on July 27, 2005.

Comprehensive Loss—Comprehensive loss for the year ended December 31, 2005 was as follows:

Net loss available to common shareholders	\$ (12,682,964)
Unrealized gains on available-for-sale investments	826
Comprehensive loss	\$ (12,682,138)

There were no components of other comprehensive loss for the years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003.

Research and Development—Research and development costs are expensed as incurred.

Stock-Based Employee Compensation—The Company accounts for its stock-based awards to employees using the intrinsic value method in accordance with Accounting Principles Board ("APB") No. 25, "Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees," and its related interpretations. The Company has adopted the pro forma disclosure requirements of SFAS No. 123, "Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation." Accordingly, compensation expense has been recognized in the financial statements for stock-based awards to employees based on the intrinsic value, if any, of the options issued. In December 2004, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued a revision to SFAS No. 123, "*Share-Based Payment*," which is effective for the first quarter of fiscal 2006. The Company expects this standard to have a significant impact on the statements of operations and statements of cash flows.

SFAS No. 123 requires the disclosure of pro forma net income or loss as if the Company had adopted the fair value method. Under SFAS No. 123, the fair value of stock-based awards to employees is calculated through the use of the option pricing models, even though such models were developed to estimate the fair value of freely tradable, fully transferable options without vesting restrictions, which significantly differ from the Company's stock option awards. These models also require subjective assumptions, including expected time to exercise, which greatly affect the calculated values. If the computed fair values of the stock-based awards had been amortized to expense over the vesting period of the awards, the effect would have been as follows:

	2005	2004	2003
Net loss available to common shareholders	\$ (12,682,964	4) \$ (9,451,868)	\$ (7,108,072)
Add: Stock-based employee compensation expense included in net loss available to common shareholders, net of related tax effect	259,240) 327,204	
Deduct: Stock-based employee compensation expense if the fair market method had been applied, net			
of related tax effects	(452,610	6) (357,000)	(18,000)
Pro forma net loss available to common shareholders if the fair market method had been applied	\$ (12,876,340	0) \$ (9,481,664)	\$ (7,126,072)
Net loss per common share:			
Basic and diluted-as reported	\$ (2.10)) \$ (5.17)	\$ (3.97)
Basic and diluted-pro forma	\$ (2.14	4) \$ (5.19)	\$ (3.98)

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued)

In calculating the compensation costs under SFAS No. 123, the fair value of the options is estimated on the grant date using the Black-Scholes option pricing model considering the following weighted average assumptions:

	2005	2004	2003
Risk free interest rates	1.98-3.99%	1.00 to 3.25%	0.59 to 1.98%
Expected lives (years)	4-6	1-4	1-4
Volatility	0%-57%	0.00%	0.00%
Dividend yield	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%

Based on the assumptions noted above, the weighted average fair value of the options granted during the year was as follows:

Weighted average fair value of options granted \$6.34 \$9.14	#0.11
Weighted average fair value of options granted\$6.34\$9.14	\$0.11

Use of Estimates—The preparation of the financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Reclassification—Certain amounts in the accompanying financial statements and notes thereto have been reclassified to conform to the current year presentation.

Fair Value Disclosures—The fair value of the Company's assets and liabilities approximates the carrying values.

Deferred Offering Costs—The Company had deferred expenses, primarily legal fees, incurred in connection with its filing of a registration statement to sell common shares. These costs reduced the proceeds of the common stock offering (see Note 3).

2. ACQUISITION OF ENABLE MEDICAL CORPORATION

On August 10, 2005, the Company acquired all of the outstanding shares of Enable Medical Corporation ("Enable"). The results of operations for Enable have been included in the Company's Statements of Operations since that date. Enable was a related party and is the manufacturer of the Company's single-use disposable ablation clamps (refer to Note 12). As a result of the acquisition, the Company expects to gain better control over manufacturing and supply chain activities, as well as enhance its engineering capabilities.

The Company paid approximately \$6.4 million to acquire Enable, net of \$0.8 million cash acquired. The aggregate purchase price was \$7.0 million, of which \$0.5 million was paid in February 2005 and the remaining \$6.5 million was paid in August 2005. The Company also incurred legal and professional expenses associated with the acquisition of approximately \$0.2 million. The purchase price reflects the expected growth potential of Enable and its profitability. As a result of this, the purchase price was in excess of the fair market value of the assets acquired, and the Company recorded goodwill of approximately \$3.8 million.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued)

The following table summarizes the estimated fair values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed on August 10, 2005.

Current assets	\$ 2,361,762
Property and equipment	660,612
Goodwill	3,840,837
Intangible assets	1,070,000
Other assets	11,502
Assets acquired	7,944,713
Current liabilities	1,437,361
Capital lease obligation	86,671
Liabilities assumed	1,524,032
Cash paid, less cash acquired	\$ 6,420,681

Intangible assets are currently estimated to be approximately \$1.1 million and consist of proprietary manufacturing technology, which is being amortized on a straight-line basis over 5 years. Amortization expense was approximately \$83,000 in 2005. The proprietary manufacturing technology was valued based on Enable's unique ability to manufacture the products to meet the Company's close tolerance specifications for surgical products. Enable developed an expertise in plating, mold, adhesive, and assembly technology that permitted it to be the sole supplier to the Company. The Company has utilized the income approach in conjunction with the excess earnings approach to value the cash flow attributable to the proprietary manufacturing technology. The Company has identified the product line revenues and the relevant costs and expenses and deducted the required returns on other contributing assets from the free cash flows, deriving the residual cash flows generated from the proprietary manufacturing technology assets, to which a discount rate was applied to determine a present value. Future amortization expense related to these intangible assets will be approximately \$214,000 in 2006-2009, and \$131,000 in 2010.

The following table summarizes unaudited pro forma financial information assuming the Enable acquisition had occurred on January 1, 2004. The unaudited pro forma information is based on information currently available and assumptions that the Company believes are reasonable. This unaudited pro forma information does not necessarily represent what would have occurred if the transaction had taken place on the dates presented and should not be taken as representative of future combined results of operations.

	2005	2004
Revenues	\$ 31,163,628	\$ 19,611,285
Net loss available to common shareholders	\$ (11,996,151)	\$ (8,508,737)
Basic and diluted loss per share	\$ (1.99)	\$ (4.65)

3. INITIAL PUBLIC OFFERING

On August 10, 2005, the Company consummated an initial public offering of 4.6 million shares of its common stock at \$12.00 per share, which included the underwriters' exercise of their over-allotment option on August 9, 2005 to purchase 600,000 shares of the Company's common stock, of which 450,000 shares were sold by selling shareholders and 150,000 shares were sold by the Company. The Company did not receive any proceeds from the sale of the 450,000 shares of common stock that were sold by selling shareholders. These share amounts reflect a 1-for-3.8 reverse split of the capital stock that was affected on July 27, 2005. In connection with the offering, all of the 6,012,020 outstanding shares of preferred stock were converted into

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued)

6,012,020 shares of common stock. Proceeds to the Company from the offering, after deducting underwriting discounts, commissions and offering expenses, were approximately \$43.2 million. Offering expenses were approximately \$3.1 million.

4. INVESTMENTS

Investments consisted of the following at December 31, 2005:

	Cost Basis	Unrealized Gains	Unrealized Losses	Fair Value
Commercial paper (maturities between 90 days and one year)	\$2,428,992	\$ 6,119	\$ —	\$2,435,111
US Government securities (maturities between 90 days and one year)	1,998,467		(2,217)	1,996,250
Corporate notes (maturities between 90 days and one year)	1,940,949	—	(3,076)	1,937,873
Total	\$6,368,408	\$ 6,119	\$ (5,293)	\$6,369,234

The Company had no short-term investments in 2004, and the Company has not experienced any significant realized gains or losses on its investments in the periods presented in the statements of operations.

5. INVENTORIES

Inventories consisted of the following at December 31:

	2005	2004
Raw material	\$ 363,270	\$ —
Work in process	663,109	—
Finished goods	1,108,764	1,087,408
Total inventory	\$ 2,135,143	\$ 1,087,408

6. PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT

Property and equipment consisted of the following at December 31:

	2005	2004
Machinery and equipment	\$ 4,984,633	\$ 3,463,964
Computers and other office equipment	652,227	400,517
Furniture and fixtures	262,013	153,471
Leasehold improvements	142,190	39,353
Equipment under capital lease	102,429	_
Construction in progress	153,083	
Total	6,296,575	4,057,305
Less accumulated depreciation	(2,937,026)	(1,647,254)
Property and equipment, net	\$ 3,359,549	\$ 2,410,051



ATRICURE, INC. NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued)

7. ACCRUED LIABILITIES

Accrued liabilities consisted of the following at December 31:

	 2005	 2004
Accrued commissions	\$ 987,599	\$ 791,639
Accrued bonus	600,813	236,268
Accrued vacation	469,049	175,698
Other accrued liabilities	2,074,172	1,368,724
Total accrued liabilities	\$ 4,131,633	\$ 2,572,329

8. FINANCING ARRANGEMENTS

In March 2005, the Company entered into a credit facility with Lighthouse Capital Partners V, L.P. of up to \$5,000,000, to be drawn down by the earlier of an initial public offering of common stock and September 1, 2005. This credit facility is secured by substantially all of the Company's assets, excluding intellectual property. The interest rate for any amounts drawn down is the prime rate plus 1.75% fixed and determined on the date of the draw down. For all amounts drawn down, the interest rate is 8.0%. Under the credit facility, the Company was required to pay monthly installments of interest only through August 2005 and monthly installments of principal and interest thereafter, in addition to a fee due at maturity on September 1, 2009 equal to 15% of the aggregate amount borrowed under the credit facility, with prepayment in whole allowed at any time without penalty. As of December 31, 2005, there was approximately \$1.4 million outstanding under this facility.

In addition, the facility required the Company to issue to Lighthouse a warrant to purchase 55,208 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$11.29 per share. The warrant is exercisable at any time until August 10, 2006.

In connection with establishing this facility, the Company granted Lighthouse a warrant to purchase 55,208 shares of its common stock, or shares into which such series of stock is converted, at a price of \$11.29 per share. In valuing this warrant, the Company relied upon recognized option pricing models. The valuations used closed-form models, such as the Black-Scholes-Merton model and the Bjerksund and Stensland approximation model, as well as the lattice form binomial models. The time to expiration of the warrant ranges between 1.0 year and 7.0 years, and the Company assumed values for volatility and expected dividend yield equal to 35.0% and 0%, respectively. The risk-free discount rate used ranged between 3.23% and 4.22%. Utilizing these inputs in the option-pricing models for the warrant, a value for the warrant of approximately \$3.91 per underlying share was determined, which has been recorded as deferred financing costs and will be amortized over the term of the credit facility.

Maturities under this facility for the next five fiscal years are as follows:

2006	¢	366,207
	Ψ	
2007		366,142
2008		396,532
2009		282,476
Total long-term debt		1,411,357
Less: Current portion of debt		366,207
Long-term portion of debt	\$	1,045,150

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued)

9. COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Leases

As a result of the Enable acquisition, the Company assumed Enable's capital leases for manufacturing machinery and equipment. As of December 31, 2005, the cost of the assets under lease was \$102,429. These assets are amortized over the estimated useful life of the asset, and such amortization is included in depreciation expense. Depreciation and accumulated depreciation on the capital leases were \$8,495 at December 31, 2005. The future minimum annual rentals under capital lease obligations for leases in place as of December 31, 2005 are as follows:

2006	\$36,698
2007	27,788
2008	13,894
	78,380
Less portion of payments representing interest	7,772
Present value of lease payments	70,608
Less current portion	31,753
Long-term lease obligations	\$38,855

The Company entered into a noncancelable operating lease for its corporate headquarters facility that expires in 2009. As a result of the Enable acquisition, the Company acquired additional fabrication and office facilities with noncancelable operating leases expiring in 2010. In addition to the Company's facilities, the Company leases office equipment and has a 24-month lease for an off-site data storage space that expires at the end of 2007. Future minimum lease payments on operating leases are approximately \$400,700 in 2006, \$395,000 in 2007, \$331,600 in 2008, \$253,300 in 2009, and \$41,700 in 2010. There are no payments scheduled after 2010.

Rent expense was approximately \$205,500, \$98,600, and \$75,300 in 2005, 2004, and 2003, respectively.

Purchase Obligations

In June 2005, the Company entered into a 19-month development agreement with Stellartech Research Corporation whereby Stellartech agreed to develop enhancements to the current ASU technology and granted the Company a license to use Stellartech's technology in the field of cardiac arrhythmia treatment. The Company agreed to pay Stellartech on an hourly basis, based on the types of services being performed. In addition, materials and components, out-of-pocket expenses and outside services will be billed to the Company at cost plus a specified percentage. The Company may terminate this agreement upon 30 days' notice and have no minimum purchase obligations. Under the terms of this agreement, the Company has certain indemnification obligations to Stellartech for its performance of services under the agreement, except for Stellartech's breach, fraud, negligence or misconduct and infringement relating to intellectual property owned by Stellartech, for each of which it indemnifies the Company.

In June 2005, the Company also entered into a manufacturing agreement with Stellartech whereby the Company agreed, among other things, to purchase, and Stellartech agreed to supply, the first 400 Ablation Sensing Units, or ASUs, that the Company requires. As of December 31, 2005, the Company had fulfilled its obligation to purchase the first 400 ASUs from Stellartech and was required to purchase at least 75% of its ASU requirements from Stellartech until November 2007. The Company may, however, extinguish its obligation to purchase 75% of its ASU requirements from Stellartech either a certain percentage of the gross margin Stellartech would have received if it had manufactured the ASUs or a specified dollar amount. This

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued)

agreement has an initial three-year term and renews for successive one-year periods, unless terminated. This agreement may be terminated by Stellartech for any reason upon six months' notice to the Company. The Company may terminate the agreement in the event the development agreement is terminated prior to expiration or after the Company has fulfilled the purchase requirements under the agreement. Under the terms of this agreement, the Company has certain indemnification obligations, including with respect to claims relating to intellectual property infringement, design defects and manufacturing defects. Any supply interruption or failure to obtain the Company's ASU would limit the Company's ability to sell its system and could have a material adverse effect on its business, financial condition and results of operations.

In July 2005, the Company entered into a development and license agreement with UST Inc., whereby UST agreed to design and develop a high intensity focused ultrasound, or HIFU, system to create certain types of lesions and granted the Company an exclusive, worldwide license to related technology. The Company agreed to pay UST an initial development fee of \$375,000 and an additional development fee of \$966,000, payable in fourteen monthly installments. If UST has not completed its development services within fourteen months, the Company will be required to pay UST the direct costs incurred by it for the following six months in connection with continuing to render development services. The Company is also required to pay UST royalties of 4% of the net sales of the HIFU system, up to a maximum amount of \$15 million in royalties during the royalty term. In addition, the Company is required to make certain license and maintenance payments to UST for the sublicenses granted to it under the terms of this agreement. The Company may terminate this agreement at any time by giving notice to UST. UST may terminate this agreement if the Company fails to timely commercialize the HIFU system or if the Company fails to timely pursue FDA approval or clearance of the HIFU system. Under the terms of this agreement, the Company has certain indemnification obligations to UST for its breach of this agreement. In order to commercialize this HIFU system, the Company may be required to license additional intellectual property from third parties. The Company cannot assure you that it will be able to license this technology on commercially reasonable terms, if it all.

Royalty Obligation

In October 2005, the Company entered into a royalty agreement with Randall K. Wolf, M.D., who is the co-inventor of the Company's Wolf dissector. Under the terms of the agreement, the Company is required to make minimum quarterly payments of \$50,000 for the use of the Wolf dissector as well as for those inventions, improvements or ideas made or conceived by Dr. Wolf within the field of atrial fibrillation treatment. Royalty payments may exceed the \$50,000 minimum and are based on a percentage of the Company's net sales of the Wolf dissector. The royalty rate declines over the life of the agreement and was 15.0% in the fourth quarter of 2005, and will be 10.5% in 2006, 4.0% in 2007, 2.5% in 2008 and 1.5% in 2009. The royalty agreement terminates on December 31, 2009, and total payments under the agreement shall not exceed \$2,000,000. The Company expensed \$85,000 under this agreement in 2005.

Legal

Settlement with a Competitor

A competitor filed a suit against the Company in August 2005 that sought an injunction to prevent the Company from continuing to employ its former employee as a sales representative and made related claims against the employee and the Company, including requests for damages in an unspecified amount. The Company and the other parties involved in this suit entered into a settlement agreement and mutual release effective November 18, 2005, which did not have a material adverse effect upon the Company.

Life Support Technology LST B.V.

In January 2006 Life Support Technology LST B.V. ("LST"), a former distributor of the Company's products in Europe, filed an action against the Company in Den Bosch, Netherlands and in February, 2006 LST

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued)

also filed an action against the Company's subsidiary, AtriCure Europe, B.V. ("AtriCure Europe") in The Hague, Netherlands in the Kort Geding. On March 28, 2006, the case against AtriCure Europe was summarily dismissed. LST has until April 25, 2006 to file for an appeal of this decision.

The Company and LST were party to a distribution agreement, dated January 1, 2004. Each of LST's summonses allege that the Company, on behalf of AtriCure Europe, and LST reached an agreement, which would succeed a January 1, 2004 agreement, pursuant to which LST agreed to continue distributing the Company's in certain European countries. The summonses allege that, in addition to the value for LST of a continued distributorship, such agreement would have provided an additional \$330,000 to LST and its principal, J.L.M. Marinus. The Company believes that neither the Company nor the Company's subsidiary reached such an agreement with LST and that the original distribution agreement with LST was terminated as of December 31, 2005. The Company intends to defend these lawsuits vigorously.

Pursuant to the Company's January 1, 2004 distribution agreement with LST, certain of LST's obligations survive termination of that agreement. Such obligations include, among other things, the timely payment for equipment purchased and the return of all materials (such as marketing literature and sales and promotional materials) supplied by the Company to LST. In March 2006 the Company filed a complaint in Ohio State Court (Butler County, Ohio Court of Common Pleas) against LST claiming that LST has not complied with these obligations and the Company is seeking monetary damages from LST.

10. REDEEMABLE PREFERRED STOCK

In 2001, the Company issued 2,182,521 shares of Series A Preferred Stock at \$2.39 per share. In exchange for the Series A Preferred Stock, the Company received \$4,025,000 in cash and converted a \$1,150,000 promissory note that was issued in January 2001 and the related accrued interest of \$49,958. The proceeds were reduced by \$131,426 in direct expenses associated with the offering. Amortization of the direct issuance expenses was \$12,058, \$23,572, and \$16,428 in 2005, 2004, and 2003, respectively.

In 2002, the Company issued 3,829,499 shares of Series B Preferred Stock at \$5.43 per share. In exchange for the Series B Preferred Stock, the Company received \$17,274,500 in cash and converted a \$3,500,000 note and the related accrued interest of \$35,000. The proceeds were reduced by \$96,704 in direct expenses associated with the initial public offering. Amortization of the direct issuance expenses was \$9,358, \$22,399, and \$12,864 in 2005, 2004, and 2003, respectively.

Each share of Series A and B Preferred Stock was convertible by the holders into common stock of the Company at any time after the date of issuance. The number of shares of common stock that would be received upon conversion would have been determined by dividing \$2.39 by the Series A conversion price and \$5.43 by the Series B conversion price (original issue price subject to adjustments as specified in the Company's Certificate of Incorporation) in effect at the time of conversion. In addition, upon conversion, the holder of each share of Series A or B Preferred Stock would have received cash in an amount equal to all dividends declared but unpaid and any and all other amounts owing with respect to the Series A or B Preferred Stock. Upon the closing of the Company's initial public offering, all of the 6,012,020 outstanding shares of preferred stock were converted into 6,012,020 shares of common stock, as discussed above in Note 3.

The holders of at least two-thirds of the then issued and outstanding shares of Series A or a majority of the then issued and outstanding shares of Series B Preferred Stock may have caused the Company, beginning on June 6, 2007, and on each of the first and second anniversaries thereof, to redeem from the holders of the Series A or B Preferred Stock at a price equal to the original Series A or B Preferred Stock purchase price plus all declared or accrued but unpaid dividends and an amount equal to 15% per annum (by simple interest calculation) of the original Series A or B per share purchase price from the date of May 25, 2001 (Series A) and June 6, 2002

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued)

(Series B), through and until the redemption date. The 15% rate was payable only if the Series A or B Preferred Stock was redeemed. Since the Series A and B Preferred Stock were converted prior to redemption, no amount was due for the 15% rate. Pursuant to their terms, the Series A and B Preferred Stock converted into shares of common stock on a one-for-one basis upon completion of the initial public offering since the Company received gross proceeds of at least \$35,000,000. The preferred stock was converted to common stock on the initial public offering date and the carrying amount of the preferred stock was reclassified to common stock. There was no gain or loss recognized, and the amounts accrued in prior periods for the 15% return were not reversed.

Increases in the cumulative Series A preferred stock, included in the accompanying financial statements, for the 15% rate were \$468,069 in 2005 and \$783,744 in both 2004 and 2003. Increases in the Series B preferred stock, included in the accompanying financial statements, for the 15% rate were \$1,864,185 in 2005 and \$3,121,425 in both 2004 and 2003.

11. INCOME TAXES

Deferred income tax assets and liabilities are computed annually for differences between the financial statement and tax bases of assets and liabilities that will result in taxable or deductible amounts in the future based on enacted tax laws and rates applicable to the periods in which the differences are expected to affect taxable income. Valuation allowances are established when necessary to reduce deferred tax assets to the amount expected to be realized. Income tax expense is the tax payable or refundable for the period plus or minus the change during the period in deferred tax assets and liabilities.

Deferred tax assets result from an operating loss carryforward and research and development credits. The detail of deferred tax assets and liabilities at December 31, 2005 and 2004 is as follows:

	2005	2004
Net operating loss carryforward	\$ 8,323,000	\$ 5,544,000
Research and development credit carryforward	1,095,000	585,000
Stock compensation	444,000	111,000
Accruals and reserves	342,000	76,000
Intangible assets	(355,000)	
Other-net	32,000	(48,000)
Subtotal	9,881,000	6,268,000
Less valuation allowance	(9,881,000)	(6,268,000)
Total	\$ —	\$

At December 31, 2005, 2004, and 2003, the Company recorded a valuation allowance of approximately \$9,881,000, \$6,268,000, and \$4,313,000, respectively, due to the uncertainty of when these assets may be realized.

The expense for income taxes is as follows:

	2005	2004	2003
Current state tax expense	\$ 46,932	\$ 16,924	\$ —
Deferred tax benefit	(3,613,000)	(1,956,000)	(832,000)
Increase in valuation allowance	3,613,000	1,956,000	832,000
Total	\$ 46,932	\$ 16,924	\$

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued)

The Company has a Federal net operating loss carryforward of approximately \$23,654,000 which will begin to expire in 2021. The Company also has State net operating losses of approximately \$14,760,000 which have varying expirations ranging from 5 years to 20 years. The Company also has a research and development credit carryforward of approximately \$1,095,000 which will begin to expire in 2021.

12. RELATED PARTY

Prior to the acquisition, Enable was a related party with whom the Company transacted business.

In November 2000, the Company entered into a rental and administrative services agreement with Enable, whereby the Company obtained access and use of facility, personnel, and systems from Enable. This agreement expired in January 2003. In January 2002 (amended in 2003), the Company entered into a master development, manufacturing, and supply agreement with Enable. Pursuant to the terms of the development, manufacturing, and supply agreement with Enable. Pursuant to the terms of the development services during the period from February 1, 2003 to January 31, 2004. After January 31, 2004 there was no specified monthly fee requirement. The agreement expired in January 2005, but was extended to December 2005 in February 2005. The agreement was cancelled as of August 10, 2005 in connection with the acquisition.

13. PROFIT SHARING PLAN

The Company sponsors a defined contribution savings and profit sharing retirement plan. Eligible employees may contribute up to 15% of their eligible compensation. For every dollar contributed by a participant, the Company will match a fixed percentage set prior to the end of the fiscal year (50% of the first 6% for 2005, 2004, and 2003, respectively). The Company may also make discretionary contributions. Total Company matching and discretionary contributions charged to expense were approximately \$243,500, \$107,700, and \$75,000 in 2005, 2004, and 2003, respectively.

14. EQUITY COMPENSATION PLANS

As of December 31, 2005 the Company had two equity compensation plans; the 2001 Stock Option Plan (the "2001 Plan") and the 2005 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2005 Plan"). The 2001 plan has lapsed as to the granting of options.

Under the 2005 Plan, the Board of Directors may grant incentive stock options to employees and any parent or subsidiary's employees, and may grant nonstatutory stock options, stock purchase rights, restricted stock, stock appreciation rights, performance units or performance shares to employees, directors and consultants of the Company and any parent or subsidiary's employees, directors and consultants. The administrator (which is made up of the Company's board of directors or a committee of the board) has the power to determine the terms of any awards, including the exercise price of options, the number of shares subject to each award, the exercisability of the awards and the form of consideration.

Options granted under the 2001 and 2005 Plans generally expire 10 years from the date of grant (5 years for persons owning more than 10% of the voting power of all classes of stock) and generally vest at a rate of 25% on the first anniversary date and ratably each year or month thereafter. Certain options are exercisable upon grant and the underlying unvested shares are subject to the Company's repurchase right as stated in the applicable plan agreement.

Under the 2005 Plan, 1,750,000 shares of common stock have been reserved for issuance. In addition, the shares reserved for issuance under the 2005 plan include (a) shares reserved but unissued under the 2001 Plan as

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued)

of August 10, 2005, (b) shares returned to the 2001 Plan as the result of termination of options or the repurchase of shares issued under such plan, and (c) annual increases in the number of shares available for issuance on the first day of each year equal to the lesser of:

- 3.25% of the outstanding shares of common stock on the first day of the fiscal year;
- 825,000 shares; or
- An amount the Company's board may determine.

As of December 31, 2005, 2004, and 2003, 3,092,105, 1,342,105 and 1,184,211 shares, respectively, of the Company's common stock have been reserved for issuance under the Company's equity compensation plans.

Activity under the Plans was as follows:

	Stock Options Stock (2004 Stock Og Outstan	otions	2003 Stock Option Outstanding	
			Weighted Average Exercise Price	Number of Shares Outstanding	Weighted Average Exercise Price	
Outstanding—Beginning of the year	1,064,294	\$ 1.44	923,359	\$ 1.21	819,747	\$ 1.14
Granted	688,082	12.67	253,474	2.38	217,500	1.52
Forfeited	(97,188)	3.91	(38,211)	1.82	(93,112)	1.48
Exercised	(44,293)	0.95	(74,328)	1.22	(20,776)	0.84
Outstanding—end of year	1,610,895	\$ 6.10	1,064,294	\$ 1.44	923,359	\$ 1.22
Exercisable—end of year	662,998		444,827		304,234	

At December 31, 2005, 2004, and 2003, there were 1,311,556, 150,503, and 207,872 shares, respectively, available for future grants under the Plans.

Additional information regarding stock options outstanding as of December 31, 2005 is as follows:

Exercise Prices	Number Outstanding	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Life (Years)	Exercisable at December 31, 2005
\$ 0.57	150,520	5.25	150,520
0.63	52,631	5.24	52,631
1.90	4,999	5.94	4,999
3.80	5,262	6.08	3,946
1.33	406,440	6.75	305,159
1.52	234,467	8.66	123,707
2.09	22,630	8.42	5,657
2.66	28,998	8.60	7,250
3.23	32,570	8.84	9,129
11.29	96,972	9.26	_
11.63	16,664	9.27	_
12.35	34,202	9.45	_
12.00	122,534	9.60	
13.89	108,812	9.71	_
12.10	3,944	9.87	
13.18	289,250	9.94	
	1,610,895		662,998

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued)

The exercise price per share of each option is equal to the fair market value of the underlying share on the date of grant. For options granted prior to the Company's initial public offering, the board determined the fair market value based on a multiple of revenues reduced by a factor due to the illiquidity of the options in a private company with no assurances of public market.

For the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, the Company incurred a charge for stock compensation for employees for options issued with exercise prices below market value. The Company recorded a charge of approximately \$259,000 and \$327,000, which represents the portion pertaining to the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively, based on the options' vesting requirements.

Stock Compensation—The Company has issued nonstatutory common stock options to consultants to purchase shares of common stock. Such options vest over a service period ranging from immediately to four years. The fair value, which is subject to adjustment at each vesting date based upon the fair value of the Company's common stock, was determined using the Black-Scholes valuation model with the following weighted average assumptions: contractual life of ten years; volatility ranging from 0% to 57%; risk-free interest rate ranging from 1% to 3.99% and no dividends during the expected term. The values attributable to these options have been amortized over the service period on a graded vesting method and the vested portion of these options was re-measured at each vesting date.

Stock compensation expense with respect to non-employee awards totaled approximately \$414,000, \$687,000 and \$33,000 in 2005, 2004, and 2003, respectively.

15. RECENT ACCOUNTING PRONOUNCEMENTS

In November 2004, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued SFAS No. 151, "Inventory Costs." This Statement amends the guidance in Accounting Research Bulletin No. 43, "Inventory Pricing," to clarify the accounting for abnormal amounts of idle facility expense, freight handling costs and wasted material (spoilage). The provisions of this Statement will be effective for inventory costs incurred during fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2005. The Company has not yet determined the impact that adopting SFAS No. 151 will have on its financial position and results of operations.

In December 2004, the FASB issued a revision to SFAS 123, "Share-Based Payment" ("SFAS 123(R)"). The revision requires all entities to recognize compensation expense in an amount equal to the fair value of share-based payments granted to employees. SFAS 123(R) eliminates the alternative method of accounting for employee share-based payments previously available under APB No. 25 ("APB 25"). In April 2005, the SEC delayed the effective date of SFAS 123(R) to fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2005. As a result, SFAS 123(R) will be effective for the Company beginning in the first quarter of fiscal 2006. The Company expects this standard to have a significant impact on the statements of operations and statements of cash flows.

In March 2005, the FASB issued FASB Interpretation No. 47, "Accounting for Conditional Asset Retirement Obligations" ("FIN 47"). This Interpretation clarifies that an entity is required to recognize a liability for the fair value of a conditional asset retirement obligation when incurred if the liability's fair value can be reasonably estimated. The provisions of this Interpretation were effective for calendar-year companies no later than the end of fiscal years ending after December 31, 2005. The adoption of FIN 47 did not have a material impact on the Company's financial statements.

In May 2005, the FASB issued SFAS 154, "Accounting Changes and Error Corrections—A Replacement of APB Opinion No. 20 and SFAS 3." SFAS 154 requires retrospective application to prior periods' financial statements for a change in accounting principle, unless it is impracticable to determine either the period-specific

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—(Continued)

effects or the cumulative effect of the change. Additionally, retrospective application is not required when explicit transition requirements specific to newly adopted accounting principles exist. Retrospective application requires the cumulative effect of the change on periods prior to those presented to be reflected in the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities as of the beginning of the first period presented and the offsetting adjustments to be recorded to opening retained earnings. SFAS 154 retains the guidance contained in APB No. 20 for reporting both the correction of an error in previously issued financial statements and a change in accounting estimate. SFAS 154 will become effective for accounting changes and corrections of errors made in fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2005. The adoption of SFAS No. 154 is not expected to have a material impact on the Company's financial statements.

16. SEGMENT AND GEOGRAPHIC INFORMATION

The Company considers reporting segments in accordance with SFAS 131, "Disclosure about Segments of an Enterprise and Related Information." The Company's system and devices are developed and marketed to a broad base of hospitals in the United States and internationally. Management considers all such sales to be part of a single operating segment.

Geographic revenue is as follows:

	2005	 2004	 2003
United States	\$ 28,281,096	\$ 17,748,472	\$ 9,478,294
International	2,675,891	 1,408,560	 314,056
Total	\$ 30,956,987	\$ 19,157,032	\$ 9,792,350

Substantially all of the Company's long-lived assets are located in the United States.

Table of Contents

SELECTED QUARTERLY FINANCIAL DATA (UNAUDITED) (Dollars in thousands, except per share data)

	For the Three Months Ended							
	Marc	h 31,	June	e 30,	Septem	ber 30,	December 31,	
	2005	2004	2005	2004	2005	2004	2005	2004
Operating Results:								
Revenue	\$ 7,498	\$ 3,802	\$ 7,730	\$ 5,125	\$ 7,170	\$ 4,500	\$ 8,559	\$ 5,730
Gross profit	5,578	2,712	5,752	3,739	5,154	3,338	6,416	4,166
Net loss available to common shareholders	(2,366)	(2,130)	(2,343)	(1,174)	(3,964)	(2,662)	(4,010)	(3,486)
Loss per share (Basic and Diluted):								
Basic and diluted loss per share	\$ (1.26)	\$ (1.18)	\$ (1.24)	\$ (0.65)	\$ (0.49)	\$ (1.46)	\$ (0.33)	\$ (1.86)
		84						

SCHEDULE II VALUATION AND QUALIFYING ACCOUNTS

		Beginning Balance		Additions		ons Deductions		Ending Balance
Allowance for doubtful accounts receivable								
Year ended December 31, 2005	\$	56,779	\$	204,928	\$		\$	261,707
Year ended December 31, 2004	\$	27,877	\$	28,902	\$		\$	56,779
Year ended December 31, 2003	\$	—	\$	27,877	\$	—	\$	27,877
Allowance for inventory valuation								
Year ended December 31, 2005	\$	—	\$	287,052	\$	28,494	\$	258,558
Year ended December 31, 2004	\$		\$	—	\$		\$	
Year ended December 31, 2003	\$		\$	—	\$	—	\$	—
Valuation allowance for deferred tax assets								
Year ended December 31, 2005	\$ (6,268,000	\$	3,661,000	\$	48,000	\$	9,881,000
Year ended December 31, 2004	\$ 4	4,313,000	\$	1,955,000	\$		\$	6,268,000
Year ended December 31, 2003	\$ 3	3,481,000	\$	832,000	\$		\$	4,313,000

Table of Contents

ITEM 9. CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE

None.

ITEM 9A. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Disclosure Controls and Procedures

We maintain disclosure controls and procedures that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in our reports filed under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms and that such information is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our chief executive officer and chief financial officer, as appropriate, to allow for timely decisions regarding required disclosure. In designing and evaluating the disclosure controls and procedures, management recognizes that any controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving the desired control objectives, and management is required to apply its judgment in evaluating the cost-benefit relationship of possible controls and procedures.

As required by SEC Rule 13a-15(b), an evaluation of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) and Rule 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) as of the end of the period covered by this Form 10-K was carried out under the supervision and with the participation of our management, including our chief executive officer and chief financial officer. Based on that evaluation, our chief executive officer and chief financial officer have concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures are effective at the reasonable assurance level to ensure that material information relating to us, is made known to them, particularly during the period in which this Form 10-K was prepared, in order to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

During our most recent fiscal quarter, there has not occurred any change in our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rule 13a-15(f) and Rule 15d-15(f) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

ITEM 9B. OTHER INFORMATION

None.

PART III

ITEM 10. DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS OF THE REGISTRANT

The information required by this Item is incorporated by reference to the definitive proxy statement for our 2005 Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission within 120 days after the end of our 2005 fiscal year (the "2005 Proxy Statement").

ITEM 11. EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The information required by this Item is incorporated by reference to the 2005 Proxy Statement.

ITEM 12. SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS

The information required by this Item is incorporated by reference to the 2005 Proxy Statement.

ITEM 13. CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

The information required by this Item is incorporated by reference to the 2005 Proxy Statement.

ITEM 14. PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTANT FEES AND SERVICES

The information required by this Item is incorporated by reference to the 2005 Proxy Statement.

PART IV

ITEM 15. EXHIBITS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES

(1) The financial statements required by Item 15(a) are filed in Item 8 of this Form 10-K.

(2) The financial statement schedules required by Item 15(a) are filed in Item 8 of this Form 10-K.

(3) The following exhibits are included herein or incorporated herein by reference:

Exhibit No.	Description
1.1	Underwriting Agreement, dated as of August 5, 2005, between AtriCure, Inc., the Selling Stockholders as named therein and the Underwriters as named therein.
2.1(1)	Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of February 14, 2005, between AtriCure, Inc. and Enable Medical Corporation (exhibits and schedules have been omitted but will be furnished supplementally to the Securities and Exchange Commission upon request).
2.1.1(2)	First Amendment to Agreement and Plan of Merger between AtriCure, Inc. and Enable Medical Corporation.
3.2*	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation.
3.4*	Second Amended and Restated Bylaws.
4.1(1)	Amended and Restated Investors' Rights Agreement, dated June 6, 2002 between AtriCure, Inc. and each of the signatory Investors.
4.1.1 ⁽¹⁾	Amendment No. 1 to Amended and Restated Investors' Rights Agreement, dated March 8, 2005 between AtriCure, Inc. and each of the signatory Investors.
4.4(2)	Specimen common stock certificate.
4.5(1)	Specimen of warrant certificate issued to former Series B preferred shareholders.
4.6(1)	Specimen of warrant certificate issued to Lighthouse Capital Partners V, L.P.
10.1(1)#	2001 Stock Option Plan.
10.2(2)#	2005 Equity Incentive Plan.
10.3(2)†	Development Agreement, dated as of June 1, 2005, between AtriCure, Inc. and Stellartech Research Corporation.
10.4(2)†	Manufacturing Agreement, dated as of June 1, 2005, between AtriCure, Inc. and Stellartech Research Corporation.
10.6(1)	Lease Agreement, dated as of December 18, 2000, between AtriCure, Inc. and Allen Road Properties Limited Liability Company.
10.6.1(1)	Agreement to Improve Lease Premises, First Amendment to Lease Dated December 18, 2000, dated as of May 28, 2002, between AtriCure, Inc. and Allen Road Properties Limited Liability Company.
10.6.2(1)	Agreement to Expand Leased Premises and Extend Lease, Second Amendment to Lease Dated December 18, 2000, dated as of April 8, 2004, between AtriCure, Inc. and Allen Road Properties Limited Liability Company.

10.7⁽¹⁾ Loan and Security Agreement No. 4631, dated as of March 8, 2005, by and between Lighthouse Capital Partners V, L.P. and AtriCure, Inc.

Table of Contents

Exhibit No.	Description
10.8 ⁽²⁾ †	Master Development, Manufacturing and Supply Agreement, Second Amended and Restated, dated as of March 19, 2003 by and between Enable Medical Corporation and AtriCure, Inc.
10.9(2)†	Technology Transfer Agreement, dated as of May 25, 2001, by and between AtriCure, Inc. and Enable Medical Corporation.
10.10 ⁽³⁾	Development and License Agreement, dated as of July 15, 2005, by and between AtriCure, Inc. and UST Inc.
10.11†	Royalty Agreement, dated as of November 21, 2005, by and between AtriCure, Inc. and Randall K. Wolf, M.D.
21	Subsidiaries of the Registrant
23.1	Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP
31.1	Rule 13a-14(a) Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
31.2	Rule 13a-14(a) Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
32.1	Certification pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 by the Chief Executive Officer, as adopted, pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
32.2	Certification pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 by the Chief Financial Officer, as adopted, pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002

^{*} Incorporated by reference to our Registration Statement on Form S-1 (Registration No. 333-124197), filed on April 20, 2005, which was declared effective on August 4, 2005.

⁽²⁾ Incorporated by reference to Amendment No. 2 to our Registration Statement on Form S-1 (Registration No. 333-124197), filed on July 7, 2005, which was declared effective on August 4, 2005.

⁽³⁾ Incorporated by reference to Amendment No. 3 to our Registration Statement on Form S-1 (Registration No. 333-124197), filed on July 19, 2005, which was declared effective on August 4, 2005.

Portions of this exhibit have been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to a request for confidential treatment.

[#] Compensatory plan or arrangement.

⁽¹⁾ Incorporated by reference to Amendment No. 1 to our Registration Statement on Form S-1 (Registration No. 333-124197), filed on June 14, 2005, which was declared effective on August 4, 2005.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this Form 10-K to be signed on our behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

AtriCure, Inc. (REGISTRANT)

Date: March 31, 2006

/s/ David J. Drachman David J. Drachman President and Chief Executive Officer

KNOW ALL MEN AND WOMEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints David J. Drachman and Thomas J. Etergino, his attorneys-in-fact, with the power of substitution, for him in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments to this Form 10-K, and to file the same, with exhibits thereto and other documents in connection therewith, with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact, and each of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done therewith, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact, and any of them or his substitute or substitutes, may do or cause to be done by virtue thereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this Form 10-K has been signed by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities indicated on March 31, 2006:

Signature	Title(s)
/s/ Richard M. Johnston	Richard M. Johnston
Richard M. Johnston	Chairman of the Board
/s/ David J. Drachman	David J. Drachman
David J. Drachman	Chief Executive Officer (principal executive officer)
/s/ Thomas J. Etergino	Thomas J. Etergino
Thomas J. Etergino	Chief Financial Officer (principal financial and accounting officer)
/s/ Michael D. Hooven	Michael D. Hooven
Michael D. Hooven	
Michael D. Houven	Director
/s/ Donald C. Harrison	Donald C. Harrison
Donald C. Harrison	Director
/s/ Alan L. Kaganov	Alan L. Kaganov
Alan L. Kaganov	Director
/s/ Mark R. Lanning	Mark R. Lanning
Mark R. Lanning	Director
/s/ Karen P. Robards	Karen P. Robards
Karen P. Robards	
Karen P. Kobarus	Director
/s/ Norman R. Weldon	Norman R. Weldon
Norman R. Weldon	Director
/s/ Lee R. Wrubel	Lee R. Wrubel
Lee R. Wrubel	Director
	90

Table of Contents

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit No.	Description
1.1	Underwriting Agreement, dated as of August 5, 2005, between AtriCure, Inc., the Selling Stockholders as named therein and the Underwriters as named therein.
2.1 ⁽¹⁾	Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of February 14, 2005, between AtriCure, Inc. and Enable Medical Corporation (exhibits and schedules have been omitted but will be furnished supplementally to the Securities and Exchange Commission upon request).
2.1.1 ⁽²⁾	First Amendment to Agreement and Plan of Merger between AtriCure, Inc. and Enable Medical Corporation.
3.2*	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation.
3.4*	Second Amended and Restated Bylaws.
4.1(1)	Amended and Restated Investors' Rights Agreement, dated June 6, 2002 between AtriCure, Inc. and each of the signatory Investors.
4.1.1 ⁽¹⁾	Amendment No. 1 to Amended and Restated Investors' Rights Agreement, dated March 8, 2005 between AtriCure, Inc. and each of the signatory Investors.
4.4 ⁽²⁾	Specimen common stock certificate.
4.5(1)	Specimen of warrant certificate issued to former Series B preferred shareholders.
4.6(1)	Specimen of warrant certificate issued to Lighthouse Capital Partners V, L.P.
10.1(1)#	2001 Stock Option Plan.
10.2(2)#	2005 Equity Incentive Plan.
10.3(2)†	Development Agreement, dated as of June 1, 2005, between AtriCure, Inc. and Stellartech Research Corporation.
10.4(2)†	Manufacturing Agreement, dated as of June 1, 2005, between AtriCure, Inc. and Stellartech Research Corporation.
10.6(1)	Lease Agreement, dated as of December 18, 2000, between AtriCure, Inc. and Allen Road Properties Limited Liability Company.
10.6.1(1)	Agreement to Improve Lease Premises, First Amendment to Lease Dated December 18, 2000, dated as of May 28, 2002, between AtriCure, Inc. and Allen Road Properties Limited Liability Company.
10.6.2(1)	Agreement to Expand Leased Premises and Extend Lease, Second Amendment to Lease Dated December 18, 2000, dated as of April 8, 2004, between AtriCure, Inc. and Allen Road Properties Limited Liability Company.
10.7(1)	Loan and Security Agreement No. 4631, dated as of March 8, 2005, by and between Lighthouse Capital Partners V, L.P. and AtriCure, Inc.
10.8 ⁽²⁾ †	Master Development, Manufacturing and Supply Agreement, Second Amended and Restated, dated as of March 19, 2003 by and between Enable Medical Corporation and AtriCure, Inc.
10.9(2)†	Technology Transfer Agreement, dated as of May 25, 2001, by and between AtriCure, Inc. and Enable Medical Corporation.

10.10⁽³⁾ Development and License Agreement, dated as of July 15, 2005, by and between AtriCure, Inc. and UST Inc.

Table of Contents

Exhibit No.	Description
10.11†	Royalty Agreement, dated as of November 21, 2005, by and between AtriCure, Inc. and Randall K. Wolf, M.D.
21	Subsidiaries of the Registrant
23.1	Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP
31.1	Rule 13a-14(a) Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
31.2	Rule 13a-14(a) Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
32.1	Certification pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 by the Chief Executive Officer, as adopted, pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
32.2	Certification pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 by the Chief Financial Officer, as adopted, pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
* Incorpora	- ated by reference to our Registration Statement on Form S-1 (Registration No. 333-124197), filed on April 20, 2005, which was declared effective

on August 4, 2005.
 ⁽¹⁾ Incorporated by reference to Amendment No. 1 to our Registration Statement on Form S-1 (Registration No. 333-124197), filed on June 14, 2005, which was declared effective on August 4, 2005.

(2) Incorporated by reference to Amendment No. 2 to our Registration Statement on Form S-1 (Registration No. 333-124197), filed on July 7, 2005, which was declared effective on August 4, 2005.

(3) Incorporated by reference to Amendment No. 3 to our Registration Statement on Form S-1 (Registration No. 333-124197), filed on July 19, 2005, which was declared effective on August 4, 2005.

+ Portions of this exhibit have been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to a request for confidential treatment.

[#] Compensatory plan or arrangement.

Exhibit 1.1

EXECUTION COPY

ATRICURE, INC.

4,000,000 Shares

Common Stock

(\$0.001 Par Value)

UNDERWRITING AGREEMENT

August 5, 2005

UBS Securities LLC Piper Jaffray & Co. Thomas Weisel Partners LLC A.G. Edwards & Sons, Inc. as Managing Underwriters c/o UBS Securities LLC 299 Park Avenue New York, New York 10171 and Piper Jaffray & Co. 800 Nicollet Mall Minneapolis, Minnesota 55402

Ladies and Gentlemen:

AtriCure, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), proposes to issue and sell to the underwriters named in Schedule A annexed hereto (the "Underwriters"), for whom you are acting as representative(s), an aggregate of 4,000,000 shares (the "Firm Shares") of Common Stock, \$0.001 par value (the "Common Stock"), of the Company. In addition, solely for the purpose of covering over-allotments, the Company and the Selling Stockholders propose to grant to the Underwriters the option to purchase up to an additional 600,000 shares of Common Stock of which 150,000 shares are to be issued and sold by the Company and an aggregate of 450,000 shares are to be sold by the Selling Stockholders in the respective amounts set forth in Schedule B annexed hereto (together, the "Additional Shares"). The Firm Shares and the Additional Shares are hereinafter collectively sometimes referred to as the "Shares." The Shares are described in the Prospectus, which is referred to below.

The Company has filed, in accordance with the provisions of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and the rules and regulations thereunder (collectively, the "Act"), with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") a registration statement on Form S-l (File No. 333-124197) including a prospectus, relating to the Shares. The Company has furnished to you, for use by the Underwriters and by dealers, copies of one or more preliminary prospectuses (each such preliminary prospectus being herein called a "Preliminary Prospectus") relating to the Shares. Except where the context otherwise requires, the registration statement, as amended when it became effective, including all documents filed as a part thereof, and including any information contained in a prospectus subsequently filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) under the Act and deemed to be part of the registration statement at the time of effectiveness pursuant to Rule 430(A) under the Act and also including any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Act, is herein called the "Registration Statement," and the prospectus, in the form filed by the Company with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) under the Act on or before the second business day after the date hereof (or such earlier time as may be required under the Act) or, if no such filing is required, the form of final prospectus included in the Registration Statement at the time it became effective, is herein called the "Prospectus." As used herein, "business day" shall mean a day on which the New York Stock Exchange is open for trading.

The Company, the Selling Stockholders and the Underwriters agree as follows:

1. <u>Sale and Purchase</u>. Upon the basis of the representations and warranties and subject to the terms and conditions herein set forth, the Company agrees to issue and sell to the respective Underwriters and each of the Underwriters, severally and not jointly, agrees to purchase from the Company the number of Firm Shares set forth opposite the name of such Underwriter in Schedule A attached hereto, subject to adjustment in accordance with Section 10 hereof, in each case at a purchase price of \$11.16 per Share. The Company is advised by you that the Underwriters intend (i) to make a public offering of their respective portions of the Firm Shares as soon after the effective date of the Registration Statement as in your judgment is advisable and (ii) initially to offer the Firm Shares upon the terms set forth in the Prospectus. You may from time to time increase or decrease the public offering price after the initial public offering to such extent as you may determine.

In addition, the Company and the Selling Stockholders listed on Schedule B hereto hereby grant to the several Underwriters the option to purchase, and upon the basis of the representations and warranties and subject to the terms and conditions herein set forth, the Underwriters shall have the right to purchase, severally and not jointly, from the Company and the Selling Stockholders listed on Schedule B hereto, ratably in accordance with the number of Firm Shares to be purchased by each of them, all or a portion of the Additional Shares as may be necessary to cover over-allotments made in connection with the offering of the Firm Shares, at the same purchase price per share to be paid by the Underwriters to the Company for the Firm Shares. This option may be exercised by UBS Securities LLC and Piper Jaffray & Co. (together, the "Book-Runners") on behalf of the several Underwriters at any time and from time to time on or before the thirtieth day following the date hereof, by written notice to the Company and the Selling Stockholders listed on Schedule B hereto. Such notice shall set forth the aggregate number of Additional Shares as to which the option is being exercised, and the date and time when the Additional Shares are to be delivered (such date and time being herein referred to as the "additional time of purchase"); provided, however, that the additional time of purchase shall not be earlier than the time of purchase (as defined below) nor earlier than the second business day after the date on which the option shall have been exercised nor later than the tenth business day after the date on which the option shall have been exercised. The number of Additional Shares to be sold by each of the Company and the Selling Stockholders shall be, as nearly as practicable, in the same proportion as the maximum number of Additional Shares to be sold by each of the Company and the Selling Stockholders to maximum aggregate number of Additional Shares to be sold; provided, however, to the extent that the Underwriters exercise their option in the aggregate for less than the maximum number of Additional Shares, then such Additional Shares shall first be purchased from each of the Selling Stockholders up to, and in the same proportion as, the maximum number of Additional Shares to be sold by each of the Selling Stockholders as set forth on Schedule B hereto, thereafter, any Additional Shares shall be purchased from the Company up to the maximum number of Additional Shares to be sold by the Company. The number of Additional Shares to be sold to each Underwriter shall be the number which bears the same proportion to the aggregate number of Additional Shares being purchased as the number of

Firm Shares set forth opposite the name of such Underwriter on Schedule A hereto bears to the total number of Firm Shares (subject, in each case, to such adjustment as you may determine to eliminate fractional shares), subject to adjustment in accordance with Section 10 hereof.

Pursuant to powers of attorney granted by each Selling Stockholder, David Drachman or Thomas Etergino will act as representative of the Selling Stockholders. The foregoing representative (the "Representative of the Selling Stockholders") is authorized, on behalf of each Selling Stockholder, to execute any documents necessary or desirable in connection with the sale of the Shares to be sold hereunder by each Selling Stockholder, to make delivery of the certificates of such Shares, to receive the proceeds of the sale of such Shares, to give receipts for such proceeds, to pay therefrom the expenses to be borne by each Selling Stockholder in proportion to the number of Shares sold by each Selling Stockholder, to receive notices on behalf of each Selling Stockholder and to take such other action as may be necessary or desirable in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

2. <u>Payment and Delivery</u>. Payment of the purchase price for the Firm Shares shall be made to the Company and each of the Selling Stockholders by Federal Funds wire transfer, against delivery of the certificates for the Firm Shares to you through the facilities of The Depository Trust Company ("DTC") for the respective accounts of the Underwriters. Such payment and delivery shall be made at 10:00 A.M., New York City time, on August 10, 2005 (unless another time shall be agreed to by you and the Company and the Representative of the Selling Stockholders or unless postponed in accordance with the provisions of Section 10 hereof). The time at which such payment and delivery are to be made is hereinafter sometimes called "the time of purchase." Electronic transfer of the Firm Shares shall be made to you at the time of purchase in such names and in such denominations as you shall specify.

Payment of the purchase price for the Additional Shares shall be made at the additional time of purchase in the same manner and at the same office as the payment for the Firm Shares. Electronic transfer of the Additional Shares shall be made to you at the additional time of purchase in such names and in such denominations as you shall specify.

Deliveries of the documents described in Section 8 hereof with respect to the purchase of the Shares shall be made at the offices of Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP, 425 Lexington Avenue, New York, New York 10017, at 9:00 A.M., New York City time, on the date of the closing of the purchase of the Firm Shares or the Additional Shares, as the case may be.

3. <u>Representations and Warranties of the Company</u>. The Company represents and warrants to and agrees with each of the Underwriters that:

(a) The Registration Statement has been declared effective under the Act; no stop order of the Commission preventing or suspending the use of any Preliminary Prospectus or the effectiveness of the Registration Statement has been issued and no proceedings for such purpose have been instituted or, to the Company's knowledge, are contemplated by the Commission; each Preliminary Prospectus, at the time of filing thereof, complied in all material respects with the

requirements of the Act and the last Preliminary Prospectus distributed in connection with the offering of the Shares did not, as of its date, and does not contain an untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading; the Registration Statement complied when it became effective, complies and will comply, at the time of purchase and any additional time of purchase, in all material respects with the requirements of the Act, and the Prospectus will comply, as of its date and at the time of purchase and any additional times of purchase, in all material respects with the requirements of the Act and any statutes, regulations, contracts or other documents that are required to be described in the Registration Statement or the Prospectus or to be filed as exhibits to the Registration Statement have been and will be so described or filed; the conditions to the use of Form S-1 have been satisfied; the Registration Statement did not when it became effective, does not and will not, at the time of purchase and any additional time of purchase, contain an untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading and the Prospectus will not, as of its date and at the time of purchase and any additional time of purchase, contain an untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading; provided, however, that the Company makes no warranty or representation with respect to any statement contained in the Preliminary Prospectus, the Registration Statement or the Prospectus in reliance upon and in conformity with information concerning an Underwriter and furnished in writing by or on behalf of such Underwriter through you to the Company expressly for use in the Prelimi

(b) as of March 31, 2005, the Company has an authorized and outstanding capitalization as set forth in the sections of the Registration Statement and the Prospectus entitled "Capitalization" and "Description of Capital Stock"; as of March 31, 2005, after giving effect to (i) the conversion of all outstanding shares of the Company's preferred stock into shares of Common Stock, which will become effective at the closing of this offering; (ii) the filing of an amended and restated certificate of incorporation to provide for an authorized capital stock of 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock and 90,000,000 shares of Common Stock; (iii) a 1-for-3.8 reverse stock split of the Common Stock; and (iv) the acquisition of Enable, the Company shall have an authorized and outstanding capitalization as set forth in the sections of the Registration Statement and the Prospectus entitled "Capitalization" and "Description of Capital Stock"; and, as of the time of purchase and the additional time of purchase, as the case may be, the Company shall have an authorized and outstanding capitalization as set forth in the sections of the Registration Statement and the Prospectus entitled "Capitalization" and "Description of Capital Stock"; and, as of the sections of the Registration Statement and the Prospectus entitled "Capitalization" and "Description of Capital Stock"; all of the issued and outstanding shares of capital stock, including the Common Stock, of the Company have been duly authorized and validly issued and are fully paid and non-assessable, have been issued in compliance with all federal and state securities laws and were not issued in violation of any preemptive right, resale right, right of first refusal or similar right; simultaneously with the time of purchase, all outstanding shares of the Company's Series A Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 par value per share, and Series B Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 par value per

share, shall convert into the number of shares of Common Stock set forth in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus in the manner set forth therein and no holder of any shares of capital stock of the Company or securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for capital stock of the Company or options, warrants other securities of the Company shall have any existing or future right to acquire shares of preferred stock of the Company; and, as of the date of this Agreement, the Company has effected and completed a 1-for-3.8 reverse stock split of the Common Stock in the manner set forth in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus;

(c) the Company has been duly incorporated and is validly existing as a corporation in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware, with full corporate power and authority to own, lease and operate its properties and conduct its business as described in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, to execute and deliver this Agreement and to issue, sell and deliver the Shares as contemplated herein;

(d) the Company is duly qualified to do business as a foreign corporation and is in good standing in each jurisdiction where the ownership or leasing of its properties or the conduct of its business requires such qualification, except where the failure to be so qualified and in good standing would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a material adverse effect on the business, properties, financial condition, results of operation or prospects of the Company and Enable Medical Corporation, a Delaware corporation ("Enable"), taken as a whole (a "Material Adverse Effect");

(e) the Company has no subsidiaries (as defined under the Act); the Company does not own, directly or indirectly, any shares of stock or any other equity or long-term debt securities of any corporation or have any equity interest in any firm, partnership, joint venture, association or other entity; complete and correct copies of the certificates of incorporation and the by-laws of the Company and Enable and all amendments thereto have been delivered to you, and except as set forth in the exhibits to the Registration Statement no changes therein will be made on or after the date hereof and prior to the time of purchase or, if later, the additional time of purchase;

(f) the Company has entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of February 14, 2005 (the "Merger Agreement") among the Company, Enable Medical Corporation and Raymond W. Ogle, as stockholder representative, relating to the acquisition of Enable in the form that has been previously provided to you; Enable has been duly incorporated and is validly existing as a corporation in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation, with full corporate power and authority to own, lease and operate its properties and to conduct its business as described in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus; Enable is duly qualified to do business as a foreign corporation and is in good standing in each jurisdiction where the ownership or leasing of its properties or the conduct of its business requires such qualification, except where the failure to be so qualified and in good standing would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect;

(g) the Shares have been duly and validly authorized and, when issued and delivered against payment therefor as provided herein, will be duly and validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable and free of statutory and contractual preemptive rights, resale rights, rights of first refusal and similar rights;

(h) the capital stock of the Company, including the Shares, conforms in all material respects to the description thereof contained in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus and the certificates for the Shares are in due and proper form and the holders of the Shares will not be subject to personal liability by reason of being such holders;

(i) this Agreement has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by the Company;

(j) neither the Company nor Enable is in breach or violation of or in default under (nor has any event occurred which with notice, lapse of time or both would result in any breach or violation of, constitute a default under or give the holder of any indebtedness (or a person acting on such holder's behalf) the right to require the repurchase, redemption or repayment of all or a part of such indebtedness under) (i) its respective charter or by-laws, or (ii) any indenture, mortgage, deed of trust, bank loan or credit agreement or other evidence of indebtedness, or any license, lease, contract or other agreement or instrument to which the Company or Enable is a party or by which any of them or any of their properties may be bound or affected, except, in the case of clause (ii) above, where any such breach, violation or default would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect; and the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement, the issuance and sale of the Shares and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby will not conflict with, result in any breach or violation of or constitute a default under (nor constitute any event which with notice, lapse of time or both would result in any breach or violation of or constitute a default under) (x) the charter or by-laws of the Company or Enable, or (y) any indenture, mortgage, deed of trust, bank loan or credit agreement or other evidence of indebtedness, or any license, lease, contract or other agreement or instrument to which the Company or Enable is a party or by which any of them or any of their respective properties may be bound or affected, or (z) any federal, state, local or foreign law, regulation or rule or any decree, judgment or order applicable to the Company or Enable, except, in the case of clause (y) above, where any such breach, violation or default would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect;

(k) no approval, authorization, consent or order of or filing with any federal, state, local or foreign governmental or regulatory commission, board, body, authority or agency is required in connection with the issuance and sale of the Shares or the consummation by the Company of the transactions contemplated hereby other than registration of the Shares under the Act, which has been effected, any necessary qualification under the securities or blue sky laws of the various jurisdictions in which the Shares are being offered by the Underwriters or under the rules and regulations of the NASD and qualification of the Shares for quotation on NASDAQ;

(l) except as set forth in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, (i) no person has the right, contractual or otherwise, to cause the Company to issue or sell to it any shares of Common Stock or shares of any other capital stock or other equity interests of the Company, (ii) no person has any preemptive rights, resale rights, rights of first refusal or other rights to purchase any shares of Common Stock or shares of any other capital stock or other

equity interests of the Company, and (iii) no person has the right to act as an underwriter or as a financial advisor to the Company in connection with the offer and sale of the Shares, in the case of each of the foregoing clauses (i), (ii) and (iii), whether as a result of the filing or effectiveness of the Registration Statement or the sale of the Shares as contemplated thereby or otherwise; no person has the right, contractual or otherwise, to cause the Company to register under the Act any shares of Common Stock or shares of any other capital stock or other equity interests of the Company, or to include any such shares or interests in the Registration Statement or the offering contemplated thereby, whether as a result of the filing or effectiveness of the Registration Statement or the sale of the Shares as contemplated thereby, whether as a result of the filing or effectiveness of the Registration Statement or the sale of the Shares as contemplated thereby or otherwise;

(m) each of the Company and Enable has all necessary licenses, authorizations, consents and approvals and has made all necessary filings required under any federal, state, local or foreign law, regulation or rule, and has obtained all necessary licenses, permits, authorizations, consents and approvals from other persons, in order to conduct its respective business, except where the failure to have any such licenses, authorizations, consents or approvals or to have made any such filings would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect; and neither the Company nor Enable is in violation of, or in default under, or has received notice of any proceedings relating to revocation or modification of, any such license, permit, authorization, consent or approval or any federal, state, local or foreign law, regulation or rule or any decree, order or judgment applicable to the Company or Enable, except where such violation, default, revocation or modification would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect;

(n) all legal or governmental proceedings, affiliate transactions, off-balance sheet transactions, statutes, regulations, contracts, licenses, agreements, leases or documents of a character required to be described in the Registration Statement or the Prospectus or to be filed as an exhibit to the Registration Statement have been so described or filed as required;

(o) there are no actions, suits, claims, investigations or proceedings pending or threatened or, to the Company's knowledge, contemplated to which the Company or Enable or any of their respective directors or officers is a party or of which any of their respective properties is subject at law or in equity, before or by any federal, state, local or foreign governmental or regulatory commission, board, body, authority or agency, except any such action, suit, claim, investigation or proceeding which would not result in a judgment, decree or order having, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect or preventing consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby;

(p) Deloitte & Touche LLP, whose report on the financial statements of each of the Company and Enable is filed with the Commission as part of the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, is an independent registered public accounting firm with respect to each of the Company and Enable as required by the Act and the rules of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board;

(q) the audited financial statements of the Company included in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, together with the related notes and schedules, present fairly the financial position of the Company as of the dates indicated and the results of operations and cash

flows of the Company for the periods specified and have been prepared in compliance with the requirements of the Act and in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles applied on a consistent basis during the periods involved; the audited financial statements of Enable included in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, together with the related notes and schedules, present fairly the financial position of Enable as of the dates indicated and the results of operations and cash flows of Enable for the periods specified and have been prepared in compliance with the requirements of the Act and in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles applied on a consistent basis during the periods involved; the pro forma financial statements and data included in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus comply with the requirements of Regulation S-X of the Act and the assumptions used in the preparation of such pro forma financial statements and data are reasonable, the pro forma adjustments used therein are appropriate to give effect to the transactions or circumstances described therein and the pro forma adjustments have been properly applied to the historical amounts in the compilation of those statements and data; the Company has not entered into any transaction that would be required to be presented in the pro forma financial statements pursuant to Article 11 of Regulation S-X and the rules and regulations thereunder that has not been included as required in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus; the other financial and statistical data set forth in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus are accurately presented and prepared on a basis consistent with the financial statements and books and records of the Company or Enable (as the case may be); there are no financial statements (historical or pro forma) that are required to be included in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus that are not included as required; the Company and Enable do not have any material liabilities or obligations, direct or contingent (including any off-balance sheet obligations), not disclosed in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus; and all disclosures contained in the Registration Statement or the Prospectus regarding "non-GAAP financial measures" (as such term is defined by the rules and regulations of the Commission) comply with Regulation G of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations thereunder (collectively, the "Exchange Act") and Item 10 of Regulation S-K under the Act, to the extent applicable;

(r) subsequent to the respective dates as of which information is given in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, there has not been (i) any material adverse change, or any development involving a prospective material adverse change, in the business, properties, management, financial condition or results of operations of the Company and Enable taken as a whole, (ii) any transaction which is material to the Company and Enable taken as a whole, (ii) any transaction which is material to the Company or Enable, which is material to the Company and Enable taken as a whole (iv) any change in the capital stock or outstanding indebtedness of the Company or Enable or (v) any dividend or distribution of any kind declared, paid or made on the capital stock of the Company;

(s) the Company has obtained for the benefit of the Underwriters the agreement (a "Lock-Up Agreement"), in the form set forth as <u>Exhibit A</u> hereto, from each of its directors and officers and holders of an aggregate of at least 98% of the Company's Common Stock (including all shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to any security convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for Common Stock, or any warrant or other right to purchase Common Stock or any such security;

(t) the Company is not and, after giving effect to the offering and sale of the Shares, will not be an "investment company" or an entity "controlled" by an "investment company," as such terms are defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (the "Investment Company Act");

(u) the Company and Enable have good and marketable title to all property (real and personal) described the Registration Statement and in the Prospectus as being owned by each of them, free and clear of all liens, claims, security interests or other encumbrances; all the property described in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus as being held under lease by the Company or Enable is held thereby under valid, subsisting and enforceable leases;

(v) the Company and Enable own, or have obtained valid and enforceable licenses for, or other rights to use, the inventions, patent applications, patents, trademarks (both registered and unregistered), trade names, service names, copyrights, trade secrets and other proprietary information described in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus as being owned or licensed by them or which are necessary for the conduct of their respective businesses, except where the failure to own, license or have such rights would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect (collectively, "Intellectual Property"); (i) there are no third parties who have or, to the Company's knowledge, will be able to establish rights to any Intellectual Property, except for the ownership rights of the owners of the Intellectual Property which is licensed to the Company; (ii) to the Company's knowledge, there is no infringement by third parties of any Intellectual Property, with the exception of the potentially infringing apparatuses or methods developed or being developed by two third parties that have been made known to the Underwriters; (iii) there is no pending or threatened action, suit, proceeding or claim by others challenging the Company's or Enable's rights in or to any Intellectual Property, and the Company is unaware of any facts which could form a reasonable basis for any such action, suit, proceeding or claim; (iv) there is no pending or, to the Company's knowledge, threatened action, suit, proceeding or claim by others challenging the validity or scope of any Intellectual Property, and the Company is unaware of any facts which could form a reasonable basis for any such claim; (v) there is no pending or, to the Company's knowledge, threatened action, suit, proceeding or claim by others that the Company or Enable infringes or otherwise violates any patent, trademark, trade name, service name, copyright, trade secret or other proprietary rights of others, and the Company is unaware of any facts which could form a reasonable basis for any such claim; (vi) to the Company's knowledge, there is no patent or patent application that contains claims that interfere with the issued or pending claims of any of the Intellectual Property; and (vii) to the Company's knowledge, there is no material prior art that may render any patent application owned by the Company or Enable of the Intellectual Property unpatentable that has not been disclosed to the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office;

(w) neither the Company nor Enable is engaged in any unfair labor practice; except for matters which would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect, (i) there is (A) no unfair labor practice complaint pending or, to the Company's knowledge, threatened against the Company or Enable before the National Labor Relations Board, and no grievance or arbitration proceeding arising out of or under collective bargaining agreements is pending or threatened, (B) no strike, labor dispute, slowdown or stoppage pending or, to the Company's knowledge, threatened against the Company or Enable and (C) no union

representation dispute currently existing concerning the employees of the Company or Enable, and (ii) to the Company's knowledge, (A) no union organizing activities are currently taking place concerning the employees of the Company or Enable and (B) there has been no violation of any federal, state, local or foreign law relating to discrimination in the hiring, promotion or pay of employees, any applicable wage or hour laws or any provision of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 ("ERISA") or the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder concerning the employees of the Company or Enable;

(x) the Company and Enable and their properties, assets and operations are, and during the term of all applicable statutes of limitation have been, in compliance with, and hold all permits, authorizations and approvals required under, Environmental Laws (as defined below), except to the extent that failure to so comply or to hold such permits, authorizations or approvals would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect; there are no past, present or, to the Company's knowledge, reasonably anticipated future events, conditions, circumstances, activities, practices, actions, omissions or plans that could reasonably be expected to give rise to any material costs or liabilities to the Company or Enable under, or to interfere with or prevent compliance by the Company or Enable with, Environmental Laws; except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect, neither the Company nor Enable (i) is the subject of any investigation, (ii) has received any notice or claim, (iii) is a party to or affected by any pending or, to its knowledge, threatened action, suit or proceeding, (iv) is bound by any judgment, decree or order or (v) has entered into any agreement, in each case relating to any alleged violation of any Environmental Law or any actual or alleged release or threatened release or cleanup at any location of any Hazardous Materials (as defined below); except as described in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, neither the Company nor Enable is a party to any proceeding under any Environmental Law in which a governmental authority is also a party, other than such proceedings regarding which it is believed that no monetary penalties of \$100,000 or more will be imposed; except as described in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, neither the Company nor Enable anticipates material capital expenditures relating to any Environmental Law (as used herein, "Environmental Law" means any federal, state, local or foreign law, statute, ordinance, rule, regulation, order, decree, judgment, injunction, permit, license, authorization or other binding requirement, or common law, relating to health, safety or the protection, cleanup or restoration of the environment or natural resources, including without limitation those relating to the distribution, processing, generation, treatment, storage, disposal, transportation, other handling or release or threatened release of Hazardous Materials, and "Hazardous Materials" means any material (including, without limitation, pollutants, contaminants, hazardous or toxic substances or wastes) that is regulated by or may give rise to liability under any Environmental Law);

(y) in the ordinary course of its business, the Company and Enable each conduct, to the extent necessary to conduct its business, a periodic review of the effect of the Environmental Laws on its business, operations and properties, in the course of which it identifies and evaluates associated costs and liabilities (including, without limitation, any capital or operating expenditures required for cleanup, closure of properties or compliance with the Environmental Laws or any permit, license or approval, any related constraints on operating activities and any potential liabilities to third parties);

(z) all federal, state, local and foreign income and franchise tax returns required to be filed by the Company and Enable have been filed, and all taxes and other assessments of a similar nature (whether imposed directly or through withholding) including any interest, additions to tax or penalties applicable thereto due or claimed to be due from such entities have been paid, other than those that are immaterial in amount or that are being contested in good faith and for which adequate reserves have been provided;

(aa) the Company and Enable maintain insurance covering its properties, operations, personnel and businesses as the Company deems adequate; such insurance insures against such losses and risks to an extent which is adequate in accordance with customary industry practice to protect the Company and Enable and their businesses; all such insurance is fully in force on the date hereof and will be fully in force at the time of purchase and any additional time of purchase;

(bb) neither the Company nor Enable has sustained since the date of the last audited financial statements included in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus any loss or interference with its respective business from fire, explosion, flood or other calamity, whether or not covered by insurance, or from any labor dispute or court or governmental action, order or decree;

(cc) the Company has not sent or received any communication regarding termination of, or intent not to renew, any of the contracts or agreements referred to or described in, or filed as an exhibit to, the Registration Statement, and no such termination or non-renewal has been threatened by the Company or, to the Company's knowledge, any other party to any such contract or agreement;

(dd) each of the Company and Enable maintain a system of internal accounting controls sufficient to provide reasonable assurance that (i) transactions are executed in accordance with management's general or specific authorization; (ii) transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles and to maintain accountability for assets; (iii) access to assets is permitted only in accordance with management's general or specific authorization; and (iv) the recorded accountability for assets is compared with existing assets at reasonable intervals and appropriate action is taken with respect to any differences;

(ee) the Company has established and maintains disclosure controls and procedures (as such term is defined in Rule 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act) and internal control over financial reporting (as such term is defined in Rule 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act); such disclosure controls and procedures have been designed to ensure that material information relating to the Company is made known to the Company's Chief Executive Officer and its Chief Financial Officer by others within those entities and to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles; and such disclosure controls and procedures have been evaluated and are effective to perform the functions for which they were established; the Company's auditors and the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors have been advised of: (i) all significant deficiencies and

material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal controls over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the Company's ability to record, process, summarize, and report financial information; and (ii) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Company's internal controls over financial reporting;

(ff) the Company has provided you true, correct, and complete copies of all documentation pertaining to any extension of credit in the form of a personal loan made, directly or indirectly, by the Company or Enable to any director or executive officer of the Company, or to any family member or affiliate of any director or executive officer of the Company; and on or after July 30, 2002, neither the Company nor Enable have, directly or indirectly: (i) extended credit, arranged to extend credit, or renewed any extension of credit, in the form of a personal loan, to or for any director or executive officer of the Company, or to or for any family member or affiliate of any director or executive officer of the Company, or to or any family member or affiliate of any director or executive officer of the Company; or (ii) made any material modification, including any renewal thereof, to any term of any personal loan to any director or executive officer of the Company, or any family member or affiliate of any director or executive officer, which loan was outstanding on July 30, 2002;

(gg) the Company has taken all necessary actions to ensure that, upon and at all times after the effectiveness of the Registration Statement, the Company and Enable and any of the officers and directors of the Company and Enable, in their capacities as such, will be in compliance in all material respects with the provisions of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder;

(hh) any statistical or market-related data included in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus are based on or derived from sources that the Company believes to be reliable and accurate, and the Company has obtained the written consent to the use of such data from such sources to the extent required;

(ii) neither the Company nor Enable nor, to the Company's knowledge, any employee or agent of the Company or Enable has made any payment of funds of the Company or Enable or received or retained any funds in violation of any law, rule or regulation, which payment, receipt or retention of funds is of a character required to be disclosed in the Registration Statement or the Prospectus;

(jj) any preclinical tests and clinical trials and other studies and tests conducted by or on behalf of the Company that are described in, or the results of which are referred to in, the Registration Statement and the Prospectus were and, if still pending, are being conducted in accordance with standard medical and scientific research procedures, with applicable current good clinical practice and good laboratory practice requirements, and with protocols filed with the appropriate regulatory authorities for each such test, trial or study, as the case may be; the description of the results of such tests, trials and studies contained in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus are accurate and complete and fairly present the data derived from such tests, trials and studies, and the Company has no knowledge of any other tests, trials or studies the results of which are inconsistent with, or otherwise call into question, the results described or referred to in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus; the Company has not received any

notices or other correspondence from the U.S. Food and Drug Administration of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (the "FDA") or any committee thereof or from any other governmental agency or entity requiring the termination, suspension or modification of any tests, trials or studies that are described or referred to in the Registration Statement or the Prospectus; except to the extent disclosed in the Registration Statement;

(kk) the Company has complied with, is not in violation of, and has not received any written notices of violation with respect to, any foreign, federal, state or local statute, law or regulation, including without limitation all statutes, rules, or regulations applicable to the ownership, testing, development, manufacture, packaging, processing, use, distribution, marketing, labeling, promotion, sale, offer for sale, reimbursement, storage, import, export or disposal of any product manufactured or distributed by the Company and applicable to the Company's interactions with physicians and other healthcare professionals and customers, including the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act, the False Claims Act, the anti-kickback provisions of the Social Security Act, state anti-kickback laws, and state consumer protection and business practice laws, each as amended and in force from time to time ("Applicable Laws"), or any license, certificate, approval, clearance, authorization, permit, supplement or amendment required by any Applicable Laws ("Authorizations"), except where such non-compliance or violation would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect; the Company possesses all Authorizations and such Authorizations are in full force and effect, except where such failure to possess Authorizations would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a fifter; the Company is, and its products are, in compliance in all respects with all Authorizations and Applicable Laws, including, but not limited to, all laws, statutes, rules, regulations, or orders administered, issued or enforced by the FDA or any other federal or foreign governmental authority having authority over the Company or any of its products ("Governmental Authority"), except where such non-compliance would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect; the

(ll) except as described in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, the Company has not received from the FDA or any other Governmental Authority any notice of adverse findings, regulatory letters, notices of violations, Warning Letters, criminal proceeding notices under Section 305 of the Federal Food, Drag, and Cosmetic Act, as amended, or other similar communication from the FDA or other Governmental Authority alleging or asserting material noncompliance with Applicable Laws or any Authorizations, and there have been no seizures conducted or threatened by the FDA or other Governmental Authority, and no recalls, market withdrawals, field notifications, notifications of misbranding or adulteration, safety alerts or similar actions relating to the safety or efficacy of the Company's products conducted, requested or threatened by the FDA or other Governmental Authority relating to the products sold by or activities of the Company; except as described in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, the Company has not, either voluntarily or involuntarily, initiated, conducted, or issued or caused to be initiated, conducted or issued, any recall, market withdrawal, safety alert, "dear doctor" letter, or other similar notice or action relating to the alleged lack of safety or efficacy of any of the Company's products or any alleged product defect or violation, and the Company has no knowledge that any Governmental Authority has initiated, conducted or intends to initiate any such notice or action; the Company has not received notice of any claim, action, suit, proceeding, hearing, enforcement, investigation, arbitration or other similar action from any

Governmental Authority alleging that any product operation or other activity is in material violation of any Applicable Laws or Authorizations and has no knowledge that any such Governmental Authority is considering any such claim, litigation, arbitration, action, suit, investigation or proceeding; each regulatory submission for the Company's products has been filed, cleared and maintained in compliance in all material respects with all Applicable Laws and Authorizations, including, without limitation, applicable federal statutes, rules, regulations or orders administered or promulgated by the FDA or other Governmental Authority, and all laboratory and clinical studies, and tests, conducted by or on behalf of the Company, that support clearance of its products have been conducted in all material respects in compliance with accepted professional scientific standards and all Applicable Laws and Authorizations in all material respects; no filing or submission to the FDA or any other Governmental Authority, intended to be the basis for any Authorization, contains any material omission or material false information, and the Company has not received any notices or correspondence from any Governmental Authority (including, but not limited to, the FDA) requiring suspension of any studies, tests, or clinical trials conducted by or on behalf of the Company; except as described in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, there currently are not any clinical trials being conducted by or on behalf of the Company where the underlying data will or is intended to be submitted to the FDA, nor are there any applications for premarket approval or clearance pending with the FDA; the Company is not aware of any facts which are reasonably likely to cause (A) the withdrawal, or recall of any products sold or intended to be sold by the Company, or (B) a change in the marketing classification or labeling of any such products, except as would not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect, (C) a termination or suspension of marketing clearance of any such products, or (D) a suspension or revocation of any of the Company's Authorizations; the Company has not received notice (whether complete or pending) of any proceeding seeking recall, suspension or seizure of any products sold or intended to be sold by the Company; neither the Company nor any Stockholder nor any of Company's current or former employees has (i) been disbarred or received notice of action or threat of action with respect to debarment under the provisions of 21 U.S.C. Sections 335a, 335b, or 335c; (ii) been subject to any other FDA enforcement action or proceeding, including without limitation any suspension, consent decree, notice of criminal investigation, indictment, sentencing memorandum, plea agreement, court order or target or no-target letter; or (iii) used in any capacity the services of any person that has been subject to debarment or any other FDA enforcement action or proceeding, including without limitation those actions or proceedings expressly described in clauses (i) and (ii).

(mm) neither the Company nor, to the knowledge of the Company, any director, officer, agent, employee or other Person (as defined below) acting on behalf of the Company, has (i) used any Company funds for any unlawful contribution, gift, entertainment or other unlawful expense relating to political activity; (ii) made any direct or indirect unlawful payment to any foreign or domestic government official or employee from Company funds; (iii) violated or is in violation of any provision of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977; or (iv) made any bribe, rebate, payoff, influence payment, kickback or other unlawful payment on behalf of or for the benefit of the Company. "Person" shall mean an individual, partnership, limited liability company, corporation, association joint stock company, trust, joint venture or unincorporated organization.

(nn) except pursuant to this Agreement, neither the Company nor Enable has incurred any liability for any finder's or broker's fee or agent's commission in connection with the execution and delivery of this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby or by the Prospectus;

(oo) neither the Company nor Enable nor any of their respective directors, officers, affiliates or controlling persons has taken, directly or indirectly, any action designed, or which has constituted or might reasonably be expected to cause or result in, under the Exchange Act or otherwise, the unlawful stabilization or manipulation of the price of any security of the Company to facilitate the sale or resale of the Shares, except as contemplated by this Agreement;

(pp) to the Company's knowledge after due inquiry, there are no affiliations or associations between any member of the NASD and any of the Company's officers, directors or 5% or greater securityholders, except as set forth in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus.

In addition, any certificate signed by any officer of the Company or Enable and delivered to the Underwriters or counsel for the Underwriters in connection with the offering of the Shares shall be deemed to be a representation and warranty by the Company or Enable, as the case may be, as to matters covered thereby, to each Underwriter.

4. <u>Representations and Warranties of the Selling Stockholders</u>. Each Selling Stockholder, severally and not jointly, represents and warrants to each Underwriter that:

(a) such Selling Stockholder at the time of delivery of such Shares will be, the lawful owner of the number of Shares to be sold by such Selling Stockholder pursuant to this Agreement and, at the time of delivery thereof, will have valid and marketable title to such Shares, and upon delivery of and payment for such Shares, the Underwriters will acquire valid and marketable title to such Shares free and clear of any claim, lien, encumbrance, security interest, community property right, restriction on transfer or other defect in title;

(b) such Selling Stockholder will be the sole registered owner of the Shares to be sold by such Selling Stockholder; such Selling Stockholder will have full legal right and power to sell, assign, transfer and deliver the Shares to be sold by such Selling Stockholder in the manner provided in this Agreement; and upon payment for and delivery of the Shares in accordance with the Underwriting Agreement, the Underwriters will acquire all of the rights of such Selling Stockholder in the Shares and will also acquire their interest in such Shares free of any adverse claim;

(c) no approval, authorization, consent or order of or filing with any federal, state, local or foreign governmental or regulatory commission, board, body, authority or agency is required in connection with the sale of the Shares by such Selling Stockholder or the consummation by such Selling Stockholder of the transactions contemplated hereby other than registration of the Shares under the Act, any necessary qualification under the securities or blue sky laws of the various jurisdictions in which the Shares are being offered by the Underwriters or under the rules and regulations of the NASD and qualification of the Shares for quotation on NASDAQ;

(d) the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement, by such Selling Stockholder, the sale of the Shares to be sold by such Selling Stockholder, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby will not conflict with, result in any breach or violation of or constitute a default under (nor constitute any event which with notice, lapse of time or both would result in any breach or violation of or constitute a default under) the charter or by-laws of such Selling Stockholder, or any indenture, mortgage, deed of trust, bank loan or credit agreement or other evidence of indebtedness, or any license, lease, contract or other agreement or instrument to which such Selling Stockholder is a party or by which it or any of its properties may be bound or affected, or any federal, state, local or foreign law, regulation or rule or any decree, judgment or order applicable to such Selling Stockholder;

(e) this Agreement; the Custody Agreement between American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, as custodian, and each Selling Stockholder (the "Custody Agreement"); the Irrevocable Power of Attorney of Selling Stockholder (the "Power of Attorney"); and the Lock-Up Agreement (in the form set forth as <u>Exhibit A</u> hereto) have been duly authorized, executed and delivered by such Selling Stockholder and each is a legal, valid and binding agreement of such Selling Stockholder enforceable in accordance with its terms, except as enforceablility might have been limited by general equitable principles, bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other laws affecting creditors' rights generally and subject to general equity principles and to limitations on availability of equitable relief, and except as to those provisions relating to indemnity or contribution;

(f) when the Registration Statement became effective and at all times subsequent thereto through the later of the additional time of purchase or the termination of the offering of the Shares, the information concerning such Selling Stockholder furnished in writing by or on behalf of such Selling Stockholder to the Company for use in the Registration Statement and Prospectus, and any supplements or amendments thereto as relate to such Selling Stockholder will not contain an untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading;

(g) such Selling Stockholder has duly and irrevocably authorized the Representative of the Selling Stockholders, on behalf of such Selling Stockholder, to execute and deliver this Agreement and any other document necessary or desirable in connection with the transactions contemplated thereby and to deliver the Shares to be sold by such Selling Stockholder and receive payment therefor pursuant hereto;

(h) the sale of such Selling Stockholder's Shares pursuant to this Agreement is not prompted by any material information concerning the Company which is not set forth in the Prospectus; and

(i) neither such Selling Stockholder nor, to such Selling Stockholder's knowledge, any of its directors, officers, affiliates or controlling persons has taken, directly or indirectly, any action designed, or which has constituted or might reasonably be expected to

cause or result in, under the Exchange Act or otherwise, the unlawful stabilization or manipulation of the price of any security of the Company to facilitate the sale or resale of the Shares, except as contemplated by this Agreement.

In addition, any certificate signed by a Selling Stockholder, if applicable, officer of such Selling Stockholder or the Representative of the Selling Stockholders on behalf of such Selling Stockholder and delivered to the Underwriters or counsel for the Underwriters in connection with the offering of the Shares shall be deemed to be a representation and warranty by such Selling Stockholder as to matters covered thereby, to each Underwriter.

5. Certain Covenants of the Company. The Company hereby agrees:

(a) to furnish such information as may be required and otherwise to cooperate in qualifying the Shares for offering and sale under the securities or blue sky laws of such states or other jurisdictions as you may designate and to maintain such qualifications in effect so long as you may request for the distribution of the Shares; <u>provided</u> that the Company shall not be required to qualify as a foreign corporation or to consent to the service of process under the laws of any such jurisdiction (except service of process with respect to the offering and sale of the Shares); and to promptly advise you of the receipt by the Company of any notification with respect to the suspension of the qualification of the Shares for offer or sale in any jurisdiction or the initiation or threatening of any proceeding for such purpose;

(b) to make available to the Underwriters in New York City, as soon as practicable after the Registration Statement becomes effective, and thereafter from time to time to furnish to the Underwriters, as many copies of the Prospectus (or of the Prospectus as amended or supplemented if the Company shall have made any amendments or supplements thereto after the effective date of the Registration Statement) as the Underwriters may request for the purposes contemplated by the Act; in case any Underwriter is required to deliver a prospectus after the nine-month period referred to in Section 10(a)(3) of the Act in connection with the sale of the Shares, the Company will prepare, at its expense, promptly upon request such amendment or amendments to the Registration Statement and the Prospectus as may be necessary to permit compliance with the requirements of Section 10(a)(3) of the Act;

(c) if, at the time this Agreement is executed and delivered, it is necessary for the Registration Statement or any post-effective amendment thereto to be declared effective before the offering of the Shares may commence, the Company will endeavor to cause the Registration Statement or such post-effective amendment to become effective as soon as possible and the Company will advise you promptly and, if requested by you, will confirm such advice in writing, (i) when the Registration Statement and any such post-effective amendment thereto has become effective, and (ii) if Rule 430A under the Act is used, when the Prospectus is filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) under the Act (which the Company agrees to file in a timely manner under such Rule);

(d) to advise you promptly, confirming such advice in writing, of any request by the Commission for amendments or supplements to the Registration Statement or the Prospectus or for additional information with respect thereto, or of notice of institution of proceedings for, or

the entry of a stop order, suspending the effectiveness of the Registration Statement and, if the Commission should enter a stop order suspending the effectiveness of the Registration Statement, to use its best efforts to obtain the lifting or removal of such order as soon as possible; to advise you promptly of any proposal to amend or supplement the Registration Statement or the Prospectus and to provide you and Underwriters' counsel copies of any such documents for review and comment a reasonable amount of time prior to any proposed filing and to file no such amendment or supplement to which you shall reasonably object in writing;

(e) subject to Section 5(d) hereof, to file promptly all reports and any definitive proxy or information statement required to be filed by the Company with the Commission in order to comply with the Exchange Act subsequent to the date of the Prospectus and for so long as the delivery of a prospectus is required in connection with the offering or sale of the Shares; to provide you with a copy of such reports and statements and other documents to be filed by the Company pursuant to Section 13, 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act during such period a reasonable amount of time prior to any proposed filing, and to promptly notify you of such filing;

(f) if necessary or appropriate, to file a registration statement pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Act;

(g) within the time during which a prospectus relating to the Shares is required to be delivered under the Act, to advise the Underwriters promptly of the happening of any event as a result of which the Prospectus would include an untrue statement of material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading, and, during such time, subject to Section 5(d) hereof, to prepare promptly, at the Company's expense, such amendments or supplements to such Prospectus as may be necessary to reflect any such change or to otherwise comply with the Act;

(h) to make generally available to its security holders, and to deliver to you, an earnings statement of the Company (which will satisfy the provisions of Section 11(a) of the Act) covering a period of twelve months beginning after the effective date of the Registration Statement (as defined in Rule 158(c) of the Act) as soon as is reasonably practicable after the termination of such twelve-month period but in any case not later than November 14, 2006;

(i) to furnish to its stockholders as soon as practicable after the end of each fiscal year an annual report (including a consolidated balance sheet and statements of income, stockholders' equity and cash flow of the Company and its subsidiaries for such fiscal year, accompanied by a copy of the certificate or report thereon of a nationally-recognized independent registered public accounting firm);

(j) to furnish to you five (5) manually executed copies of the Registration Statement, as initially filed with the Commission, and of all amendments thereto (including all exhibits thereto) and sufficient copies of the foregoing (other than exhibits) for distribution of a copy to each of the other Underwriters;

(k) to furnish to you promptly and, upon request, to each of the other Underwriters for a period of five years from the date of this Agreement (i) copies of any reports,

proxy statements or other communications which the Company shall send to its stockholders or shall from time to time publish or publicly disseminate, (ii) copies of all annual, quarterly and current reports filed with the Commission on Forms 10-K, 10-Q and 8-K, or such other similar forms as may be designated by the Commission, (iii) copies of documents or reports filed with any national securities exchange on which any class of securities of the Company is listed, and (iv) such other information as you may reasonably request regarding the Company or Enable;

(l) prior to the time of purchase or the additional time of purchase, as the case may be, to issue no press release or other communication directly or indirectly and hold no press conferences with respect to the Company or Enable, the financial condition, results of operations, business, properties, assets, or liabilities of the Company or Enable, or the offering of the Shares, without your prior consent;

(m) to furnish to you as early as practicable prior to the time of purchase and any additional time of purchase, as the case may be, but not later than two business days prior thereto, a copy of the latest available unaudited interim and monthly financial statements, if any, of the Company and Enable which have been read by the Company's independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their letter to be furnished pursuant to Section 5(b) hereof;

(n) to consummate the acquisition of Enable concurrently with or immediately following the time of purchase;

(o) to apply the net proceeds from the sale of the Shares in the manner set forth under the caption "Use of Proceeds" in the Prospectus and file such reports with the Commission with respect to the sale of the Shares and application of net proceeds therefrom as may be required in accordance with Rule 463 of the Act;

(p) in connection with the distribution of the Shares contemplated hereby, not to take, directly or indirectly, any action designed, or which constitutes or might reasonably be expected to cause or result in, under the Exchange Act or otherwise, the unlawful stabilization or manipulation of the price of any security of the Company to facilitate the sale or resale of the Shares, except as contemplated by this Agreement;

(q) to pay all costs, expenses, fees and taxes in connection with (i) the preparation and filing of the Registration Statement, each Preliminary Prospectus, the Prospectus, and any amendments or supplements thereto, and the printing and furnishing of copies of each thereof to the Underwriters and to dealers (including costs of mailing and shipment), (ii) the registration, issue, sale and delivery of the Shares by the Company or the Selling Stockholders including any stock or transfer taxes and stamp or similar duties payable upon the sale, issuance or delivery of the Shares by the Company or the Selling Stockholders to the Underwriters, (iii) the producing, word processing and/or printing of this Agreement, any Agreement Among Underwriters, any dealer agreements, any Powers of Attorney and any closing documents (including compilations thereof) and the reproduction and/or printing and furnishing of copies of each thereof to the Underwriters and (except closing documents) to dealers (including costs of mailing and shipment), (iv) the qualification of the Shares for offering and sale under state or foreign laws and the determination of their eligibility for investment under state or foreign law as aforesaid

(including the legal fees and filing fees and other disbursements of counsel for the Underwriters) and the printing and furnishing of copies of any blue sky surveys or legal investment surveys to the Underwriters and to dealers, (v) any listing of the Shares on any securities exchange or qualification of the Shares for quotation on NASDAQ and any registration thereof under the Exchange Act, (vi) any filing for review of the public offering of the Shares by the NASD, including the legal fees and filing fees and other disbursements of counsel to the Underwriters, (vii) the fees and disbursements of any transfer agent or registrar for the Shares, (viii) the costs and expenses of the Company relating to presentations or meetings undertaken in connection with the marketing of the offering and sale of the Shares to prospective investors and the Underwriters' sales forces, including, without limitation, expenses associated with the production of road show slides and graphics, fees and expenses of any consultants engaged in connection with the road show presentations, travel, lodging and other expenses incurred by the officers of the Company and any such consultants, and the cost of any aircraft chartered in connection with the road show and (ix) the performance of the Company's and the Selling Stockholders' other obligations hereunder;

(r) not to (x) sell, offer to sell, contract or agree to sell, hypothecate, pledge, grant any option to purchase or otherwise dispose of or agree to dispose of, directly or indirectly, any Common Stock or securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for Common Stock or warrants or other rights to purchase Common Stock or any other securities of the Company that are substantially similar to Common Stock, or file or cause to be declared effective a registration statement under the Act relating to the offer and sale of any shares of Common Stock or securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for Common Stock or other rights to purchase Common Stock or any other securities of the Company that are substantially similar to Common Stock, (y) enter into any swap or other arrangement that transfers to another, in whole or in part, any of the economic consequences of ownership of Common Stock or any securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for Common Stock or any other securities of the Company that are substantially similar to Common Stock or any other securities of other wither are substantially similar to Common Stock or any securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for Common Stock or warrants or other rights to purchase Common Stock or any other securities of the Company that are substantially similar to Common Stock whether any such transaction is to be settled by delivery of Common Stock or such other securities, in cash or otherwise, or (z) publicly announce an intention to effect any transaction specified in clause (x) or (y), in each case for a period of 180 days after the date hereof (the "Lock-Up Period"), without the prior written consent of the Book-Runners, except for (i) the registration of the Shares and the sales to the Underwriters pursuant to this Agreement, (ii) issuances of Common Stock upon the exercise of options or warrants disclosed as outstanding in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, and (iv) the filing of a registratio

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if:

(1) during the period that begins on the date that is 15 calendar days plus 3 business days before the last day of the 180-day restricted period and ends on the last day of the 180-day restricted period, the Company issues a earnings release or material news or a material event relating to the Company occurs; or

(2) prior to the expiration of the 180-day restricted period, the Company announces that it will release earnings results during the 16-day period beginning on the last day of the 180-day period,

the restrictions imposed by this section shall continue to apply until the expiration of the date that is 15 calendar days plus 3 business days after the date on which the issuance of the earnings release or the material news or material event occurs.

(s) to use its best efforts to cause the Common Stock to be listed for quotation on the National Association of Securities Dealers Automated Quotation National Market System ("NASDAQ") and to maintain such listing; and

(t) to maintain a transfer agent and, if necessary under the jurisdiction of incorporation of the Company, a registrar for the Common Stock.

6. Certain Covenants of the Selling Stockholders. Each of the Selling Stockholders hereby agrees:

(a) within the time during which a prospectus relating to the Shares is required to be delivered under the Act, to advise the Underwriters promptly of the happening of any change in information in the Registration Statement or Prospectus relating to such Selling Stockholder; and

(b) in connection with the distribution of the Shares contemplated hereby, not to take, directly or indirectly, any action designed, or which constitutes or might reasonably be expected to cause or result in, under the Exchange Act or otherwise, the unlawful stabilization or manipulation of the price of any security of the Company to facilitate the sale or resale of the Shares, except as contemplated by this Agreement.

7. <u>Reimbursement of Underwriters' Expenses</u>. If the Shares are not delivered for any reason other than the termination of this Agreement pursuant to the fifth paragraph of Section 10 hereof or the default by one or more of the Underwriters in its or their respective obligations hereunder, the Company shall, in addition to paying the amounts described in Section 5(q) hereof, reimburse the Underwriters for all of their out-of-pocket expenses, including the fees and disbursements of their counsel.

8. <u>Conditions of Underwriters' Obligations</u>. The several obligations of the Underwriters hereunder are subject to the accuracy of the representations and warranties on the part of the Company on the date hereof, at the time of purchase and, if applicable, at the additional time of purchase, to the accuracy of the representations and warranties on the part of the Selling Stockholders on the date hereof and, if applicable, at the additional time of purchase, the performance by the Company and each of the Selling Stockholders of its obligations hereunder and to the following additional conditions precedent:

(a) The Company shall furnish to you at the time of purchase and, if applicable, at the additional time of purchase, an opinion of Epstein Becker & Green, P.C., counsel for the Company, addressed to the Underwriters, and dated the time of purchase or the additional time of

purchase, as the case may be, with executed copies for each of the other Underwriters and in form and substance satisfactory to Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP, counsel for the Underwriters, stating that:

(i) the Company has been duly incorporated and is validly existing as a corporation in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware, with full corporate power and authority to own, lease and operate its properties and conduct its business as described in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, to execute and deliver this Agreement and to issue, sell and deliver the Shares as contemplated herein;

(ii) the Company is duly qualified to do business as a foreign corporation and is in good standing in each jurisdiction where the ownership or leasing of its properties or the conduct of its business requires such qualification, except where the failure to be so qualified and in good standing would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect;

(iii) this Agreement has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by the Company;

(iv) the Shares have been duly authorized and validly issued and are fully paid and non-assessable;

(v) the Company has an authorized and outstanding capitalization as set forth in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus; all of the issued and outstanding shares of capital stock of the Company have been duly authorized and validly issued, are fully paid and non-assessable and are free of statutory preemptive rights and, to such counsel's knowledge, contractual preemptive rights, resale rights, rights of first refusal and similar rights; the Shares are free of statutory preemptive rights and, to such counsel's knowledge, contractual preemptive rights, resale rights, rights of first refusal and similar rights; the Shares are free of statutory preemptive rights and, to such counsel's knowledge, contractual preemptive rights, resale rights, rights of first refusal and similar rights; the certificates for the Shares are in due and proper form and the holders of the Shares will not be subject to personal liability by reason of being such holders; simultaneously with the time of purchase, all outstanding shares of the Company's Series A Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 par value per share, and Series B Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 par value per share, shall convert into the number of shares of Common Stock set forth in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus in the manner set forth therein and in compliance with applicable law and no holder of any shares of capital stock of the Company or securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for capital stock of the Company or options, warrants other securities of the Company shall have any existing or future right to acquire shares of preferred stock of the Company; and, as of the date of this Agreement, the Company has effected and completed a 1-for-3.8 reverse stock split of the Common Stock in the manner set forth in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus;

(vi) the capital stock of the Company, including the Shares, conforms to the description thereof contained in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus;

(vii) the Registration Statement and the Prospectus (except as to the financial statements and schedules and other financial data contained therein, as to which such counsel need express no opinion) comply as to form in all material respects with the requirements of the Act; and the conditions to the use of Form S-1 have been satisfied;

(viii) the Registration Statement has become effective under the Act and, to such counsel's knowledge, no stop order proceedings with respect thereto are pending or threatened under the Act and any required filing of the Prospectus and any supplement thereto pursuant to Rule 424 under the Act has been made in the manner and within the time period required by such Rule 424;

(ix) no approval, authorization, consent or order of or filing with any federal, state or local governmental or regulatory commission, board, body, authority or agency is required in connection with the issuance and sale of the Shares and consummation by the Company of the transactions contemplated hereby other than registration of the Shares under the Act, which has been effected, any necessary qualification under the securities or blue sky laws of the various jurisdictions in which the Shares are being offered by the Underwriters or under the rules and regulations of the NASD and qualification of the Shares for quotation on NASDAQ;

(x) the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by the Company, the issuance and sale of the Shares by the Company and the consummation by the Company of the transactions contemplated hereby do not and will not conflict with, result in any breach or violation of or constitute a default under (nor constitute any event which with notice, lapse of time or both would result in any breach of or constitute a default under) (i) the charter or by-laws of the Company; (ii) any indenture, mortgage, deed of trust, bank loan or credit agreement or other evidence of indebtedness, or any license, lease, contract or other agreement or instrument to which the Company is a party or by which it or any of its properties may be bound or affected identified on the annexed schedule furnished to us by the Company and which the Company has represented lists all material agreements and instruments to which the Company is a party or by which the Company or any of its properties may be bound or affected; (iii) any federal or state law, regulation or rule; or (iv) to such counsel's knowledge, any decree, judgment or order applicable to the Company;

(xi) to such counsel's knowledge, the Company is not in breach or violation of or in default under (nor has any event occurred which with notice, lapse of time, or both would result in any breach of, or constitute a default under or give the holder of any indebtedness (or a person acting on such holder's behalf) the right to require the repurchase, redemption or repayment of all or a part of such indebtedness under) its respective charter or by-laws, or any indenture, mortgage, deed of trust, bank loan or credit agreement or other evidence of indebtedness, or any license, lease, contract or other agreement or instrument to which the Company is a party or by which it or any of its properties may be bound or affected;

(xii) to such counsel's knowledge, the Company holds, and is operating in compliance in all material respect with, all approvals, authorizations, franchises, grants, licenses, permits, consents, certificates and orders of any governmental or self-regulatory body necessary to conduct the business now conducted or proposed to be conducted by the Company as described in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, except as described in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, authorizations, franchises, grants, licenses, permits, consents, certificates and orders held by the Company are valid and in full force and effect;

(xiii) to such counsel's knowledge, there are no affiliate transactions, off-balance sheet transactions, statutes, regulations, contracts, licenses, agreements, leases or documents of a character which are required to be described in the Registration Statement or the Prospectus or to be filed as an exhibit to the Registration Statement which have not been so described or filed;

(xiv) to such counsel's knowledge, there are no actions, suits, claims, investigations or proceedings pending, threatened or contemplated to which the Company or any of its directors or officers is a party or to which any of its properties is subject at law or in equity, before or by any federal, state, local or foreign governmental or regulatory commission, board, body, authority or agency which are required to be described in the Registration Statement or the Prospectus but are not so described;

(xv) the Company is not and, after giving effect to the offering and sale of the Shares, will not be an "investment company" or an entity "controlled" by an "investment company," as such terms are defined in the Investment Company Act;

(xvi) the Shares have been designated for quotation on NASDAQ.

(xvii) the information in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus under the headings "Business—Legal Proceedings," "Management— Employment, Severance and Change of Control Agreements," "Management—Other Agreements," "Management—Equity Compensation Plan Information," "Management—401(k) Plan," "Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions," "Description of Capital Stock" and "Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations to Non-United States Holders," in paragraphs 5 through 8 under the heading "Shares Eligible for Future Sale" and in Item 14 of Part II of the Registration Statement, insofar as such statements constitute a summary of documents or matters of law, and those statements in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus that are descriptions of contracts, agreements or other legal documents or of legal proceedings, or refer to statements of law or legal conclusions, are accurate in all material respects and present fairly the information required to be shown;

(xviii) the statements in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus under the headings "Business—Clinical Trials," "Business—Regulatory Clearances," "Business—Third-Party Reimbursement," "Business—Government Regulation," "Risk

Factors—Risks Relating To Our Business—Unless we obtain additional FDA approvals or clearances, we will not be able to promote the AtriCure bipolar ablation system to ablate cardiac tissue or to treat AF and our ability to maintain and grow our business could be harmed," "Risk Factors—Risks Relating To Our Business—Unless we are able to complete the clinical trials required to support future submissions to the FDA, and unless the data generated by such trials supports the use of our system for the treatment of AF as safe and effective, we may not be able to secure additional FDA clearances or approvals and our ability to maintain and grow our business could be harmed," "Risk Factors—Risks Relating To Our Business—We may be subject to fines, penalties, injunctions and other sanctions if we are deemed to be promoting the use of our products for non-FDA approved, or off-label, uses," "Risk Factors—Risks Relating To Our Business—If we or our third party vendors fail to comply with extensive FDA regulations relating to the manufacturing of our product or any component part, we may be subject to fines, injunctions and penalties and our ability to commercially distribute and sell our products may be hurt," "Risk Factors—Risks Relating To Our Business—If we fail to comply with the extensive FDA regulations relating to our business, we may be subject to fines, injunctions and penalties and our ability to commercially distribute and promote our products may be hurt," "Risk Factors—Risks Relating To Our Business—Modifications to the AtriCure bipolar ablation system may require new clearances or approvals or require us to cease promoting or recall the modified products until such clearance or approvals are obtained," "Risk Factors—Risks Relating To Our Business—We will spend considerable time and money complying with federal, state and foreign regulations in addition to FDA regulations, and, if we are unable to fully comply with such regulations, we could face substantial penalties" and "Risk Factors—Risks Relating To Our Business—If doctors or hospitals were to receive inadequate levels of reimbursement for surgical AF treatments using the AtriCure bipolar ablation system from governmental or other third-party payors, it could affect the adoption or use of our system and may cause our revenues to decline," (collectively, the "Regulatory Information") in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, insofar as such statements constitute summaries of the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act, as amended, and the regulations, policies, and procedures of the FDA, at the time such Registration Statement became effective, as of the date of the Prospectus and at the time of purchase or the additional time of purchase, as the case may be, are accurate and complete in all material respects and present fairly the information therein set forth and based upon the description of the Company's business contained in the Prospectus, such statements summarize the provisions of the Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act, as amended, and the regulations, policies, and procedures of the FDA that are material to the Company's business;

(xix) to such counsel's knowledge, the statements in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus relative to trademarks, service marks, copyrights or other proprietary information or materials of the Company under the caption "Business—Intellectual Property" are accurate in all material respects and present fairly the information therein set forth;

(xx) each Selling Stockholder is the sole registered owner of the Shares to be sold by such Selling Stockholder; and

(xxi) except and to the extent of Shares sold by the Selling Stockholders hereunder, no person has the right, pursuant to the terms of any contract, agreement or other instrument described in or filed as an exhibit to the Registration Statement or otherwise known to such counsel, to cause the Company to register under the Act any shares of Common Stock or shares of any other capital stock or other equity interest of the Company, or to include any such shares or interest in the Registration Statement or the offering contemplated thereby, whether as a result of the filing or effectiveness of the Registration Statement or the sale of the Shares as contemplated thereby or otherwise.

In addition, such counsel shall state that such counsel has participated in conferences with officers and other representatives of the Company, representatives of the independent public accountants of the Company and representatives of the Underwriters at which the contents of the Registration Statement and the Prospectus were discussed and, although such counsel is not passing upon and does not assume responsibility for the accuracy, completeness or fairness of the statements contained in the Registration Statement or the Prospectus (except as and to the extent stated in subparagraphs (vi), (xvii) and (xviii) above), on the basis of the foregoing nothing has come to the attention of such counsel that causes them to believe that the Registration Statement or any amendment thereto at the time such Registration Statement or amendment became effective contained an untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading, or that the Prospectus or any supplement thereto at the date of such Prospectus or such supplement, and at the time of purchase or the additional time of purchase, as the case may be, contained an untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading (it being understood that such counsel need express no comment with respect to the financial statements and schedules and other financial data included in the Registration Statement or the Prospectus).

(b) The Company shall furnish to you at the time of purchase and, if applicable, at the additional time of purchase, an opinion of Greenebaum Doll & McDonald PLLC, counsel for Enable, addressed to the Underwriters, and dated the time of purchase or the additional time of purchase, as the case may be, with executed copies for each of the other Underwriters and in form and substance satisfactory to Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP, counsel for the Underwriters, stating that:

(i) Enable has been duly incorporated and is validly existing as a corporation in good standing under the laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation, with full corporate power and authority to own, lease and operate its properties and to conduct its business as described in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus;

(ii) Enable is duly qualified to do business as a foreign corporation and is in good standing in each jurisdiction where the ownership or leasing of its properties or the conduct of their business requires such qualification, except where the failure to be so qualified and in good standing would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect;

(iii) all of the outstanding shares of capital stock of Enable have been duly authorized and validly issued, are fully paid and non-assessable;

(iv) to such counsel's knowledge, Enable is not in breach or violation of or in default under (nor has any event occurred which with notice, lapse of time, or both would result in any breach of, or constitute a default under or give the holder of any indebtedness (or a person acting on such holder's behalf) the right to require the repurchase, redemption or repayment of all or a part of such indebtedness under) its respective charter or by-laws, or any indenture, mortgage, deed of trust, bank loan or credit agreement or other evidence of indebtedness, or any license, lease, contract or other agreement or instrument to which Enable is a party or by which it or any of its respective properties may be bound or affected identified on the annexed schedule furnished to us by Enable and which Enable has represented lists all material agreements and instruments to which Enable is a party or by which Enable or any of its properties may be bound or affected;

(v) to such counsel's knowledge, there are no actions, suits, claims, investigations or proceedings pending, threatened or contemplated to which Enable or any of its directors or officers is a party or to which any of its properties is subject at law or in equity, before or by any federal, state, local or foreign governmental or regulatory commission, board, body, authority or agency which are required to be described in the Registration Statement or the Prospectus but are not so described;

(c) The Company shall furnish to you at the time of purchase and at the additional time of purchase, as the case may be, an opinion of Cook, Alex, McFarron, Manzo, Cummings & Mehler, Ltd. intellectual property counsel for the Company, addressed to the Underwriters, and dated the time of purchase or the additional time of purchase, as the case may be, with executed copies for each of the other Underwriters, and in form and substance satisfactory to Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP, counsel for the Underwriters, stating that:

(i) To such counsel's knowledge, the statements in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus relative to patents under the caption "Business— Intellectual Property" are accurate and complete statements or summaries of the matters therein set forth. Nothing has come to such counsel's attention that causes them to believe that the above-described portions of the Registration Statement at the time such Registration Statement became effective contained an untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading, or that the Prospectus or any supplement thereto, at the date of such Prospectus or such supplement and at the time of purchase or the additional time of purchase, as the case may be, contained an untrue statement of material fact or omitted to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.

(ii) To such counsel's knowledge, (a) there are no legal or governmental proceedings pending relating to patent rights, trade secrets, trademarks, service marks or other proprietary information or materials of the Company, and (b) no such proceedings are threatened or contemplated by governmental authorities or others.

(iii) Such counsel does not know of any contracts or other documents, relating to the Company's patents, trade secrets, trademarks, service marks or other proprietary information or materials, of a character required to be described in the Registration Statement or the Prospectus or to be filed as an exhibit to the Registration Statement which have not been so described or filed. To the extent such counsel has any knowledge of contracts or other documents relating to the Company's patent rights, they have been made known to Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP, counsel for the Underwriters.

(iv) To such counsel's knowledge, (a) the Company is not infringing or otherwise violating any patents, trade secrets, trademarks, service marks or other proprietary information or materials of others, and (b) there are no infringements by others of any of the Company's patents, trade secrets, trademarks, service marks or other proprietary information or materials, with the exception of the potentially infringing apparatuses or methods developed or being developed by two third parties that have been made known to the Underwriters and described in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, which in such counsel's judgment could affect materially the use thereof by the Company.

(v) Such counsel has no knowledge of any facts which would preclude the Company from having valid license rights or clear title to the patents referenced in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus for which such counsel is responsible. Such counsel has no knowledge that the Company lacks or will be unable to obtain any rights or licenses to use all patents and other material intangible property and assets necessary to conduct the business now conducted or proposed to be conducted by the Company as described in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, except as described in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus. Such counsel is unaware of any facts which form a basis for a finding of unenforceability or invalidity of any of the Company's patents and other material property and assets.

(vi) Such counsel has no knowledge of any material fact with respect to the patent applications of the Company presently on file for which such counsel is responsible that would preclude the issuance of patents with respect to such applications in due course and with appropriate amendment, or would lead such counsel to conclude that such patents, when issued, would not be valid and enforceable in accordance with applicable regulations. Such counsel has no knowledge of any material defects of form in the preparation, filing or prosecution of any patents or patent applications on behalf of the Company. Such counsel is not aware of any information material to the patentability of any issued patents or patent applications of the Company presently on file for which such counsel is responsible that has not been adequately disclosed, or any material misrepresentations made in the preparation, filing or prosecution of such patents and

patent applications, to the United States Patent and Trademark Office, or any foreign patent office, as applicable. Such counsel notes, however, that the claims pending in the patent applications presently on file have been and/or may be rejected by the United States Patent and Trademark Office, or foreign patent offices, as unpatentable in view of prior art, and the pending patent application claims may need to be amended to secure the allowance thereof.

(d) The Company shall furnish to you at the time of purchase and at the additional time of purchase, as the case may be, an opinion of Frost, Brown & Todd, intellectual property counsel for the Company, addressed to the Underwriters, and dated the time of purchase or the additional time of purchase, as the case may be, with executed copies for each of the other Underwriters, and in form and substance satisfactory to Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP, counsel for the Underwriters, stating that:

(i) To such counsel's knowledge, the statements in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus relative to patents under the caption "Business— Intellectual Property" are accurate and complete statements or summaries of the matters therein set forth. Nothing has come to such counsel's attention that causes them to believe that the above-described portions of the Registration Statement at the time such Registration Statement became effective contained an untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading, or that the Prospectus or any supplement thereto, at the date of such Prospectus or such supplement and at the time of purchase or the additional time of purchase, as the case may be, contained an untrue statement of material fact or omitted to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.

(ii) To such counsel's knowledge, (a) there are no legal or governmental proceedings pending relating to patent rights of the Company, and (b) no such proceedings are threatened or contemplated by governmental authorities or others.

(iii) Such counsel does not know of any contracts or other documents, relating to the Company's patents, of a character required to be described in the Registration Statement or the Prospectus or to be filed as an exhibit to the Registration Statement which have not been so described or filed required. To the extent such counsel has any knowledge of contracts or other documents relating to the Company's patents, they have been made known to Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP, counsel for the Underwriters.

(iv) To such counsel's knowledge, (a) the Company is not infringing or otherwise violating any patents, and (b) there are no infringements by others of any of the Company's patents which in such counsel's judgment could affect materially the use thereof by the Company.

(v) Such counsel has no knowledge of any facts which would preclude the Company from having valid license rights or clear title to the patents referenced in the

Registration Statement and the Prospectus for which such firm is responsible. Such counsel has no knowledge that the Company lacks or will be unable to obtain any rights or licenses to use all patents and other material intangible property and assets necessary to conduct the business now conducted or proposed to be conducted by the Company as described in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, except as described in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus. Such counsel is unaware of any facts which form a basis for a finding of unenforceability or invalidity of any of the Company's patents and other material property and assets.

(vi) Such counsel is not aware of any material fact with respect to the patent applications of the Company presently on file for which such counsel is responsible that (a) would preclude the issuance of patents with respect to such applications in due course and with appropriate amendment, or (b) would lead such counsel to conclude that such patents, if and when issued, would not be valid and enforceable in accordance with applicable regulations. Such counsel has no knowledge of any material defects of form in the preparation, filing or prosecution of any patents or patent applications on behalf of the Company. Such counsel is responsible that has not been adequately disclosed, or any material misrepresentations made in the preparation, filing or prosecution of such patents and patent applications, to the United States Patent and Trademark Office, or any foreign patent office, as applicable. Such counsel notes, however, that the claims pending in the patent applications presently on file have been and/or may be rejected by the United States Patent and Trademark Office, or foreign patent offices, as unpatentable in view of prior art, and the pending patent application claims may need to be amended to secure the allowance thereof.

(e) Each Selling Stockholder shall furnish to you at the additional time of purchase, an opinion of Cooley Godward LLP, Sutherland Asbill & Brennan LLP or Gunderson Dettmer Stough Villenueve Franklin & Hiachigian, LLP, as the case may be, counsel for such Selling Stockholder, addressed to the Underwriters, and dated the additional time of purchase with executed copies for each of the other Underwriters, and in form and substance satisfactory to Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP, counsel for the Underwriters, stating that:

(i) this Agreement, the Custody Agreement, the Power of Attorney and the Lock-Up Agreement have been duly authorized, executed and delivered by or on behalf of such Selling Stockholder;

(ii) each Selling Stockholder has full legal right and power to sell, assign, transfer and deliver the Shares to be sold by such Selling Stockholder in the manner provided in this Agreement;

(iii) upon the payment and transfer of the Shares contemplated by the Underwriting Agreement, and assuming that each Underwriter acquires its interest in the Shares to be sold by the Selling Stockholders to such Underwriter without notice of any adverse claim, the Underwriters will acquire a security entitlement with respect to the Shares and no action based on an adverse claim may be asserted against the Underwriters;

(iv) no approval, authorization, consent or order of or filing with any federal, state or local governmental or regulatory commission, board, body, authority or agency is required in connection with the sale of the Shares to be sold by such Selling Stockholders and the compliance by such Selling Stockholder with this Agreement, other than those imposed by the Act, any necessary qualification under the securities or blue sky laws of the various jurisdictions in which the Shares are being offered by the Underwriters or under the rules and regulations of the NASD and qualification of the Shares for quotation on NASDAQ;

(v) the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by such Selling Stockholder, the sale of the Shares by such Selling Stockholder pursuant to the Underwriting Agreement and the compliance by such Selling Stockholders with this Agreement do not and will not conflict with, result in any breach or violation of or constitute a default under (nor constitute any event which with notice, lapse of time or both would result in any breach of or constitute a default under (nor constitute any event which with notice, lapse of time or both would result in any breach of or constitute a default under) (a) the charter or by-laws of such Selling Stockholder, or (b) any indenture, mortgage, deed of trust, bank loan or credit agreement or other evidence of indebtedness, or any license, lease, contract or other agreement or instrument to which such Selling Stockholder is a party or by which it or any of its properties may be bound or affected, as identified on a schedule annexed to the Selling Stockholder certificate furnished to us by such Selling Stockholder is a party or by which such Selling Stockholder has represented lists all material agreements and instruments to which such Selling Stockholder or any of its properties may be bound or affected that is affected by the sale of the Shares or the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement, or (c) any federal, state, local or foreign law, regulation or rule, which is such counsel's experience is typically applicable to transactions of the nature contemplated by this Agreement and is applicable to such Selling Stockholder or (d) to such counsel's knowledge any decree, judgment or order applicable to such Selling Stockholder;

(vi) the Representative of the Selling Stockholders has been duly authorized by each Selling Stockholder to execute and deliver on behalf of such Selling Stockholder this Agreement and any other document necessary or desirable in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby and to deliver the Shares to be sold by such Selling Stockholder.

In addition, certain opinions relating to the Selling Stockholders with respect to the laws of the State of New York will be delivered by Epstein Becker & Green, P.C.

(f) You shall have received from Deloitte & Touche LLP letters dated, respectively, the date of this Agreement, the time of purchase and, if applicable, the additional time of purchase, and addressed to the Underwriters (with executed copies for each of the Underwriters) in the forms heretofore approved by the Book-Runners.

(g) You shall have received at the time of purchase and, if applicable, at the additional time of purchase, the favorable opinion of Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP, counsel for the Underwriters, dated the time of purchase or the additional time of purchase, as the case may be, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Book-Runners.

(h) You shall have received at the time of purchase and, if applicable, at the additional time of purchase, the favorable opinion of Covington & Burling, counsel for the Underwriters, dated the time of purchase or the additional time of purchase, as the case may be, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Book-Runners.

(i) No Prospectus or amendment or supplement to the Registration Statement or the Prospectus shall have been filed to which you reasonably object in writing.

(j) The Registration Statement shall become effective not later than 5:30 P.M. New York City time on the date of this Agreement and, if Rule 430A under the Act is used, the Prospectus shall have been filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) under the Act at or before 5:30 P.M., New York City time, on the second full business day after the date of this Agreement.

(k) Prior to the time of purchase, and, if applicable, the additional time of purchase, (i) no stop order with respect to the effectiveness of the Registration Statement shall have been issued under the Act or proceedings initiated under Section 8(d) or 8(e) of the Act; (ii) the Registration Statement and all amendments thereto shall not contain an untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading; and (iii) the Prospectus and all amendments or supplements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading.

(1) Between the time of execution of this Agreement and the time of purchase or the additional time of purchase, as the case may be, no material adverse change or any development involving a prospective material adverse change in the business, properties, management, financial condition or results of operations of the Company and Enable taken as a whole shall occur or become known.

(m) The Company will, at the time of purchase and, if applicable, at the additional time of purchase, deliver to you a certificate of its Chief Executive Officer and its Chief Financial Officer in the form attached as Exhibit B hereto.

(n) You shall have received signed Lock-up Agreements required pursuant to Section 3(s), and referred to in Section 4(e), hereof.

(o) The Company and the Selling Stockholders shall have furnished to you such other documents and certificates as to the accuracy and completeness of any statement in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus as of the time of purchase and, if applicable, the additional time of purchase, as you may reasonably request.

(p) The Shares shall have been approved for quotation on NASDAQ, subject only to notice of issuance at or prior to the time of purchase or the additional time of purchase, as the case may be.

(q) All conditions to the consummation of the Merger Agreement other than the closing of the offering and sale of Shares have been satisfied or waived.

(r) The Selling Stockholders will at the additional time of purchase deliver to you a certificate of the Representative of the Selling Stockholders to the effect that the representations and the warranties of the Selling Stockholders as set forth in this Agreement are true and correct as of each such date.

9. <u>Effective Date of Agreement; Termination</u>. This Agreement shall become effective (i) if Rule 430A under the Act is not used, when you shall have received notification of the effectiveness of the Registration Statement, or (ii) if Rule 430A under the Act is used, when the parties hereto have executed and delivered this Agreement.

The obligations of the several Underwriters hereunder shall be subject to termination in the absolute discretion of the Book-Runners or any group of Underwriters (which may include the Book-Runners) which has agreed to purchase in the aggregate at least 50% of the Firm Shares, if (x) since the time of execution of this Agreement or the earlier respective dates as of which information is given in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, there has been any material adverse change or any development involving a prospective material adverse change in the business, properties, management, financial condition or results of operation of the Company and Enable taken as a whole, which would, in the Book-Runners' judgment or in the judgment of such group of Underwriters, make it impracticable or inadvisable to proceed with the public offering or the delivery of the Shares on the terms and in the manner contemplated in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, or (y) since the time of execution of this Agreement there shall have occurred: (i) a suspension or material limitation (including the fixing of minimum or maximum prices) in trading in securities generally on the New York Stock Exchange, the American Stock Exchange or the NASDAQ; (ii) a suspension or material limitation (including the fixing of minimum or maximum prices) in trading in the Company's securities on the NASDAQ; (iii) a general moratorium on commercial banking activities declared by either federal or New York State authorities or a material disruption in commercial banking or securities settlement or clearance services in the United States; (iv) an outbreak or escalation of hostilities or acts of terrorism involving the United States or a declaration by the United States of a national emergency or war; or (v) any other calamity or crisis or any change in financial, political or economic conditions in the United States or elsewhere, if the effect of any such event specified in clause (iv) or (v) in the Book-Runners' judgment or in the judgment of such group of Underwriters makes it impracticable or inadvisable to proceed with the public offering or the delivery of the Shares on the terms and in the manner contemplated in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, or (z) since the time of execution of this Agreement there shall have occurred any downgrading, or any notice or announcement shall have been given or made of (i) any intended or potential downgrading or (ii) any watch, review or possible change that does not indicate an affirmation or improvement, in the rating accorded any securities of or guaranteed by the Company or Enable by any "nationally recognized statistical rating organization," as that term is defined in Rule 436(g)(2) under the Act.

If the Book-Runners or any group of Underwriters elects to terminate this Agreement as provided in this Section 9, the Company, the Representative of the Selling Stockholders and each other Underwriter shall be notified promptly in writing.

If the sale to the Underwriters of the Shares, as contemplated by this Agreement, is not carried out by the Underwriters for any reason permitted under this Agreement or if such sale is not carried out because the Company or the Selling Stockholders, as the case may be, shall be unable to comply with any of the terms of this Agreement, the Company or the Selling Stockholders, as the case may be, shall not be under any obligation or liability under this Agreement (except to the extent provided in Sections 5(q), 7 and 11 hereof), and the Underwriters shall be under no obligation or liability to the Company and the Selling Stockholders under this Agreement (except to the extent provided in Section 11 hereof) or to one another hereunder.

10. Increase in Underwriters' Commitments. Subject to Sections 8 and 9 hereof, if any Underwriter shall default in its obligation to take up and pay for the Firm Shares to be purchased by it hereunder (otherwise than for a failure of a condition set forth in Section 8 hereof or a reason sufficient to justify the termination of this Agreement under the provisions of Section 9 hereof) and if the number of Firm Shares which all Underwriters so defaulting shall have agreed but failed to take up and pay for does not exceed 10% of the total number of Firm Shares, the non-defaulting Underwriters shall take up and pay for (in addition to the aggregate number of Firm Shares they are obligated to purchase pursuant to Section 1 hereof) the number of Firm Shares agreed to be purchased by all such defaulting Underwriters, as hereinafter provided. Such Shares shall be taken up and paid for by such non-defaulting Underwriters in such amount or amounts as you may designate with the consent of each Underwriter so designated or, in the event no such designation is made, such Shares shall be taken up and paid for by all non-defaulting Underwriters pro rata in proportion to the aggregate number of Firm Shares set forth opposite the names of such non-defaulting Underwriters in Schedule A.

Without relieving any defaulting Underwriter from its obligations hereunder, the Company and each of the Selling Stockholders agrees with the nondefaulting Underwriters that it will not sell any Firm Shares hereunder unless all of the Firm Shares are purchased by the Underwriters (or by substituted Underwriters selected by you with the approval of the Company or selected by the Company with your approval).

If a new Underwriter or Underwriters are substituted by the Underwriters or by the Company for a defaulting Underwriter or Underwriters in accordance with the foregoing provision, the Company or you shall have the right to postpone the time of purchase for a period not exceeding five business days in order that any necessary changes in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus and other documents may be effected.

The term Underwriter as used in this Agreement shall refer to and include any Underwriter substituted under this Section 10 with like effect as if such substituted Underwriter had originally been named in Schedule A.

If the aggregate number of Firm Shares which the defaulting Underwriter or Underwriters agreed to purchase exceeds 10% of the total number of Firm Shares which all Underwriters agreed to purchase hereunder, and if neither the non-defaulting Underwriters nor the Company shall make arrangements within the five business day period stated above for the purchase of all the Firm Shares which the defaulting Underwriter or Underwriters agreed to purchase hereunder, this Agreement shall terminate without further act or deed and without any liability on the part of the Company to any non-defaulting Underwriter and without any liability on the part of any non-defaulting Underwriter to the Company. Nothing in this paragraph, and no action taken hereunder, shall relieve any defaulting Underwriter from liability in respect of any default of such Underwriter under this Agreement.

11. Indemnity and Contribution.

(a) The Company agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless each Underwriter, its partners, directors and officers, and any person who controls any Underwriter within the meaning of Section 15 of the Act or Section 20 of the Exchange Act, and the successors and assigns of all of the foregoing persons, from and against any loss, damage, expense, liability or claim (including the reasonable cost of investigation) which, jointly or severally, any such Underwriter or any such person may incur under the Act, the Exchange Act, the common law or otherwise, insofar as such loss, damage, expense, liability or claim arises out of or is based upon (i) any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of a material fact contained in the Registration Statement (or in the Registration Statement as amended by any post-effective amendment thereof by the Company) or in a Prospectus (the term Prospectus for the purpose of this Section 11 being deemed to include any Preliminary Prospectus, the Prospectus and the Prospectus as amended or supplemented by the Company), or arises out of or is based upon any omission or alleged omission to state a material fact required to be stated in either such Registration Statement or such Prospectus or necessary to make the statements made therein not misleading, except insofar as any such loss, damage, expense, liability or claim arises out of or is based upon any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of a material fact contained in and in conformity with information concerning such Underwriter furnished in writing by or on behalf of such Underwriter through you to the Company expressly for use in such Registration Statement or such Prospectus or arises out of or is based upon any omission or alleged omission to state a material fact in connection with such information required to be stated in such Registration Statement or such Prospectus or necessary to make such information not misleading, (ii) any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement made by the Company in Section 3 hereof or the failure by the Company to perform when and as required any agreement or covenant contained herein, or (iii) any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of any material fact contained in any audio or visual materials provided by the Company or based upon written information furnished by or on behalf of the Company including, without limitation, slides, videos, films or tape recordings used in connection with the marketing of the Shares.

If any action, suit or proceeding (each, a "Proceeding") is brought against an Underwriter or any such person in respect of which indemnity may be sought against the Company pursuant to the foregoing paragraph, such Underwriter or such person shall promptly notify the Company in writing of the institution of such Proceeding and the Company shall assume the defense of such Proceeding, including the employment of counsel reasonably satisfactory to such indemnified party and payment of all fees and expenses; provided, however, that the omission to so notify the Company shall not relieve the Company from any liability which the Company may have to any Underwriter or any such person or otherwise except to the extent that the Company shall not have otherwise learned of such proceeding and such failure to notify results in the forfeiture by the Company of substantial rights or defenses. Such Underwriter or such person shall have the right to employ its or their own counsel in any such case, but the fees and expenses of such counsel shall be at the expense of such Underwriter or of such person unless the employment of such counsel shall have been authorized in writing by the Company in connection with the defense of such Proceeding or the Company shall not have, within a reasonable period of time in light of the circumstances, employed counsel to have charge of the defense of such Proceeding or such indemnified party or parties shall have reasonably concluded that there may be defenses available to it or them which are different from, additional to or in conflict with those available to the Company (in which case the Company shall not have the right to direct the defense of such Proceeding on behalf of the indemnified party or parties but the Company may employ additional counsel and participate in the defense thereof at the expense of the Company), in any of which events such fees and expenses shall be borne by the Company and paid as incurred (it being understood, however, that the Company shall not be liable for the expenses of more than one separate counsel (in addition to any local counsel) in any one Proceeding or series of related Proceedings in the same jurisdiction representing the indemnified parties who are parties to such Proceeding). The Company shall not be liable for any settlement of any Proceeding effected without its written consent but if settled with the written consent of the Company, the Company agrees to indemnify and hold harmless any Underwriter and any such person from and against any loss or liability by reason of such settlement. Notwithstanding the foregoing sentence, if at any time an indemnified party shall have requested an indemnifying party to reimburse the indemnified party for fees and expenses of counsel as contemplated by the second sentence of this paragraph, then the indemnifying party agrees that it shall be liable for any settlement of any Proceeding effected without its written consent if (i) such settlement is entered into more than 60 business days after receipt by such indemnifying party of the aforesaid request, (ii) such indemnifying party shall not have fully reimbursed the indemnified party in accordance with such request prior to the date of such settlement and (iii) such indemnified party shall have given the indemnifying party at least 30 days' prior notice of its intention to settle. No indemnifying party shall, without the prior written consent of the indemnified party, effect any settlement of any pending or threatened Proceeding in respect of which any indemnified party is or could have been a party and indemnity could have been sought hereunder by such indemnified party, unless such settlement includes an unconditional release of such indemnified party from all liability on claims that are the subject matter of such Proceeding and does not include an admission of fault, culpability or a failure to act, by or on behalf of such indemnified party.

(b) Each Selling Stockholder severally and not jointly agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless each Underwriter, its partners, directors and officers, and any person

who controls any Underwriter within the meaning of Section 15 of the Act or Section 20 of the Exchange Act, and the successors and assigns of all of the foregoing persons, from and against any loss, damage, expense, liability or claim (including the reasonable cost of investigation) which, jointly or severally, any such Underwriter or any such person may incur under the Act, the Exchange Act, the common law or otherwise, insofar as such loss, damage, expense, liability or claim arises out of or is based upon any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of a material fact contained in the Registration Statement (or in the Registration Statement as amended by any post-effective amendment thereof by the Company) or in a Prospectus (the term Prospectus for the purpose of this Section 11 being deemed to include any Preliminary Prospectus, the Prospectus and the Prospectus as amended or supplemented by the Company), or arises out of or is based upon any omission or alleged omission to state a material fact required to be stated in either such Registration Statement or such Prospectus or necessary to make the statements made therein not misleading, except insofar as any such loss, damage, expense, liability or claim arises out of or is based upon any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of a material fact contained in and in conformity with information concerning such Underwriter furnished in writing by or on behalf of such Underwriter through you to the Company expressly for use in such Registration Statement or such Prospectus or arises out of or is based upon any omission or alleged omission to state a material fact in connection with such information required to be stated in such Registration Statement or such Prospectus or necessary to make such information not misleading, provided however, that no Selling Stockholder shall be responsible, either pursuant to this indemnity or as a result of any breach of this Agreement, for losses, expenses, liability or claims arising out of or based upon such untrue statement or omission or allegation thereof based upon information furnished by any party other than such Selling Stockholder and, in any event, no Selling Stockholder shall be responsible pursuant to this Section 11, either pursuant to this indemnity or as a result of any breach of this Agreement, (x) if the Underwriters do not exercise their option to purchase Additional Shares from such Selling Stockholder or (y) for losses, expenses, liability or claims for an amount in excess of the net proceeds received by such Selling Stockholder (after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and before deducting expenses) from the sale of Shares hereunder; and provided further, that the foregoing indemnity with respect to any untrue statement contained in or omission from a Preliminary Prospectus shall not inure to the benefit of any Underwriter (or any person controlling such Underwriter) from whom the person asserting any such losses, claims, damages or liabilities purchased Shares, if the Prospectus corrected any such alleged untrue statement or omission and if such Underwriter failed to send or give a copy of the Prospectus to such person at or prior to the written confirmation of the sale of such Shares to such person, unless the failure to send or give a copy of the Prospectus to such person is the result of non-compliance by the Company with Section 5(b) hereof.

If any Proceeding is brought against an Underwriter or any such person in respect of which indemnity may be sought against any Selling Stockholder pursuant to the foregoing paragraph, such Underwriter or such person shall promptly notify the Representative of the Selling Stockholders in writing of the institution of such Proceeding and such Selling Stockholder shall assume the defense of such Proceeding, including the employment of counsel reasonably satisfactory to such indemnified party and payment of all fees and expenses; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that the omission to so notify the Representative of the Selling Stockholders shall not

relieve such Selling Stockholder from any liability which such Selling Stockholder may have to any Underwriter or any such person or otherwise except to the extent that such Selling Stockholder shall not have otherwise learned of such proceeding and such failure to notify results in the forfeiture by such Selling Stockholder of substantial rights or defenses. Such Underwriter or such person shall have the right to employ its or their own counsel in any such case, but the fees and expenses of such counsel shall be at the expense of such Underwriter or of such person unless the employment of such counsel shall have been authorized in writing by such Selling Stockholder in connection with the defense of such Proceeding or such Selling Stockholder shall not have, within a reasonable period of time in light of the circumstances, employed counsel to have charge of the defense of such Proceeding or such indemnified party or parties shall have reasonably concluded that there may be defenses available to it or them which are different from, additional to or in conflict with those available to such Selling Stockholder (in which case Selling Stockholder shall not have the right to direct the defense of such Proceeding on behalf of the indemnified party or parties), in any of which events such fees and expenses shall be borne by such Selling Stockholder and paid on a quarterly basis (it being understood, however, that such Selling Stockholder shall not be liable for the expenses of more than one separate counsel (in addition to any local counsel) in any one Proceeding or series of related Proceedings in the same jurisdiction representing the indemnified parties who are parties to such Proceeding). Such Selling Stockholder shall not be liable for any settlement of any Proceeding effected without its written consent but if settled with the written consent of such Selling Stockholder, such Selling Stockholder agrees to indemnify and hold harmless any Underwriter and any such person from and against any loss or liability by reason of such settlement. Notwithstanding the foregoing sentence, if at any time an indemnified party shall have requested an indemnifying party to reimburse the indemnified party for fees and expenses of counsel as contemplated by the second sentence of this paragraph, then the indemnifying party agrees that it shall be liable for any settlement of any Proceeding effected without its written consent if (i) such settlement is entered into more than 60 business days after receipt by such indemnifying party of the aforesaid request, (ii) such indemnifying party shall not have fully reimbursed the indemnified party in accordance with such request prior to the date of such settlement and (iii) such indemnified party shall have given the indemnifying party at least 30 days' prior notice of its intention to settle. No indemnifying party shall, without the prior written consent of the indemnified party, effect any settlement of any pending or threatened Proceeding in respect of which any indemnified party is or could have been a party and indemnity could have been sought hereunder by such indemnified party, unless such settlement includes an unconditional release of such indemnified party from all liability on claims that are the subject matter of such Proceeding and does not include an admission of fault, culpability or a failure to act, by or on behalf of such indemnified party.

(c) Each Underwriter severally agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless the Company, its directors and officers, each Selling Stockholder and any person who controls the Company within the meaning of Section 15 of the Act or Section 20 of the Exchange Act, and the successors and assigns of all of the foregoing persons, from and against any loss, damage, expense, liability or claim (including the reasonable cost of investigation) which, jointly or severally, the Company, any Selling Stockholder or any such person may incur under the Act, the Exchange Act, the common law or otherwise, insofar as such loss, damage, expense, liability or claim arises out of or is based upon any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of a

material fact contained in and in conformity with information concerning such Underwriter furnished in writing by or on behalf of such Underwriter through you to the Company expressly for use in the Registration Statement (or in the Registration Statement as amended by any post-effective amendment thereof by the Company) or in a Prospectus, or arises out of or is based upon any omission or alleged omission to state a material fact in connection with such information required to be stated in such Registration Statement or such Prospectus or necessary to make such information not misleading.

If any Proceeding is brought against the Company, any Selling Stockholder or any such person in respect of which indemnity may be sought against any Underwriter pursuant to the foregoing paragraph, the Company, any Selling Stockholder or such person shall promptly notify such Underwriter in writing of the institution of such Proceeding and such Underwriter shall assume the defense of such Proceeding, including the employment of counsel reasonably satisfactory to such indemnified party and payment of all fees and expenses; provided, however, that the omission to so notify such Underwriter shall not relieve such Underwriter from any liability which such Underwriter may have to the Company, any Selling Stockholder or any such person or otherwise except to the extent that such Underwriter shall not have otherwise learned of such proceeding and such failure to notify results in the forfeiture by such Underwriter of substantial rights or defenses. The Company, any Selling Stockholder or such person shall have the right to employ its own counsel in any such case, but the fees and expenses of such counsel shall be at the expense of the Company, any Selling Stockholder or such person unless the employment of such counsel shall have been authorized in writing by such Underwriter in connection with the defense of such Proceeding or such Underwriter shall not have, within a reasonable period of time in light of the circumstances, employed counsel to defend such Proceeding or such indemnified party or parties shall have reasonably concluded that there may be defenses available to it or them which are different from or additional to or in conflict with those available to such Underwriter (in which case such Underwriter shall not have the right to direct the defense of such Proceeding on behalf of the indemnified party or parties, but such Underwriter may employ counsel and participate in the defense thereof but the fees and expenses of such counsel shall be at the expense of such Underwriter), in any of which events such fees and expenses shall be borne by such Underwriter and paid as incurred (it being understood, however, that such Underwriter shall not be liable for the expenses of more than one separate counsel (in addition to any local counsel) in any one Proceeding or series of related Proceedings in the same jurisdiction representing the indemnified parties who are parties to such Proceeding). No Underwriter shall be liable for any settlement of any such Proceeding effected without the written consent of such Underwriter but if settled with the written consent of such Underwriter, such Underwriter agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the Company, any Selling Stockholder and any such person from and against any loss or liability by reason of such settlement. Notwithstanding the foregoing sentence, if at any time an indemnified party shall have requested an indemnifying party to reimburse the indemnified party for fees and expenses of counsel as contemplated by the second sentence of this paragraph, then the indemnifying party agrees that it shall be liable for any settlement of any Proceeding effected without its written consent if (i) such settlement is entered into more than 60 business days after receipt by such indemnifying party of the aforesaid request, (ii) such indemnifying party shall not have reimbursed the indemnified party in accordance with such request prior to the date of such settlement and (iii) such

indemnified party shall have given the indemnifying party at least 30 days' prior notice of its intention to settle. No indemnifying party shall, without the prior written consent of the indemnified party, effect any settlement of any pending or threatened Proceeding in respect of which any indemnified party is or could have been a party and indemnity could have been sought hereunder by such indemnified party, unless such settlement includes an unconditional release of such indemnified party from all liability on claims that are the subject matter of such Proceeding and does not include an admission of fault, culpability or a failure to act, by or on behalf of such indemnified party.

(d) If the indemnification provided for in this Section 11 is unavailable to an indemnified party under subsections (a), (b) or (c) of this Section 11 or insufficient to hold an indemnified party harmless in respect of any losses, damages, expenses, liabilities or claims referred to therein, then each applicable indemnifying party shall contribute to the amount paid or payable by such indemnified party as a result of such losses, damages, expenses, liabilities or claims (i) in such proportion as is appropriate to reflect the relative benefits received by each of the Company, each Selling Stockholder and the Underwriters from the offering of the Shares or (ii) if the allocation provided by clause (i) above is not permitted by applicable law, in such proportion as is appropriate to reflect not only the relative benefits referred to in clause (i) above but also the relative fault of each of the Company and each Selling Stockholder and of the Underwriters in connection with the statements or omissions which resulted in such losses, damages, expenses, liabilities or claims, as well as any other relevant equitable considerations. The relative benefits received by each of the Company and each Selling Stockholder and the Underwriters shall be deemed to be in the same respective proportions as the total proceeds from the offering (net of underwriting discounts and commissions but before deducting expenses) received by each of the Company and each Selling Stockholder and the total underwriting discounts and commissions received by the Underwriters, bear to the aggregate public offering price of the Shares. The relative fault of each of the Company and each Selling Stockholder on the one hand and of the Underwriters shall be determined by reference to, among other things, whether the untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of a material fact or omission or alleged omission relates to information supplied by the Company, such Selling Stockholder or by the Underwriters and the parties' relative intent, knowledge, access to information and opportunity to correct or prevent such statement or omission. The amount paid or payable by a party as a result of the losses, damages, expenses, liabilities and claims referred to in this subsection shall be deemed to include any legal or other fees or expenses reasonably incurred by such party in connection with investigating, preparing to defend or defending any Proceeding.

(e) The Company, the Selling Stockholders and the Underwriters agree that it would not be just and equitable if contribution pursuant to this Section 11 were determined by pro rata allocation (even if the Underwriters were treated as one entity for such purpose) or by any other method of allocation that does not take account of the equitable considerations referred to in subsection (d) above. Notwithstanding the provisions of this Section 11, no Underwriter shall be required to contribute any amount in excess of the amount by which the total price at which the Shares underwritten by such Underwriter and distributed to the public were offered to the public exceeds the amount of any damage which such Underwriter has otherwise been required to pay by reason of such untrue statement or alleged untrue statement or omission or alleged omission. No person guilty of fraudulent misrepresentation (within the meaning of

Section 11(f) of the Act) shall be entitled to contribution from any person who was not guilty of such fraudulent misrepresentation. The Underwriters' obligations to contribute pursuant to this Section 11 are several in proportion to their respective underwriting commitments and not joint.

(f) The indemnity and contribution agreements contained in this Section 11 and the covenants, warranties and representations of the Company and the Selling Stockholders contained in this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect regardless of any investigation made by or on behalf of any Underwriter, its partners, directors or officers or any person (including each partner, officer or director of such person) who controls any Underwriter within the meaning of Section 15 of the Act or Section 20 of the Exchange Act, or by or on behalf of the Company, its directors or officers, any Selling Stockholder or any person who controls the Company within the meaning of Section 15 of the Act or Section 20 of the Exchange Act, or by or on behalf of the Exchange Act, and shall survive any termination of this Agreement or the issuance and delivery of the Shares. The Company, each of the Selling Stockholders and each Underwriter agree promptly to notify each other of the commencement of any Proceeding against it and, in the case of the Company or the Selling Stockholders, against any of the Company's or Selling Stockholder's officers or directors, as the case may be, in connection with the issuance and sale of the Shares, or in connection with the Registration Statement or the Prospectus.

12. <u>Information Furnished</u>. (a) The statements set forth in the Prospectus (i) in the sixth paragraph under the caption "Underwriting" regarding electronic delivery of prospectuses, (ii) in the second and third sentences of the first paragraph under the caption "Underwriting—Commissions and Discounts" regarding the allowance and reallowance amounts, (iii) in the last sentence of the first paragraph under the caption "Underwriting—Commissions and Discounts" regarding discretionary sales, (iv) under the caption "Underwriting—Price Stabilization, Short Positions" regarding stabilization constitute the only information furnished by or on behalf of the Underwriters as such information is referred to in Sections 3 and 11 hereof.

(b) The statements set forth in the Prospectus with respect to each Selling Stockholder under the caption "Principal and Selling Stockholders" constitute the only information furnished by or on behalf of such Selling Stockholder as such information is referred to in Sections 4, 6(a) and 11 hereof.

13. <u>Notices</u>. Except as otherwise herein provided, all statements, requests, notices and agreements shall be in writing or by telegram and, if to the Underwriters, shall be sufficient in all respects if delivered or sent to UBS Securities LLC, 299 Park Avenue, New York, NY 10171-0026, Attention: Syndicate Department; if to the Company, shall be sufficient in all respects if delivered or sent to the Company at the offices of the Company at 6033 Schumacher Park Drive, Cincinnati, OH 45069, Attention: David J. Drachman, President and Chief Executive Officer; and if to the Selling Stockholders, shall be sufficient in all respects if delivered or sent to offices of the Company at 6033 Schumacher Park Drive, Cincinnati, OH 45069, Attention: David J. Drachman, President and Chief Executive Officer; or Thomas Etergino, Vice President and Chief Financial Officer.

14. <u>Governing Law; Construction</u>. This Agreement and any claim, counterclaim or dispute of any kind or nature whatsoever arising out of or in any way relating to this Agreement ("Claim"), directly or indirectly, shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York. The section headings in this Agreement have been inserted as a matter of convenience of reference and are not a part of this Agreement.

15. <u>Submission to Jurisdiction</u>. Except as set forth below, no Claim may be commenced, prosecuted or continued in any court other than the courts of the State of New York located in the City and County of New York or in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York, which courts shall have jurisdiction over the adjudication of such matters, and the Company consents to the jurisdiction of such courts and personal service with respect thereto. The Company and each of the Selling Stockholders hereby consents to personal jurisdiction, service and venue in any court in which any Claim arising out of or in any way relating to this Agreement is brought by any third party against the Book-Runners or any indemnified party. Each of the Book-Runners, the Company (on its behalf and, to the extent permitted by applicable law, on behalf of its stockholders and affiliates) and the Selling Stockholders waives all right to trial by jury in any action, proceeding or counterclaim (whether based upon contract, tort or otherwise) in any way arising out of or relating to this Agreement. The Company and each of the Selling Stockholders agrees that a final judgment in any such action, proceeding or counterclaim brought in any such court shall be conclusive and binding upon the Company and may be enforced in any other courts to the jurisdiction of which the Company is or may be subject, by suit upon such judgment.

16. <u>Parties at Interest</u>. The Agreement herein set forth has been and is made solely for the benefit of the Underwriters, the Company and the Selling Stockholders and to the extent provided in Section 11 hereof the controlling persons, partners, directors and officers referred to in such Section, and their respective successors, assigns, heirs, personal representatives and executors and administrators. No other person, partnership, association or corporation (including a purchaser, as such purchaser, from any of the Underwriters) shall acquire or have any right under or by virtue of this Agreement.

17. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be signed by the parties in one or more counterparts which together shall constitute one and the same agreement among the parties.

18. <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon the Underwriters and the Company and their successors and assigns and any successor or assign of any substantial portion of the Company's, each of the Selling Stockholder's and any of the Underwriters' respective businesses and/or assets.

19. <u>Miscellaneous</u>. UBS Securities LLC, an indirect, wholly owned subsidiary of UBS AG, is not a bank and is separate from any affiliated bank, including any U.S. branch or agency of UBS AG. Because UBS Securities LLC is a separately incorporated entity, it is solely responsible for its own contractual obligations and commitments, including obligations with respect to sales and purchases of securities. Securities sold, offered or recommended by UBS Securities LLC are not deposits, are not insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, are not guaranteed by a branch or agency, and are not otherwise an obligation or responsibility of a branch or agency.

Lending affiliates of any of the Underwriters may have lending relationships with issuers of securities underwritten or privately placed by the Underwriters. To the extent required under the securities laws, prospectuses and other disclosure documents for securities underwritten or privately placed by the Underwriters will disclose the existence of any such lending relationships and whether the proceeds of the issue will be used to repay debts owed to affiliates of any of the Underwriters.

[Signature page follows]

If the foregoing correctly sets forth the understanding among the Company, the Selling Stockholders and the Underwriters, please so indicate in the space provided below for the purpose, whereupon this agreement and your acceptance shall constitute a binding agreement among the Company and the Underwriters, severally.

Very truly yours,

ATRICURE, INC.

/s/ David Drachman By:

Name: David Drachman Title: President and Chief Executive Officer

THE SELLING STOCKHOLDERS NAMED IN SCHEDULE B ATTACHED HERETO

/s/ David Drachman By:

Name: Attorney-in-Fact

Accepted and agreed to as of the date first above written, on behalf of themselves and the other several Underwriters named in Schedule A

UBS SECURITIES LLC PIPER JAFFRAY& CO. THOMAS WEISEL PARTNERS LLC A.G. EDWARDS & SONS, INC.

Name: TAI HAH MANAGING DIRECTOR Title:

ARADHANA SARIN Name: Title: DIRECTOR

By:

By:

PRINCIPAL Title:

UBS SECURITIES LLC By: By: /s/ TAI HAH

/s/ ARADHANA SARIN By:

PIPER JAFFRAY & CO.

/s/ CHRISHIE L. CHRISTINA

CHRISHIE L. CHRISTINA Name:

SCHEDULE A

Underwriter	Number of Firm Shares
UBS SECURITIES LLC	1,500,000
PIPER JAFFRAY & CO.	1,500,000
THOMAS WEISEL PARTNERS LLC	720,000
A.G. EDWARDS & SONS, INC.	280,000
Total	4,000,000

SCHEDULE B

Selling Stockholders	Number of Additional Shares
Charter Advisors Fund IV, L.P.	937
Charter Entrepreneurs Fund IV, L.P.	2,972
CLS I-IV, LLC	82,028
Duke University Special Ventures Fund, Inc.	1,089
Foundation Medical Partners, L.P.	57,552
Lifschultz, Elizabeth H.	4,057
Lifschultz, Lowell S.	6,914
New England Partners Capital, L.P.	19,184
Santamore, Ph.D. William P.	1,131
Stern, Roger	1,918
U.S. Venture Partners VIII, L.P.	268,738
USVP Entrepreneur Partners VIII-A, L.P.	1,498
USVP Entrepreneur Partners VIII-B, L.P.	804
USVP VIII Affiliates Fund, L.P.	1,178
Total	450,000

Exhibit A

<u>AtriCure, Inc.</u> Common Stock

UBS Securities LLC Piper Jaffray & Co. Thomas Weisel Partners LLC A.G. Edwards & Sons, Inc. As Representatives of the several Underwriters

c/o UBS Securities LLC 299 Park Avenue New York, New York 10171

Ladies and Gentlemen:

This Lock-Up Letter Agreement is being delivered to you in connection with the proposed Underwriting Agreement (the "Underwriting Agreement") to be entered into by AtriCure, Inc. (the "Company") and you, as Representatives of the several Underwriters named therein, with respect to the public offering (the "Offering") of Common Stock of the Company (the "Common Stock").

In order to induce you to enter into the Underwriting Agreement, the undersigned agrees that for a period of 180 days after the date of the final prospectus relating to the Offering the undersigned will not, without the prior written consent of both of UBS Securities LLC and Piper Jaffray & Co., (i) sell, offer to sell, contract or agree to sell, hypothecate, pledge, grant any option to purchase or otherwise dispose of or agree to dispose of, directly or indirectly, or file (or participate in the filing of) a registration statement with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") in respect of, or establish or increase a put equivalent position or liquidate or decrease a call equivalent position within the meaning of Section 16 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations of the Commission promulgated thereunder with respect to, any Common Stock of the Company or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for Common Stock, or warrants or other rights to purchase Common Stock, (ii) enter into any swap or other arrangement that transfers to another, in whole or in part, any of the economic consequences of ownership of Common Stock or any securities convertible into or exchangeable for Common Stock, or warrants or other rights to purchase Common Stock, whether any such transaction is to be settled by delivery of Common Stock or such other securities, in cash or otherwise, or (iii) publicly announce an intention to effect any transaction specified in clause (i) or (ii). The foregoing sentence shall not apply to (a) the registration of or sale to the Underwriters of any Common Stock pursuant to the Offering and the Underwriting Agreement, (b) bona fide gifts, provided the recipient thereof agrees in writing

1

200_

with the Underwriters to be bound by the terms of this Lock-Up Letter Agreement and confirm that he, she or it has been in compliance with the terms of this Lock-Up Letter Agreement since the date hereof or (c) dispositions to any trust for the direct or indirect benefit of the undersigned and/or the immediate family of the undersigned, provided that such trust agrees in writing with the Underwriters to be bound by the terms of this Lock-Up Letter Agreement and confirms that it has been in compliance with the terms of this Lock-Up Letter Agreement since the date hereof.

In addition, the undersigned hereby waives any rights the undersigned may have to require registration of Common Stock in connection with the filing of a registration statement relating to the Offering. The undersigned further agrees that, for a period of 180 days after the date of the final prospectus relating to the Offering, the undersigned will not, without the prior written consent of both of UBS Securities LLC and Piper Jaffray & Co., make any demand for, or exercise any right with respect to, the registration of Common Stock of the Company or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for Common Stock, or warrants or other rights to purchase Common Stock.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if:

- 1. during the period that begins on the date that is 15 calendar days plus 3 business days before the last day of the 180-day restricted period and ends on the last day of the 180-day restricted period, the Company issues a earnings release or material news or a material event relating to the Company occurs; or
- 2. prior to the expiration of the 180-day restricted period, the Company announces that it will release earnings results during the 16-day period beginning on the last day of the 180-day period,

the restrictions imposed by this Lock-Up Letter Agreement shall continue to apply until the expiration of the date that is 15 calendar days plus 3 business days after the date on which the issuance of the earnings release or the material news or material event occurs.

If (i) the Company notifies you in writing that it does not intend to proceed with the Offering, (ii) the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission with respect to the Offering is withdrawn or (iii) for any reason the Underwriting Agreement shall be terminated prior to the time of purchase (as defined in the Underwriting Agreement), this Lock-Up Letter Agreement shall be terminated and the undersigned shall be released from its obligations hereunder.

[signature page follows]

This Lock-Up Letter Agreement and any claim, counterclaim or dispute of any kind or nature whatsoever arising out of or in any way relating to this Lock-Up Letter Agreement, directly or indirectly, shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York. Delivery of a signed copy of this letter by facsimile transmission shall be effective as delivery of the original hereof.

Yours very truly,

Name:

Exhibit B

Officers' Certificate

1. I have reviewed the Registration Statement and the Prospectus.

2. The representations and warranties of the Company as set forth in this Agreement are true and correct as of the time of purchase and, if applicable, the additional time of purchase.

3. The Company has performed all of its obligations under and satisfied all of the conditions of this Agreement as are to be performed or satisfied at or before the time of purchase and at or before the additional time of purchase, as the case may be.

4. The conditions set forth in paragraphs (k) and (1) of Section 8 of this Agreement have been met.

5. The financial statements and other financial information included in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations, and cash flows of the Company as of, and for, the periods presented in the Registration Statement.

Confidential treatment has been requested for portions of this exhibit. The copy filed herewith omits the information subject to the confidentiality request. Omissions are designated as [*]. A complete version of this exhibit has been filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 24b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

Execution Copy

ROYALTY AGREEMENT

ROYALTY AGREEMENT, effective as of October 1, 2005, by and between AtriCure, Inc. ("AtriCure") with offices at 6033 Schumacher Park Drive, West Chester, OH 45069, and Randall K. Wolf, M.D. ("Wolf") with offices at Department of Surgery, University of Cincinnati College of Medicine, ML 0558, Cincinnati, OH 45267-0558.

WITNESSETH

WHEREAS, AtriCure is engaged in the business of, among other things, developing technologies that provide doctors alternative, more expedient methods to ablate tissue during surgical procedures and treat the left atrial appendage in order to reduce the incidences of stroke;

WHEREAS, Wolf is the co-inventor of the Wolf Dissector (as defined below);

WHEREAS, through his working relationship with AtriCure, Wolf has provided AtriCure with access to the Wolf Dissector to be used in AtriCure's business;

WHEREAS, the parties desire to enter into this Agreement to set forth the terms and conditions under which AtriCure will make royalty payments to Wolf with respect to such use of the Wolf Dissector.

NOW, THEREFORE, for good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, and in consideration of the mutual promises contained herein, AtriCure and Wolf hereby agree as follows:

1. <u>Royalties</u>. AtriCure shall pay to Wolf royalties for AtriCure's use of the Wolf Dissector, as well as for those inventions, improvements or ideas contemplated in Section 2 below, at the royalty rates set forth in <u>Schedule A</u> hereto or at such other percentage rates as may be agreed to between AtriCure and Wolf (the "Royalties"). In no event shall the Royalties be less than \$50,000 per quarter during the term of this Agreement; however, in no event shall the Royalties in the aggregate exceed \$2,000,000. The minimum fourth quarter 2005 Royalty of \$50,000 shall be paid to Wolf in the fourth quarter of 2005. Any further Royalty due Wolf for the fourth quarter of 2005 shall be paid no later than January 15, 2006. Thereafter, Royalties shall be paid quarterly within fifteen (15) days following the end of each quarter during the term of this Agreement.

As used herein, the term "Wolf Dissector" shall mean the articulating, illuminating disposable handpiece designed to perform a dissection or any evolution of such device, including, but not limited to, the integration of such device into the AtriCure bi-polar ablation system.

2. <u>Inventions</u>. Wolf agrees to provide AtriCure with any inventions, improvements or ideas made or conceived by Wolf within the field of atrial fibrillation treatment, excluding (a) pharmacologic treatments for atrial fibrillation, (b) pharmacology for stroke prevention, (c) devices designed specifically for stroke prevention and (d) fat pad isolation techniques developed for [*], during the term of this Agreement and for ninety (90) days after its termination. Wolf agrees that any such inventions or ideas shall be the sole property of AtriCure and Wolf shall execute, acknowledge and deliver to AtriCure all such further documents and papers, including assignments, applications for patents and any and all other documents and papers as maybe reasonably requested by AtriCure to effectuate the provisions of this Section 2 and to permit AtriCure to publish or protect said inventions, improvements and ideas by patent or otherwise in any and all countries and to vest title to said patents, inventions, improvements and ideas in AtriCure or its nominees, their successors or assigns. Wolf shall render all such assistance as AtriCure may require in any patent office proceeding or litigation involving said inventions, improvements or ideas.

3. <u>Confidential Information</u>. Any "Confidential Information" acquired by Wolf from AtriCure or developed in the course of the relationship established hereunder shall not be disclosed by Wolf to others or used Wolf for Wolf's own benefit or the benefit of any third party without the prior written consent of AtriCure. "Confidential Information" includes: any and all proprietary or confidential data, methods, techniques, processes, formulas, designs, drawings, models, trade secrets, inventions, ideas, know-how, technical information, business records, technical data, test results, financial data or information, marketing data or plans, customer information, pricing information, product specifications, and any and all information of any nature whatsoever embodied or included in any of the foregoing, in whatever medium recorded or contained; but shall not include: (a) information which is or becomes, through no fault of Wolf, generally known to the public; or (b) information received by Wolf on a non-confidential basis from a source other than AtriCure, provided that Wolf has no reason to believe that such source is or was under a duty of confidentiality to AtriCure. Upon termination of this Agreement, Wolf will return to AtriCure all records, data, notes, reports and other documents or property containing Confidential Information furnished by AtriCure or developed pursuant to the relationship established hereunder and all copies thereof in any medium.

4. <u>Insider Information</u>. Wolf agrees that as a result of the relationship established hereunder with AtriCure, Wolf may periodically possess Confidential Information that is considered to be "material" and "non-public" information. The term "material" is defined to be information that a reasonable investor would consider important in making an informed investment decision. The term "non-public" means not made generally known by press release, conference call open to the public, or in a filing with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Wolf also understands that AtriCure has adopted an insider trading policy that contains certain black-out periods for holders of material non-public information. That black-out period starts on the first day of the last month of a fiscal quarter and ends two full days following the release of earnings or other material non-public financial information. Wolf agrees not to buy, sell, pledge or otherwise trade, in AtriCure's stock or options, or enter into any transaction having the same economic effect, while in possession of material non-public Confidential Information without pre-clearing such trades with AtriCure's Chief Financial Officer. Wolf understands that this Agreement further requires that Wolf not disclose such Confidential Information to anyone until it otherwise becomes publicly available.

- 2 -

^[*] Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

5. <u>Exclusivity</u>. Wolf agrees that during the term of this Agreement, Wolf will not consult in the field of cardiac surgery for any other company or entity that manufactures, markets or sells or is researching or developing any device in the field of invasive atrial fibrillation treatment, excluding (a) pharmacologic treatments for atrial fibrillation, (b) pharmacology for stroke prevention, (c) devices designed specifically for stroke prevention and (d) fat pad isolation techniques developed for [*].

6. <u>Term</u>. This Agreement shall be effective as of the date hereof. This Agreement shall terminate on December 31, 2009 unless otherwise terminated earlier by either party hereto.

7. Termination for Cause.

(a) AtriCure shall have the right at any time to terminate this Agreement immediately for cause, which shall include any of the following reasons:

i. If Wolf shall violate the provisions of Sections 2, 3, 4 or 5 of this Agreement, or shall fail to comply with any other material term or condition of this Agreement and Wolf does not cure such failure within thirty (30) days of written notice thereof from AtriCure; or

ii. If Wolf shall (x) be convicted of a felony, or (y) commit an act of dishonesty, fraud or embezzlement against AtriCure or any of its respective subsidiaries or affiliates.

(b) Wolf has the right at any time to terminate this Agreement immediately for cause if Wolf notifies AtriCure of any breach of AtriCure's obligations hereunder and AtriCure fails to cure such breach within thirty (30) days of written notice thereof.

(c) At the date of termination, AtriCure shall have no further obligation to Wolf and Wolf shall have no further rights or obligations hereunder, except as set forth in Sections 2, 3 and 4 above, which provisions shall survive the termination of this Agreement, and except for AtriCure's obligation for unpaid Royalties that have accrued but have not been paid as of the date of termination.

8. <u>Default</u>. In the event of a breach or threatened breach of this Agreement by either party hereto, each party acknowledges that the other party may not have adequate remedy at law and may be entitled to seek such injunctive relief as may be available to restrain the other party from violating the provisions hereof. The prevailing party in any successful injunctive action shall be entitled to reimbursement from the other party (including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees) in connection with such action. Nothing herein shall prohibit either party from pursuing other remedies available with respect to such breach or threatened breach by the other party hereto, including the recovery of damages.

9. <u>Severability</u>. If one or more of the provisions of this Agreement are deemed invalid or unenforceable, such provision shall be ineffective and the remaining provisions will continue in full force and effect.

- 3 -

^[*] Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

10. <u>Supersession</u>. This Agreement constitutes the entire understanding between AtriCure and Wolf with respect to the subject matter recited herein. The terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement shall supersede any and all prior or contemporaneous written or oral agreements regarding the subject matter contained herein, including, without limitation, that certain agreement, effective as of April 1, 2005, by and between AtriCure and Wolf.

11. Governing Law. This Agreement shall be governed by, construed and enforced in accordance with the laws of the State of Ohio.

12. <u>Amendment</u>. This Agreement may be changed, modified or amended by a written agreement of both parties hereto expressly referring to this Agreement and stating that it changes, modifies or amends this Agreement or portions thereof.

13. <u>Notices.</u> All communications under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be delivered by hand or facsimile or mailed by overnight courier or by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid to the parties at the addresses first listed above. Any notice so addressed shall be deemed to be given: if delivered by hand or facsimile, on the date of such delivery; if mailed by courier, on the first business day following the date of such mailing; and if mailed by registered or certified mail, on the third business day after the date of such mailing, except in the case of common proof of late arrival of such notice.

14. <u>Waiver</u>. Failure of any party at any time or times to require performance of any provision hereof shall in no manner affect the right of such party at a later time to enforce the same, and no waiver of any nature, whether by conduct or otherwise, in any one or more instances, shall be deemed to be considered as a further or continuing waiver of any other provision of this Agreement.

15. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in any of separate counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original, but which together shall constitute one and the same instrument.

16. <u>Assignment</u>. This Agreement may not be assigned by AtriCure without the consent of Wolf except to an affiliate of AtriCure, <u>provided</u> that such affiliate assumes AtriCure's obligations under this Agreement; <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that if AtriCure merges or effects a consolidation or share exchange with or into, or sells or otherwise transfers substantially all of its assets to, another business entity, AtriCure shall assign its rights and obligations hereunder to that business entity without the consent of Wolf.

- 4 -

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, AtriCure and Wolf have caused this Agreement to be duly executed and delivered as of this 21st day of November 2005.

ATRICURE, INC.

By: /s/ David Drachman

Name: Title:

/s/ Randall K. Wolf, M.D. Randall K. Wolf, M.D.

Schedule A

	ted MIS venue	% Revenue from Dissector Projected	Projected Dissector Revenue		Royalty Rate	Projected Royalties Paid	
Q4 2005	\$ [*]	[*]%	\$	[*]	15.0%	\$	[*]
2006	\$ [*]	[*]%	\$	[*]	10.5%	\$	[*]
2007	\$ [*]	[*]%	\$	[*]	4.0%	\$	[*]
2008	\$ [*]	[*]%	\$	[*]	2.5%	\$	[*]
2009	\$ [*]	[*]%	\$	[*]	1.5%	\$	[*]
TOTAL	\$ [*]		\$	[*]		\$	[*]
Royalty % of MIS	[*]%						
Royalty % of Dissector				[*]%			

^[*] Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

- 6 -

SUBSIDIARIES OF ATRICURE, INC.

AtriCure Europe, B.V., incorporated in the Netherlands

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We consent to the incorporation by reference in Registration Statement No. 333-124197 on Form S-8 of our report dated March 30, 2006, relating to the financial statements and financial statement schedule of AtriCure, Inc., appearing in this Annual Report on Form 10-K of AtriCure, Inc. for the year ended December 31, 2005.

/s/ Deloitte & Touche LLP

Cincinnati, Ohio March 30, 2006

CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER PURSUANT TO SECTION 13(a) OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, David J. Drachman, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K of AtriCure, Inc.;

2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;

3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) for the registrant and have:

- a. designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
- b. evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
- c. disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

- a. all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
- b. any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: March 31, 2006

By: /s/ David J. Drachman

David J. Drachman President and Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)

CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO SECTION 13(a) OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Thomas J. Etergino, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K of AtriCure, Inc.;

2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;

3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) for the registrant and have:

- a. designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
- b. evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
- c. disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

- a. all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
- b. any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: March 31, 2006

By: /s/ Thomas J. Etergino

Thomas J. Etergino Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Accounting and Financial Officer)

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the annual report of AtriCure, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10–K for the period ended December 31, 2005 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, David J. Drachman, President and Chief Executive Officer and Director of the Company, certify, pursuant to Rule 13a–14(b) and Section 1350 of Chapter 63 of Title 18 of the United States Code, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- 1. The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- 2. The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: March 31, 2006

By: /s/ David J. Drachman

David J. Drachman President and Chief Executive Officer and Director AtriCure, Inc.

A signed original of this written statement or other document authenticating, acknowledging, or otherwise adopting the signature that appears in typed form within the electronic version of this written statement has been provided to AtriCure, Inc. and will be retained by AtriCure, Inc. and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.

The foregoing certification is being furnished solely pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (Subsections (a) and (b) of Section 1350, Chapter 63 of Title 18, United States Code) and is not being filed as part of the Form 10-K or as a separate disclosure document.

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the annual report of AtriCure, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10–K for the period ended December 31, 2005 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Thomas J. Etergino, Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to Rule 13a–14(b) and Section 1350 of Chapter 63 of Title 18 of the United States Code, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- 1. The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- 2. The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: March 31, 2006

By: /s/ Thomas J. Etergino

Thomas J. Etergino Vice President and Chief Financial Officer AtriCure, Inc.

A signed original of this written statement or other document authenticating, acknowledging, or otherwise adopting the signature that appears in typed form within the electronic version of this written statement has been provided to AtriCure, Inc. and will be retained by AtriCure, Inc. and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.

The foregoing certification is being furnished solely pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (Subsections (a) and (b) of Section 1350, Chapter 63 of Title 18, United States Code) and is not being filed as part of the Form 10-K or as a separate disclosure document.